Personality in a group living species

Social information, collective movements and social decision-making

Thesis committee

Thesis supervisors

Prof. dr. H.H.T. Prins Professor of Resource Ecology, Wageningen University

Prof. dr. R.C. Ydenberg Professor of Fauna Management and Conservation, Wageningen University Professor of Behavioural Ecology, Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, Canada

Thesis co-supervisor

Dr. S.E. van Wieren Assistant Professor, Resource Ecology Group, Wageningen University

Other members

Prof. dr. F.J. Weissing (University of Groningen)Prof. dr. ir. J.L. van Leeuwen (Wageningen University)Dr. S.R.X. Dall (University of Exeter, Penryn, United Kingdom)Prof. dr. M. Naguib (Netherlands Institute of Ecology, Wageningen)

This research was conducted under the auspices of the C.T. de Wit Graduate School for Production Ecology and Resource Conservation.

Personality in a group living species

Social information, collective movements and social decision-making

Ralf H.J.M. Kurvers

Thesis

submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of doctor at Wageningen University by the authority of the Rector Magnificus Prof. dr. M.J. Kropff, in the presence of the Thesis committee appointed by the Academic Board to be defended in public on Monday 19 September 2011 at 4 p.m. in the Aula.

Kurvers R.H.J.M. Personality in a group living species: social information, collective movements and social decision-making

PhD-thesis, Wageningen University, the Netherlands (2011) with summaries in English and Dutch

ISBN 978-90-8585-984-0

Contents

1. General introduction	1
2. Personality differences explain leadership in barnacle geese	7
3. The effect of boldness on decision making in barnacle geese is group-size-dependent 1	9
4. Personality predicts the use of social information	:9
5. The effect of personality on social foraging: shy barnacle geese scrounge more 4	1
6. Boldness affects foraging decisions in barnacle geese: an experimental approach	;3
7. No evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance in relation to	
personality 6	53
8. Scroungers are shy and producers are either: The co evolution of boldness and alternative	
foraging tactics	'5
9. Synthesis: an outlook on personality in group-living species	;7
References 10)1
Summary 11	5
Samenvatting	9
Affiliation of Coauthors 12	23
Acknowledgements 12	25
Curriculum vitae	29
PE&RC PhD Education Certificate	51

Chapter I

General introduction

Many animals live in groups either year round, or during large parts of the year. Groups are a collection of individuals and much work has been done to understand how and why individuals live in groups (Giraldeau & Caraco 1999; Krause & Ruxton 2002; Beauchamp 2010). An important aspect in group-living is the question whether individuals within groups are similar or dissimilar. The degree of (dis)similarity between individuals within groups can have important consequences for the functioning of groups on many different hierarchical levels. The degree of (dis)similarity between individuals may for example affect collective movements (Conradt & Roper 2009), group formation processes (Ranta et al. 1996) and social organization within groups (Krause et al. 2010). Therefore, understanding whether individuals within groups behave similar or not is of vital importance for many ecological processes. Differences between individuals in a group might arise as a result of dominance, sex or age and these differences can lead to differences in behaviour between individuals in groups but also to different outcomes at the level of the group. To illustrate, more dominant individuals may occupy positions in the centre of groups to profit more from food discoveries of other individuals (Barta et al. 1997; Monus & Barta 2008). In chacma baboons, Papio ursinus, males are more influential in the morning departures than females (Stueckle & Zinner 2008) and in several species it has been shown that adults predominantly initiate group movements (Rowell 1969; Lamprecht 1992; Sueur & Petit 2008, see also Petit & Bon 2010). Individuals of the same species might also differ in personality. Animal personality is a relatively new field in behavioural ecology and only recently started to receive considerable attention from behavioural and evolutionary ecologists (Réale et al. 2007). Surprisingly little attention, however, has been paid to the role of animal personality in the context of groupliving. In this thesis I studied the importance of personality on various aspects of group-living focusing on leadership, collective movement, decision making and social information use.

Animal personality Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (for reviews see: Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005; Réale *et al.* 2007; Dingemanse *et al.* 2010). Different behavioural and physiological reactions are often correlated, suggesting that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals. Personality traits are

heritable (Drent et al. 2003, van Oers et al. 2005; Bell 2007; Fidler et al. 2007) and several studies show that animal personality is the subject of natural (Dingemanse & Réale 2005; Smith & Blumstein 2008) and sexual selection (van Oers *et al.* 2008; Schuett & Dall 2010). The concept of inter-individual differences has also been referred to as coping styles (Koolhaas et al. 1999), temperament (Réale et al. 2007) and behavioural syndromes (Sih et al. 2004a, b). Recently, there has been a sharp increase in studies reporting individual variation in behaviour between individuals within a population across a wide range of animal taxa (Réale et al. 2007; Biro & Stamps 2008; Sih & Bell 2008), including insects (Gyuris et al. 2011), reptiles (Cote et al. 2008), birds (Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005), fish (Schurch & Heg 2010), mammals (Michelena et al. 2009) and many more. A recent metaanalysis estimated that individual differences in behaviour explain > 30% of the phenotypic variance within populations (Bell et al. 2009). Around 35% of the variation among individuals in behaviour was explained by individual differences, though it has to be acknowledged that part of this variation might be explained by sex, age or dominance. This altogether illustrates that animal personality is widespread in the animal kingdom and an important process in evolutionary ecology.

Collective movements Predicting and understanding the movement of animal groups is an important goal for both ecology (Nathan et al. 2008; Holyoak et al. 2008) and conservation biology (Rubenstein & Hobson 2004; Struye et al. 2010). The movement of animal groups is ultimately the consequence of the behaviour of individuals. However, linking individual behaviour to group-level outcomes is still a major challenge, because it is often unknown how the behavioural rules of individuals translate into group-level outcomes, as well as which individuals contribute most to the up-scaling from individual behaviour to collective movements. One of the intriguing questions is which individuals contribute most to collective movements (Conradt & Roper 2009). The importance of individual differences on collective movements is illustrated by studies where information was provided to only a few individuals within a group. Both in fish and humans, a small minority of informed individuals were able to guide a group to a target destination (Reebs et al. 2000; Dyer et al. 2009; see also Couzin et al. 2005). An extreme example of the importance of individual variation on collective movements comes from chacma baboons. In this species alpha-males were able to steer a group towards a food source where few individuals besides the alpha-male were able to consume food (King et al. 2008). Examples of the importance of dominance come primarily from species with strong social group structure, like several species of monkeys, in which the highest ranked individuals have a strong influence over the behaviour of other individuals (Deaner et al. 2005; King et al. 2008; Sueur & Petit 2008). These studies show that variation between individuals in groups may have profound consequences on collective movements. Given that personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context, it leads to the question how important variation in personality is in collective movements. This is a remarkably poorly understood subject and in this thesis I investigated the role of animal personality on collective movements. More specifically, I studied whether variation in personality corresponded to variation in leadership and subsequently to collective movements. Leadership is the initiation of new directions of locomotion by one or more individuals, which are then followed by other group members (Krause *et al.* 2000).

Social information use One of the benefits of living in groups is that an individual has access to social information. Individuals might use two forms of information, either personal information, usually retrieved on a trial and error basis by interacting with the physical environment, or they might use information made available by other individuals, known as social information (Danchin *et al.* 2004; Dall *et al.* 2005). Social information use has been studied extensively in a wide variety of species and in many different contexts (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Valone & Templeton 2002; Danchin *et al.* 2004; Valone 2007). Individuals use social information to decide with whom to mate (mate choice copying, Nordell & Valone 1998; Valone & Templeton 2002), where to breed (habitat copying, Danchin *et al.* 1998), where to forage (Drent & Swierstra 1977; Coolen *et al.* 2003), when to leave a food patch (Templeton & Giraldeau 1995, 1996), what food to eat (Galef 1990) and when to flee from a predator (Chivers & Smith 1998). Social information use indeed affects various important aspects of an individual's ecology, such as foraging, dispersal and space use (Seppänen *et al.* 2007).

Despite a rich tradition of studies on social information use the relationship between animal personality and social information use is poorly studied. In this thesis I studied whether variation in personality traits is correlated with variation in the use of social information. That the value of social information might be different for 2 individuals in a group can be illustrated by a simple example. Consider a group of 3 individuals with individual a dominant over b and c, and individual b dominant over c. If individual b finds a food patch which can be monopolized this information is valuable for individual a, as it can displace individual b and take over the food patch. However, for individual c the exact same information is not valuable since it cannot use the information as it can not displace individual b and access the food. This illustrates that within a group of individuals the value of social information might differ between individuals. Despite this obvious example, there are few studies which take an individual approach to social information use and generally it is assumed that social information is equally valuable to each individual in a population and consequently most studies focus on the conditions under which an animal is expected to use social information (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Danchin et al. 2004; Kendal et al. 2005; Valone 2007). In this thesis I studied the relationship between social information use and personality in several different contexts to test if variation in personality reflects differences in the use of social information.

Maintenance of variation One of the major challenges in animal personality is to explain the evolution and maintenance of animal personality. Several (non-mutually exclusive) mechanisms have been suggested, including spatiotemporal variation in environmental conditions (Sih *et al.* 2003; Dall *et al.* 2004; Dingemanse *et al.* 2004; Smith & Blumstein 2008; Réale *et al.* 2010), differences in life-history trade-offs (Wolf *et al.* 2007; Gyuris *et al.* 2010; see also Biro & Stamps 2008; Réale *et al.* 2009) and sexual selection (Schuett *et al.* 2010). A fourth mechanism is negative frequency dependent selection (Wolf *et al.* 2008).

Negative frequency dependent selection operates against common phenotypes, thereby favouring the rarer phenotype in a population. The rarer phenotype for example suffers less from predation. Negative frequency dependent selection is used in many areas of evolutionary biology (Maynard Smith 1982) and is predicted to be important in generating variation in personality (Sih et al. 2004; Réale et al. 2007; Wolf et al. 2008; Wolf & Weissing 2010). However, there is currently very little experimental evidence of negative frequency dependent selection in maintaining variation in animal personality. The benefits of using social information are known to be negative frequency dependent in many situations. For instance, in producer-scrounger games where an individual can either produce food or scrounge from food discoveries of others, it is well-known that payoffs to the scrounging tactic are negative frequency dependent since the value of scrounging decreases with an increase in the proportion of scrounging tactic in the population (Barnard & Sibly 1981; Giraldeau et al. 1994; Mottley & Giraldeau 2000). If personality and social information use are linked, variation in personality might be maintained as a result of differences in information use between different personality types, resulting in the maintenance of variation in personality in a population. In this thesis I will test this idea both experimentally and theoretically.

The barnacle goose, *Branta leucopsis*, is used as study species. The barnacle **Study species** goose is a highly gregarious avian herbivore, occurring in large flocks throughout most of its lifetime (Ydenberg et al. 1983). Barnacle geese are selective foragers that use both food biomass and food quality in their patch choice (Ydenberg & Prins 1981; Teunissen et al. 1985; Vickery et al. 1994; Riddington et al. 1997; Hassall et al. 2001; Durant et al. 2004; Bos et al. 2005). They exploit the fresh growth of food plants (Prins et al. 1980; Ydenberg & Prins 1981) and their food resources are highly variable both in time and in space as a result of depletion, regrowth and change in quality. Therefore, information has to be regularly updated (Ydenberg et al. 1983) and it is known that geese switch habitats in the course of one season (Prins & Ydenberg 1985; Vickery et al. 1995). Indeed, barnacle geese have to decide frequently where to eat, when to leave a patch and whom to follow. Given the uncertainty of their food resources, their nature as selective foragers and their high gregariousness, the barnacle goose is an ideal study species to study collective movements and social information use. And indeed several studies demonstrate that geese move collectively (Lamprecht 1992; Ramseyer et al. 2009) and make use of social information. Drent & Swierstra (1977) showed in a field experiment that groups of artificial geese models attract barnacle geese, providing evidence that the presence of individuals is used in patch choice decisions, a phenomenon also known as local enhancement. Ydenberg et al. (1983) suggested that geese make use of post roost gatherings to collect social information of foraging opportunities in nearby areas. Stahl et al. (2001) showed that dominant barnacle geese keep track of the foraging success of subordinates. After subordinates discovered high quality patches they were quickly displaced by the dominant individuals, a system known as producer-scrounger game. Lastly, the function of alert behaviour ('vigilance') is suggested to function not only as anti-predator behaviour but also to keep informed about the foraging success of conspecifics (Drent & Swierstra 1977; Stahl et al. 2001).

Societal relevance The Netherlands is experiencing a spectacular increase in the number of wintering geese in the past few decades (van Eerden et al. 2005) most likely due to an increase in the availability of high quality grass (van Eerden et al. 2005) and a decrease in hunting pressure (Ebbinge 1991). As a result conflicts between farmers and geese have increased dramatically (van der Zee et al. 2009). In order to reduce conflicts accommodation areas have been assigned where geese are tolerated. The success of these areas varies. Some areas are visited throughout the whole winter whereas other areas are rarely visited (van der Zee et al. 2009). Social information can be of major importance in the distribution of individuals over a landscape (see for instance Hancock & Milner-Gulland 2006; Nocera et al. 2009; Nocera & Forbes 2010) and barnacle geese are not an exception to this as illustrated by their strong grouping behaviour and social attraction. Thus a better understanding of the mechanisms and functions of personal and social information can help us to better understand the distribution patterns of barnacle geese. Most current models on the distribution of geese do not include social factors in their models but only focus on resource quality (Percival & Percival 1997; Bos et al. 2005; Fox et al. 2006; Ely & Raveling 2011) and/or disturbance (Tamisier et al. 2003; Kahlert 2003; Tombre et al. 2005). One positive exception is the study by Amano et al. (2006) where the model with the assumption that there are benefits of group foraging gave the best fit with empirical data, suggesting that it is necessary to include social factors to understand distribution patterns. Thus understanding the role of social information and collective movements might help to understand the movement and distribution patterns of wild geese. Therefore, a better understanding of both the mechanisms and the functions of social foraging information is required. Experiments are a suitable way to gain insight in the role of social information because in an experimental setting it is possible to control (and manipulate) the available information and the available options for an individual. In the field it is much more difficult to control (or even understand) both the availability of information and the available options.

Outline of the thesis

In chapter 2 I performed several personality tests on barnacle geese to test for the presence of consistent individual behavioural differences. I show that individual barnacle geese differ consistently in their activity level and their reaction towards novel objects over a period of one year. Subsequently, I tested the importance of these differences in a social foraging task whereby a pair of individuals was allowed to approach a food patch. I show that the reaction towards the novel object (hereafter called boldness) is important in this foraging task. Bolder individuals walked more often in front and arrived more often and quicker at the food patch than shyer individuals. In addition, I show that the arrival of an individual did not only depend on its own boldness score, but also on the boldness score of the companion individual. When paired with a bold companion an individual arrived more often than when paired with a shy companion.

In chapter 3 I studied the importance of boldness on collective movements in the presence of informed individuals. I introduced naïve barnacle geese, differing in boldness score, in a labyrinth in groups with either one or three informed demonstrators to study if naïve individuals would make use of the social information of the demonstrators. The

demonstrators possessed information about the route through the labyrinth. In pairs, the probability of choosing a route prior to the informed demonstrator increased with increasing boldness score: bolder individuals decided more often for themselves where to go compared with shyer individuals, whereas shyer individuals waited more often for the demonstrators to decide and followed this information. In groups of four individuals, however, there was no effect of boldness on decision making.

In chapter 4 I tested the social information use of different personality types. Individuals were allowed to watch two pairs of demonstrators. One pair of demonstrators received food, whereas the other pair of demonstrators did not receive any food. After an observation period the individual was allowed to join one of both demonstrator pairs. By scoring which individuals joined the foraging pair of demonstrators I was able to test if differences in boldness levels predicted the use of social information. I found that shyer individuals used social information more often than bold individuals. In chapter 5 I tested the use of social information in a more natural situation where individuals had to search for food in groups in a producer–scrounger game. Individuals could either search for food themselves (personal information, producing) or join food discoveries of other individuals (social information, scrounging). I show that the frequency of scrounging increased with decreasing boldness score. In chapter 6 I performed an experiment to disentangle the finding and joining role by experimentally forcing individuals differing in boldness score in either a finding or a joining role. I show that boldness affected the producing behaviour, with bolder individuals producing faster than shyer, whereas boldness did not affect the joining behaviour.

In chapter 7 I tested for negative frequency dependent feeding success of barnacle geese in a producer-scrounger experiment. I tested if the rare personality type enjoyed higher feeding success than the common type. I found no evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding success. Rather, I found that both bold and shy individuals enjoyed higher feeding success when foraging with bold than when foraging with shy companions. The higher feeding success of individuals in the presence of bold companions was explained by the higher number of joining events, and a higher joining proportion than when foraging with shy companions. In chapter 8 I studied the co-evolution of boldness and foraging tactic use using a genetic algorithm approach. In the simulations bold individuals evolved to play both producer and scrounger, whereas shy individuals remain confined to scrounging. For each parameter combination the genetic algorithm selected a single optimum level of boldness for all individuals demonstrating the absence of any negative frequency dependent selection of personality types in a producer-scrounger game. The results did however show that differences in ecological conditions (like predation or patch density) in a social foraging game may generate variation in boldness between populations. In the last chapter, chapter 9, I present a synthesis of the main findings and discuss the relationship between personality, social information use and collective movements.

Chapter 2

Personality differences explain leadership in barnacle geese

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Babette Eijkelenkamp, Kees van Oers, Bart van Lith, Sipke E van Wieren, Ronald C Ydenberg & Herbert HT Prins

Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that behavioural differences between individuals are consistent over time and context. Studies of group living animals show that movement order among individuals is also consistent over time and context, suggesting that some individuals lead and others follow. However, the relation between leadership and personality traits is poorly studied. We measured several personality traits and leadership of individual barnacle geese, Branta leucopsis. We measured body size and scored the dominance of individuals living in a stable group situation before subjecting them to an open field test, an activity test, a novel object test, and a leadership test in which the order of movement of individuals in pairs towards a feeding patch was scored. We found high repeatability scores for activity and novel object score over time. Leadership was strongly correlated with novel object score but not with dominance rank, activity or exploration in an open field. These results provide evidence that leadership is closely related to some aspects of personality. Interestingly, an individual's arrival at the food patch was affected not only by the novel object score of the focal individual, but also by the novel object score of the companion individual, indicating that movement patterns of individuals living in groups is affected by the personality traits of other group members and suggesting that movement patterns of a group may be shaped by the mix of personality types present in the group.

Animal Behaviour 78: 447-453

Introduction

Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (for reviews see: Gosling & John 1999, Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Different behavioural and physiological reactions are often correlated, suggesting that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals and are the subject of natural (Dingemanse & Reale 2005; Smith & Blumstein 2008) or sexual selection (van Oers *et al.* 2008). The concept of inter-individual differences has also been referred to as coping styles (Koolhaas *et al.* 1999), temperament (Reale *et al.* 2007) and behavioural syndromes (Sih *et al.* 2004a, b). Here we distinguish between "personality traits" for repeatable behaviours and "personality" for a suite of these traits.

Studies of group living animals show that the order in which individuals move between locations and initiate or follow group movements towards a new feeding site can also be consistent over time and context (Dumont *et al.* 2005). Certain individuals are observed to be consistently at the forefront of collective movements and these individuals have been described as 'leaders' (Beauchamp 2000; Dumont *et al.* 2005; Harcourt *et al.* 2009). Leadership can be affected by experience (Reebs 2000), motivation (Fischhoff *et al.* 2007) or dominance (Stahl *et al.* 2001) and can have important fitness consequences. For example, individuals on the leading edge are the first to arrive at new food patches and suffer less from depletion, but they may also face higher predation risk (Krause 1994; Stankowich 2003). These differences in potential costs and benefits and the consistency of movement order leads to the suggestion that leaders might be intrinsically different from followers in certain personality traits. Several studies have investigated whether behavioural variation associates with leadership, but to date only one study has looked at the relation between personality and leadership (Schuett & Dall 2009).

In zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, more active (Beauchamp 2000) and explorative (Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009) individuals were the first to arrive at a food patch. In golden shiners, *Notemigonus crysoleucas*, individuals that led showed a very weak correlation with boldness measured as the willingness to pass through a dark U-shaped tube and no correlation with boldness measured as the willingness to emerge from a refuge (Leblond & Reebs 2006). In three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*, individuals with a higher propensity to leave cover led more often in foraging trips of two individuals (Harcourt *et al.* 2009). These studies show that behavioural variation can associate with leadership, but they did not look directly at the relation between personality and leadership (but see Schuett & Dall 2009).

To increase our understanding of the relation between personality and leadership we measured three personality traits (exploration, activity and boldness) and leadership of individuals of the highly social barnacle goose, *Branta leucopsis*. We scored the dominance of individuals living in a stable group situation and subjected them to three personality tests: an open field test (exploration), an activity test (activity), and a novel object test (boldness). During the personality tests individuals were observed alone. To test their leadership we allowed the geese to move towards a feeding patch in pairs and measured which individual took the lead and how long it took for each individual to arrive. We

calculated repeatability scores of replicate tests and correlated different behaviours. Additionally we studied the effect the personality of the companion had on the behaviour of the focal individual during the leadership test, since in group living animals the behaviour of an individual might depend on the personality traits of their companions (e.g. Magnhagen & Staffan 2005; Sih & Watters 2005). We predicted that more explorative and bolder individuals (1) would lead more often and (2) would arrive more quickly at the food patch than less explorative and less bold individuals. Moreover, we predicted (3) that individuals paired with a more explorative and bolder companion would arrive more quickly at the food patch than individuals paired to a less explorative and less bold companion.

Methods

Study species We used captive-born wing-clipped barnacle geese, each fitted with a uniquely coded white-coloured leg ring for identification. All of these individuals were born in 2007 (N = 18) and were unpaired. Birds were sexed by visual inspection of sexual organs in the cloaca (10 females, 8 males). Before the start of the experiment we measured tarsus and culmen length (± 0.1 mm) using callipers, wing length (± 1.0 mm) using a ruler and body mass (± 1.0 g) using a digital balance (19 December 2007). One observer carried out all measurements to minimize observer biases. We used a principal components analysis of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a measure of body size. PC1 explained 76.6% of the variation. Body condition was calculated as the residual from a regression of body mass on PC1.

Housing and experimental arena All geese were kept as one group in an outdoor enclosed area of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology in Heteren, The Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed ad libitum with a mixture of grains, pellets and grass. In the outdoor enclosure was a large pond (6 by 1 m) with continuous flowing water for bathing and drinking. A fenced corridor connected this outdoor enclosure with the experimental arena. Experiments were conducted in an arena of 3 by 9 m, built inside a greenhouse to reduce disturbance due to environmental factors. The arena was fenced white plastic (height: 80 cm) and the floor covered with anti-root cloth. On the floor, a grid of 75 compartments enabled us to measure movement patterns in detail. Geese entered the arena through a wooden pen equipped with a sliding door, which could be operated from outside the greenhouse. The arena was visually but not acoustically isolated from the outdoor enclosure. Four cameras placed above the arena provided complete coverage. All trials were video taped and the behaviour was analysed from the recordings afterwards.

Dominance score Prior to the experiments (19 - 27 December 2007) we scored agonistic interactions in the flock of 18 individuals. To avoid any human influence, observations were made using binoculars from a caravan. We defined an interaction as a direct confrontation between two birds, ranging from threats with lowered head and neck to active chases with flapping wings (Stahl *et al.* 2001). We scored the participants of the interaction as well as the outcome. We thereby considered an interaction as being won by an individual when the opponent turned and walked or ran away (Stahl *et al.* 2001). In total we scored 474 interactions (mean number per individual: 55.6; range: 27-86 interactions). Since the number

of unknown relationships was small we constructed a dominance matrix which is more precise under these conditions than using the dominance score (Poisbleau *et al.* 2006). A dominance matrix takes into account the identity of each opponent and all the interactions and it is built in such a way that inconsistencies are minimized (de Vries *et al.* 1993).

Experimental procedure All transportation was done without handling the geese. During each test geese were separated from each other in the early morning and placed as pairs in smaller holding enclosures to facilitate transport between the outdoor enclosure and the experimental arena. In the holding enclosures we provided water and a mixture of grain and pellets which was refreshed each morning. Geese were kept in pairs in the holding enclosures. The holding enclosures were large enough (3 by 1 m) so that individuals were able to escape from aggressive behaviour of their companion, although aggressive behaviour was rarely observed. To reduce the effect of social interactions in the cage on behaviour during trials, geese were separated from their fellows and held for 5 min in separate cages prior to each trial. After 5 min of habituation a goose was gently driven towards the wooden pen which served as the entrance of the experimental arena where it was held for an additional 2 min before being admitted to the arena. All geese immediately entered the arena after opening the slide. All experiments were done between 900 - 1230 hours, a.m. local time. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol numbers 2007129.b and 2008094.b).

Open field test To study exploration behaviour we used an open field test (Walsh & Cummins 1976). On 5 and 6 January 2007 we introduced each goose once for 10 min in the arena (see above). The experimental order was randomized. Geese had no previous experience with this arena. As a measure of exploration we scored how many grid compartments each goose visited throughout the 10 min.

Activity test Since activity is preferably measured in a familiar environment (Barnett & Cowan 1976), we introduced each goose four times in the arena on separate days for 10 min to habituate the geese to the experimental arena before continuing with the activity test. On 16 and 17 January 2007 each goose was introduced once in the experimental arena to measure activity levels. As a measure of activity we scored the total number of grid compartments visited. The same procedure was repeated on 18 and 19 January 2007.

Novel object test We conducted a novel object test on 31 January and 1 February 2007. We use the term 'boldness' for the reaction towards a novel object (Frost *et al.* 2007), although it has been proposed to use the term 'exploration' for the reaction towards a novel object (e.g. Reale *et al.* 2007). We placed a novel object (green plastic mat) in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose once for 10 min, and scored the minimal distance (cm) reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the time elapsed (s) before the goose came within 50 cm of the novel object. If geese did not arrive within close distance (50 cm) of the novel object they were assigned an approach latency of 600 + 1 s. The test was repeated with

another novel object (a brown deep-pile rug) on 7 and 8 February 2007. Since both minimal distance and approach latency may contain information about the reaction towards the novel object we calculated principal components (PCs) for each test as an independent measure of novel object score. PC1 explained 83.0% and 76.0% of the variation for test one and test two respectively. The correlations of both variables with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder individuals.

To study the repeatability of behaviours over time we repeated the three personality tests 10 months later (10 - 27 November 2008; termed period 2) following the same procedure. For period 2, PC1 of the novel object test explained 90.2% and 89.9% of the variation for test one and test two, respectively.

As a measure of exploration score of an open field we averaged the two measurements of each individual. We averaged the four measurements of activity and novel object score to obtain a composite measure of each behaviour for each individual. The activity score was log transformed to meet assumptions of normality.

Leadership test To test for leadership, we provided a food patch at the far end of the arena and we recorded which individual in a pair of two was the first to arrive at that food patch. As a food patch we used a patch of fresh grass (mainly consisting of *Lolium perenne*), which was refreshed each morning. To minimize possible confounding effects of dominance during arrival, we provided a fairly large patch (1.5 x 0.2 m). The first goose which arrived was given a score of 1, and the other a score of 0. In addition we scored whether each goose arrived at the food patch (yes/no) and, if yes, the time elapsed before arrival at the food patch (s). A trial was ended 1 min after both geese started to forage and lasted up to a maximum of 10 min. If both geese did not arrive at the food patch within 10 min both individuals received a score of 0 (N = 25 trials). Each goose was tested once against every other goose. Geese were used once a day resulting in 9 trials per day and 153 trials in total over a period of 17 days (15 February - 4 March 2008). The first day, geese were paired randomly. Thereafter, we used a rotating system to pair the couples. The order of introducing the couples on each day was randomized. After the experiments the geese were kept in one group at the Netherlands Institute for Ecology for further behavioural experiments as they are part of a larger research project on personality.

Statistics Repeatability is a measure of the within-individual variance as compared to the among-individual variance and gives the phenotypic variance explained by the individual. To calculate repeatability of behaviours we calculated the mean squares from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with individual as the main effect. Repeatability was calculated following Lessells & Boag (1987) and its standard error following Becker (1984). We calculated repeatabilities of activity and novel object score for period 1 and period 2 separately and for both periods combined. Since exploration score of an open field was performed only once during each period we could calculate repeatability only for both periods combined. We compared repeatabilities between both periods using pairwise t test.

We organized all observed dominance interactions between individuals in a sociometric matrix. To test for linearity we calculated Kendall's coefficient of linearity K,

Landau's index h and the index of linearity h' using Matman 1.1 (Noldus Information Technology, Wageningen; and see de Vries *et al.* 1993). Both indices vary from 0 (complete absence of linearity) to 1 (complete linearity). Statistical significance of K is calculated by a chi-squared test. The index h' is based on h and takes into account the existence of unknown relationships. Statistical significance of h' is provided by a resampling procedure using 10,000 randomizations (de Vries 1995). If the dominance is linear Matman calculates a rank order most consistent with a linear hierarchy by minimizing the number of inconsistencies and then minimizing the total strength of inconsistencies (de Vries 1998). Each bird was then assigned a rank from 1 (most subordinate) to 18 (most dominant).

Correlations between dominance, different behaviours, body size, body condition and leadership data were analysed using Pearson correlation coefficient (r) if the data were normally distributed or Spearman rank coefficient (r_s) if the data could not be normalized. From the leadership data we calculated the total number of trials an individual led and its average arrival time. Because of the many correlations we used a sequential Bonferroni test (Rice 1989) to control for a type-1 error. To test for differences in sex we used a *t*-test or a Mann-Whitney *U* test.

To test the effect of dominance, body condition, and behavioural traits of the focal individual as well as the companion on (1) arrival (yes/no) and (2) arrival time (s) of the focal individual during the leadership test we used linear mixed effect models. (1) To analyze the effect on arrival yes/no, we used generalized linear mixed models with binomial errors and a logit-link function. (2) To analyze the effect on arrival time within the group of individuals which arrived, we used general linear mixed models. Arrival time was log transformed to meet the criteria of normality. As fixed effects in both models we fitted body condition, activity, novel object score and the novel object score of the companion, together with the interactions between dominance and novel object score and dominance and the novel object score of the companion. To avoid problems with pseudo replication we fitted focal individual and companion individual as random effects. We started with full models containing all terms. Minimal adequate models were obtained by stepwise deletion of non-significant terms (P > 0.1), starting with the highest-order interactions and / or the least significant term. To compare the explanatory power of two subsequent models we used a log-likelihood ratio test which follows a χ^2 distribution, with degrees of freedom equal to the difference in the number of parameters between the two models. We inspected that the error variation was normally distributed. We used the package lme4 for generalized mixed model procedures and nlme for general mixed model procedures in R (version 2.7.2). For all other calculations we used SPSS (version 15.0).

Table 2.1 Repeatability scores of different behaviours in January 2008 (period 1), in November 2008 (period 2), and both periods combined. Means \pm SE are shown. N = 18. t statistics refer to the comparison of repeatabilities between period 1 and 2.

Behaviour	Period 1	Period 2	Both periods	t test	P value
Open field score	-	-	0.04 ± 0.24		
Activity score	0.60 ± 0.15	0.77 ± 0.10	0.56 ± 0.12	-0.94	0.52
Novel object score	0.64 ± 0.14	0.85 ± 0.07	0.72 ± 0.09	-1.34	0.41

Table 2.2 Dominance matrix for the 18 barnacle geese (N = 474 interactions). The geese are ordered according to the dominance rank that best fitted the linear hierarchy. The left number in each filled cell indicates the number of encounters won by the bird in that row over the bird in that column and the number on the right indicates the number of encounters won by the bird in that column over the bird in that row. The underlined numbers, below the diagonal, indicate pair specific inconsistencies that did not fit the linear hierarchy.

	3	3	3	3	3	Ŷ	8	4	Ŷ	3	3	4	4	4	Ŷ	4	4	Ŷ
	L	Α	6	U	Т	J	Ν	=	4	С	Е	2	1	В	Κ	5	Y	9
L			3		5	4	4	6	10	4	11	1	2	7	3	5	5	3
Α			6		3	3	8	2	7	3	6	3	4	5	1	4	2	6
6				1	4	1	4			2	1	2	4	1		2		1
U					9	4	5		3	5	6	5	4					
Т						11	2	2	4	5	10		3	6/2	2	3	5	5
J							4						1	3	1	2		4
Ν								3	1	1	2/2			2	4	8	7	5
=									5	3	5	3	1	1		3		
4						2					2	1	10/2	5	3	5	1	2
С												2	8	3	3	1	6	8
Е													8	2	4	1	3	2
2													1			3	4/2	
1								2						4	11	7	1	13
В															1	2		
Κ				1												1		3
5																	2	
Y																		
9																		

Results

Repeatability Repeatability of activity and novel object scores was generally high, ranging from 0.56 to 0.85 and did not vary between periods (Table 2.1). Repeatability of the open field exploration score was low (0.04) (Table 2.1).

Dominance The value of Kendall's linearity index (K = 0.61, P < 0.001), Landau's index and the corrected index of the sociometric matrix were high (h = 0.62, h' = 0.65, P < 0.001), allowing the use of a linear order to rank the individuals (Table 2.2). Dominance rank was significantly correlated with body size (Table 2.3) but there was no correlation with body condition (Table 2.3). Males had on average higher dominance ranks than females (U = 7, $N_1 = 8$, $N_2 = 10$, P < 0.01) (see also Table 2.2).

Correlations between sex, behaviours and dominance Males had a larger body size (mean \pm SD = 0.66 \pm 1.04) than females (-0.53 \pm 0.59) (t_{16} = 3.06, P < 0.01), but there was no significant difference in body condition (males: -68.4 \pm 137.7, females: 54.7 \pm 133.4; t_{16} = -1.91, P = 0.08). There were no sex differences in behaviour during the personality tests (exploration, activity and novel object all P > 0.1). Dominance rank was not significantly correlated with exploration, activity or novel object score (Table 2.3). Neither body size nor body condition were significantly correlated with exploration, activity or novel object score (Table 2.3). There were no significant correlations between the three behaviours (exploration, activity and novel object score; Table 2.3).

Table 2.3 Results of multiple correlations between dominance, body size, body condition, different
behaviours and outcomes of the leadership test. Leader = the total number of trials an individual led.
Arrival time = the average arrival time at the food patch. Shown are correlation coefficients (r). P
values are sequential Bonferonni corrected.

	body size	body	exploration	activity	novel	leader	arrival
		condition			object		time
dominance	0.73***	-0.30	0.26	0.24	0.19	0.26	-0.04
body size		0.00	0.28	0.09	0.20	0.07	0.19
body condition			-0.27	-0.22	0.33	0.16	-0.20
exploration				0.59	0.42	0.23	-0.16
activity					0.15	0.11	-0.13
novel object						0.73***	-0.71**
leader							-0.89***
novel object leader						0.73***	-0.71** -0.89***

** P < 0.01, *** P < 0.001

Leadership Novel object score was significantly correlated with the leadership score (= number of trials leading; Table 2.3, Fig. 2.1). Likewise, individuals with a higher novel object score arrived at the food patch more quickly (Table 2.3). Leadership was not significantly correlated with dominance, exploration, activity, body size or body condition (Table 2.3). There was no sex difference in leadership (U = 38, P > 0.1). There was no significant correlation between arrival time and dominance, exploration, activity, body size or body condition (Table 2.3) and there was no sex effect ($t_{16} = -0.689$, P > 0.1). To study if the effect of novel object score on leadership score diminished over time we performed a separate analysis for the first 9 days and the last 8 days of the leadership test. In both periods there was a strong positive correlation between novel object score and leadership score (first 9 days: r = 0.83, P < 0.001; last 8 days: r = 0.61, P = 0.008).

Mixed model analysis revealed that individuals with a high novel object score arrived at the food patch more often ($\chi^2 = 12.04$, P < 0.001; Fig. 2.2a) and that individuals paired to a companion with a higher novel object score also arrived more often ($\chi^2 = 5.20$, P = 0.023; Fig. 2.2b). None of the other variables were significant (all P > 0.1). Within the group of individuals which arrived, individuals with a high novel object score arrived earlier at the food patch ($\chi^2 = 4.86$, P = 0.031), but the novel object score of the companion did not significantly explain arrival time ($\chi^2 = 2.42$, P = 0.12). None of the other variables were significant (all P > 0.1).

Discussion

Our data show that activity and boldness are consistent in individual barnacle geese. Bold individuals led the group and arrived at the food patch more often, and they arrived sooner at the food patch. Moreover, individuals paired to a bolder companion had a higher chance to arrive at the food patch.

Repeatability scores of activity and boldness were high, both within a period and between periods. The only behaviour which appeared not to be repeatable over time was the exploration of an open field. This could indicate that the individuals recognized the arena during the second period (nearly one year later) since the arena was identical, or that this test is not adequate to measure the exploration of an open field in barnacle geese. The high



Figure 2.1 Individuals with a higher novel object score (i.e. bolder) were more often leading the group. N = 18. The line is a linear regression line. Shown are raw means.



Figure 2.2 (a) Individuals with a higher novel object score (i.e. bolder) and (b) individuals paired to a companion with a higher novel object score (i.e. bolder) arrived more often at the food patch. N = 18. Lines are logit regression lines. Shown are raw means.

repeatability scores over time and the strong correlation between novel object score and leadership suggests the presence of personality variation in barnacle geese. Dominance was not correlated with exploration, activity or boldness. Likewise, males and females did not differ in exploration, activity and boldness score. This is in agreement with the general finding that differences in personality traits are usually independent of social status and sex (Drent *et al.* 2003). Boldness was not correlated with activity suggesting that an individual's reaction towards a novel object was not merely a reflection of its activity level, but that these behaviours are different traits of an individual. Bold individuals did not have a higher exploration score in the open field test. In great tits, *Parus major*, there is a strong correlation between the behaviour of an individual in both tests (Verbeek *et al.* 1994) and sometimes the behaviour in both tests is added up to represent one personality trait (e.g. Martins *et al.* 2007). However, because of the low repeatability of an individual's exploration score during the

open field test and the absence of a correlation between both tests we decided to treat these outcomes as different aspects of barnacle goose personality.

Leadership was best predicted by the novel object score. Bolder individuals led the pair more often compared to shyer individuals; they arrived more often at the food patch and arrived there earlier. Few studies thus far have studied the relation between behavioural variation and leadership: in zebra finches (Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009) and threespined sticklebacks (Harcourt et al. 2009) more explorative (/bolder) individuals led more often, but no evidence was found in golden shiners (Leblond & Reebs 2006). However, these studies did not provide evidence that the individual variation in behaviour is repeatable over time and / or context and thus did not study personality but personality traits. Here we demonstrate that several aspects of individual behaviour in barnacle geese are repeatable over time and that one of these aspects of personality, namely novel object approach, is a predictor of leadership. One could argue that the patch of grass during the leadership test was treated as a novel object. We have two reasons to believe that this was not the case. Firstly, the individuals were used to forage from such a patch in their outdoor enclosure. Hence, the individuals were familiar to the "object" itself. Secondly, the leadership test was performed over a period of 17 days, using each individual once per day. If there was a strong effect of novelty then we would expect that the effect of the novel object score would diminish over time. However, this appeared not to be the case since there was a strong correlation between novel object score and leadership score during the first nine days as well as during the last eight days of the leadership test.

Whether or not a goose arrived at the food patch was affected not only by the novel object score of the focal individual but also by the novel object score of the companion. Individuals paired to a bolder companion arrived more often at the food patch. This effect was very pronounced: in the presence of the boldest companion the focal individual had a chance of 100 percent of arriving at the food patch, whereas in the presence of the shyest individual this probability was less than 60 percent (Fig. 2.2b). Thus, although personality has a genetic (van Oers et al. 2005) and rigid underlying physiological mechanism (Koolhaas et al. 1999), and traits are genetically correlated (van Oers et al. 2004), the expression of the behaviour in a social context depends strongly on the behaviour of other members. To our knowledge, this is one of the few studies that demonstrate that an independent personality trait measured in a non-social context affects the behaviour of other group members in a social context. A number of other studies have recently demonstrated that the behaviour of an individual changes according to the personality type of the group members, but most studies use personality measurements assessed in a social context (Magnhagen & Staffan 2005; Sih & Watters 2005; Dyer et al. 2008; Michelena et al. 2008) thereby providing no independent measure of a personality trait, since the social context may alter the behavioural expression of individuals (as clearly demonstrated in this study). Harcourt et al. (2009) studied leadership in three-spined sticklebacks and demonstrated that the tendency to follow another individual increased with the boldness score of the partner and the tendency to follow was greater with decreasing boldness in the following individual. They conclude that leadership emerges from differences in personality traits. However, boldness and leadership were measured in the same context and in similar ways, so they did not provide an independent measure of a personality trait. van Oers *et al.* (2005) showed that the correlation between exploratory behaviour and risk taking behaviour in great tits is dependent on the personality of a nearby companion that visibly foraged in a separate compartment. Slow exploring males became bolder in the presence of a companion, and this effect was larger with increasing boldness of the companion, whereas fast exploring males did not change their behaviour in reaction to the presence of a companion. They have, however, not investigated whether the focal individual followed the companion. Recently, Schuett & Dall (2009) demonstrated in pairs of zebra finches that the time the pair spent together at a feeder increased with increasing difference in exploratory behaviour between both individuals, suggesting that some characters may be better in forming stable groups.

Our study demonstrates that movement patterns of group-living animals can be highly affected by the personality types in the group. Our study suggests that individuals may possess information about a food location but that the ability to use this information may be dependent on the personality types of its group members. This effect might be bigger when the cost of leaving a group is high (e.g. Prins 1996). Detailed experiments whereby an individual is informed about the location of a feeding site and tested together with the presence of different personality types might illuminate this topic. Moreover, since our results demonstrate that bolder individuals more often take the lead, it would be interesting to study how information provided by different personality types is treated. One might expect that the information of bolder individuals is more readily used, given their ability to lead a group. In other words, the value of an individual's personality. A deeper understanding of collective action can thus be gained by studying the differences in the behaviour of individuals (Harcourt *et al.* 2009).

In conclusion we have shown that activity and boldness are highly repeatable in the barnacle goose and the personality of an individual is predictive for the leadership towards a food patch. The arrival probability of an individual was strongly affected by personality of both itself as well as its companion, suggesting that movement patterns of the group as a whole can be affected by the mix of personality types present in the group.

Acknowledgements

We are very grateful to Bart Nolet and Marcel Klaassen for facilitating the animal holding facilities. We thank Bart Nolet and Piet Drent for advice on the design of the experiment. We thank Erica Ras for practical assistance during the whole course of the experiment, Henk van der Jeugd for sexing the geese and Rudy Jonker for taking morphological measurements and advice on the statistical analysis. We thank the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)" for financial support. Lastly, we would like to thank two anonymous reviewers and one editor for their constructive and helpful comments on the manuscript.

The effect of boldness on decision-making in barnacle geese is group-size-dependent

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Vena MAP Adamczyk, Sipke E van Wieren & Herbert HT Prins

In group-living species, decisions made by individuals may result in collective behaviours. A central question in understanding collective behaviours is how individual variation in phenotype affects collective behaviours. However, how the personality of individuals affects collective decisions in groups remains poorly understood. Here, we investigated the role of boldness on the decision-making process in different sized groups of barnacle geese. Naive barnacle geese, differing in boldness score, were introduced in a labyrinth in groups with either one or three informed demonstrators. The demonstrators possessed information about the route through the labyrinth. In pairs, the probability of choosing a route prior to the informed demonstrator increased with increasing boldness score: bolder individuals decided more often for themselves where to go compared with shyer individuals, whereas shyer individuals waited more often for the demonstrators to decide and followed this information. In groups of four individuals, however, there was no effect of boldness on decision-making, suggesting that individual differences were less important with increasing group size. Our experimental results show that personality is important in collective decisions in pairs of barnacle geese, and suggest that bolder individuals have a greater influence over the outcome of decisions in groups.

Proceedings of the Royal Society B 278: 2018-2024

Introduction

The benefits of group living for individual group members are well established and include reduced predation risk and sharing of information (Krause & Ruxton 2002). If the benefits of grouping outweigh the costs of splitting, animals with conflicting interest may face situations where they have to reach consensus decisions whereby they have to choose collectively between various alternatives (see Conradt & Roper 2009 for a review), for instance, choosing between different movement directions. Coordinated behaviour in such groups might arrive as a result of communal decisions ('democracy') (Prins 1996) or by following decisions of other individuals, so called 'leaders' ('despotism') (King & Cowlishaw 2009; King et al. 2009). Leadership has been explained by individual variation in dominance (Deaner et al. 2005; King et al. 2008; Sueur & Petit 2008; but see Leca et al. 2003), motivation (Krause 1993; Fischhoff et al. 2007; Sumpter 2009), relatedness (Sueur & Petit 2008; Sueur et al. 2009) and social relations (Sueur & Petit 2008; Ramseyer et al. 2009). Information might also be an important component for determining leadership. Providing a few individuals in a large crowd of humans with information can result in collective movements led by the informed humans (Dver et al. 2009). Likewise, a minority of informed golden shiners, Notemigonus crysoleucas (Reebs 2000), were able to lead groups towards a food source. Also honeybee (Beekman et al. 2006) and ant migrations (Langridge et al. 2008) are led by a minority of informed individuals. When observing social information, individuals need to weigh this information against their personal information and an important mechanism in mediating this balance is quorum sensing. Quorum sensing implies that the probability of an individual performing a certain behaviour increases as a function of the number of conspecifics already demonstrating this behaviour (Sumpter & Pratt 2009). Individuals only follow information if they observe a certain threshold (or majority) of individuals performing a particular behaviour. Empirical examples include ants (Pratt et al. 2002), African buffalo, Syncerus caffer (Prins 1996) and three-spined sticklebacks, Gasterosteus aculeatus, where one replica conspecific was able to control the movement of a solitary individual but not of larger groups (Ward et al. 2008).

Recently, the role of personality in contributing to leadership has been acknowledged and this might therefore also directly influence collective movements. Personality describes the phenomenon that differences among individuals of the same species in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Examples in guppies, *Poecilia reticulata* (Dyer *et al.* 2008), three-spined sticklebacks (Harcourt *et al.* 2009), barnacle geese, *Branta leucopsis* (chapter 2) and zebra finches, *Taenopygia guttata* (Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009), show that bolder individuals are more often found in the leading edge of moving groups. Although the role of personality in determining leadership is quite well established, the relationship between personality and collective decisions in groups remains poorly understood.

Here we studied whether the personality of an individual affected the way it reacts to different numbers of informed individuals and how this in turn affects collective group movements in barnacle geese. Barnacle geese are highly gregarious birds forming large flocks during foraging, roosting and migration. Boldness has been shown to be a good proxy for personality in barnacle geese (chapter 2, 4, 5). We introduced naive barnacle geese together

with either one or three informed individuals (all of intermediate boldness level) in a labyrinth and studied the decision-making process in these groups, i.e., whether naive individuals decided where to go for themselves or not. Based on the observation that bolder barnacle geese walk in front towards a food source more often in pairs of geese as compared to shyer individuals (chapter 2) and that bold/fast individuals are less reactive to companions than shy/slow individuals (great tits, *Parus major*, van Oers *et al.* 2005; ravens, *Corvus corax*, Stöwe & Kotrschal 2007; three-spined sticklebacks, Harcourt *et al.* 2009), we expected that bolder individuals would make a decision on their own more often, whereas shyer individuals were expected to wait more often for the decision of the informed individual(s) and follow this decision.

Methods

Experimental subjects We used captive-born wing-clipped barnacle geese (N = 42), each fitted with a uniquely coded leg ring for identification. Birds were sexed by cloacal inspection (20 females, 22 males). We measured tarsus and culmen length (to the nearest 0.1 mm) using callipers and wing length (1.0 mm) using a ruler. One observer carried out all measurements to minimize observer biases. Prior to the decision experiment 1 we measured body mass on a digital balance (1.0 g). We used a principal components (PC) analysis of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a measure of structural body size. PC1 explained 75.6% of the variation. Body condition was calculated as the residuals from a linear regression of body mass on PC1 ($R^2 = 0.22$, $F_{I, 4I} = 11.4$, P = 0.002). When not used for the experiment, all geese were kept as one group in an outdoor aviary of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology in Heteren, the Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed ad libitum with a mixture of grains and pellets. A pond (6 by 1 m) was present in the aviary, with continuous flowing water for bathing and drinking.

Boldness We used a novel object test to assess boldness of all individuals (see for details chapter 2). We habituated individuals to an experimental arena. After habituation we placed a novel object in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose for 10 min and scored the minimal distance (cm) reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the approach latency (defined as the time elapsed (s) before the goose came within 50 cm of the novel object). Each individual was tested twice in November or December 2008. We calculated principal components (PCs) of the test variables for each test as an independent measure of novel object score. PC1 explained 86.9% and 89.6% of the variation for test one and test two, respectively. The correlations of both the minimal distance and the approach latency with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder individuals. Repeatability of novel object score was high (0.81) indicating that individuals differed consistently in their boldness scores (see also Fig. 3.1).

For the first decision experiment (see below) we selected the 15 boldest and the 15 shyest individuals as naive, focal individuals (Fig. 3.1), because we expected the largest differences in reaction towards an informed demonstrator between bold and shy individuals. We selected 5 intermediate individuals as demonstrators (see below). All remaining

individuals (N = 7) were placed in a separate aviary. For the second decision experiment we took 12 intermediate individuals as demonstrators.



Figure 3.1 Relationship between the outcome of two novel object tests for all individuals (N = 42). Closed circles represent geese that were classified as shy (N = 15). Open circles represent geese that were classified as bold (N = 15). Triangles represent geese that were used as demonstrators (N = 12). Closed triangles represent geese that were used as demonstrators in experiment 1 and 2 (N = 4).

Decision experiment To study the effect of personality on the decision-making process, we used a labyrinth consisting of a starting area with two identical, mirrored corridors (Fig. 3.2). One corridor led to the end of the labyrinth and back to the home aviary, whereas the other corridor led towards a dead end. Individuals were walked gently towards a wooden pen that served as the entrance of the labyrinth (Fig. 3.2). Individuals were held for 2 min in the pen before introducing them to the arena by lifting a Plexiglas partition (from outside the experimental area to minimize disturbance).

For experiment 1 we trained five individuals (of intermediate boldness levels, see also Fig. 3.1) in the labyrinth. First, we introduced all five individuals (hereafter called: demonstrators) together, then in groups of two individuals and finally alone. The training period lasted five days with three training sessions (introductions) per demonstrator per day. One demonstrator did not learn the route, leaving a total of four demonstrators.

The experimental period lasted 10 days (1 - 10 May 2009). Each day we introduced every demonstrator three times on its own. If they chose the correct corridor for three times, and if they had also correctly chosen for three times the previous day, we performed one experimental run together with a naive individual. The average success rate of the demonstrators over the 10 days was 95%. For the first experimental run of each demonstrator we randomly picked a naive individual from either the bold or the shy group. After that we alternated between a shy and a bold companion. In total we ran 29 trials. One shy companion was not used in the experiment since it showed unusual behaviour in the home aviary (such as fleeing from the group and trying to jump over fences). One trial was excluded from the analysis since the naïve individual (from the bold group) managed to escape from the



Figure 3.2 Schematic overview of the labyrinth used for the decision experiment. The black closed lines represent a wire, fenced with black anti-root cloth. The bottom of the arena was also covered with anti-root cloth. The dashed grey line represents a Plexiglas partition which was lifted 2 min after introduction of the geese. The dashed arrow represents the route that individuals had to take to arrive at the exit of the arena. The grey lines represent fictive lines. Crossing of one of both lines was used as the criterion for choosing a side.

labyrinth, leaving a total of 28 successful trials, 14 with a bold individual and 14 with a shy individual. Demonstrators were used between six and eight times each.

During each trial we scored (1) whether the naive individual was the first to enter one of both corridors (yes/no) (see also Fig. 3.2) and (2) when the naive individual was not the first to enter a corridor, whether the individual followed the demonstrator (yes/no). Following was defined as entering the same corridor within 5 s after the demonstrator.

Experiment 2 was performed eight months later. In this experiment we used groups of four individuals, containing three informed demonstrators and one naive individual. During the trainings phase, we trained four groups of three demonstrators. Since four of these 12 individuals were already used in experiment 1 as demonstrators and were possibly more experienced we assigned one of these four individuals to each demonstrator group to minimize variation between demonstrator groups. We trained the four demonstrator groups three times a day for a period of four days, after which the experimental period started. The experimental period lasted nine days (20 - 28 January 2010) and we used demonstrator groups between five and eight times following the same criteria and the same experimental protocol as in experiment 1. We used the same 28 naive individuals as in experiment 1, except for one shy individual which had died in between both experiments. This individual was replaced by another shy individual. We slightly rebuilt the arena (but keeping it the same dimensions) to avoid recognition of the arena by the naive individuals. During each trial we scored (1) whether the naive individual was the first to enter one of both corridors (yes/no), and when the naive individual was not the first to enter a corridor (2) whether it followed the demonstrator(s) (yes/no) and (3) which position in the group it occupied when entering a corridor.

Dominance Since dominance might affect collective movements, we established the dominance hierarchy for experiment 1 by scoring agonistic interactions within dyads in the flock of 34 individuals (15 - 28 May 2009). In total we scored 1185 interactions (mean number per individual: 69.7; range: 28 - 193 interactions). The value of Kendall's linearity index (k = 0.48), Landau's index and the corrected index of the sociometric matrix (h = 0.48, h' = 0.51) were moderate. We constructed a linear dominance hierarchy but to evaluate if this hierarchy reflected the pair-wise dominance relationships experienced between individuals in a pair, we also tested the dominance in all combinations of pairs we used during decision experiment 1. We introduced each pair in an arena (1 by 3 m), offering a small patch of grass $(30 \times 20 \text{ cm})$. During 30 min we scored each agonistic interaction (22 - 26 May 2009). The average number of interactions was 9.7 per trial (range 0 - 35) and all agonistic interactions, except two, were unidirectional. In 23 out of 28 trials we observed agonistic interactions. Of the winners, 22 out of 23 corresponded to the linear dominance hierarchy, indicating that the position in the linear dominance hierarchy is a good predictor for the pair-wise dominance. For these 23 pairs we used the outcome during the pair-wise interaction to establish the dominance, for the remaining five pairs we used the linear dominance hierarchy to establish which individual of the pair was dominant.

Statistics To test whether boldness affected an individual's decision to choose a corridor prior to the demonstrator we used 'naive individual first to choose a corridor' (yes/no) as a response variable in a generalized linear mixed model with binomial errors and a logit-link function. As fixed effects we fitted boldness score of the naive individual (on a continuous dominance (dominant/subordinate), body condition (continuous) and scale). sex (male/female). For experiment 1 we also included the boldness score of the demonstrator as a fixed effect to control for a possible effect of boldness differences between demonstrators. We constructed separate models for experiments 1 and 2. Prior to the mixed model analysis we used Spearman's rank correlations to study possible correlations between body condition, dominance rank and boldness. To test if there were sex differences in boldness score, body condition or dominance we used non-parametric Mann-Whitney U tests. There were no significant correlations between dominance rank, body condition and boldness (all $|r_s| < 0.17$, all P > 0.3, N = 34). There were no significant differences between males and females in boldness or body condition (all U > 110, $U_1 = 18$, $U_2 = 16$; all P > 0.4). Males, however, had a higher dominance rank than females (U = 39, P < 0.001). Since sex and dominance were not independent, we constructed three separate models: including (1) all terms, (2) all terms but excluding sex, and (3) all terms but excluding dominance, to study the effect of sex and dominance separately.

Since it has been shown that personality traits might affect the behaviour of other individuals (e.g., Harcourt *et al.* 2009, chapter 2), we analyzed whether the boldness score of the naive individual affected the decision time of the demonstrator in experiment 1, using all trials in which the demonstrator entered a corridor first. Likewise, we analyzed whether the boldness score of the demonstrator affected the decision time of the naive individual, using all trials in which the naive individual entered a corridor first.

To minimize pseudoreplication we included demonstrator(s) identity as a random effect in all mixed models. We started with full models containing all terms. Minimal adequate models were obtained by stepwise deletion of non-significant terms (P > 0.1), starting with the least significant term. To compare the explanatory power of two subsequent models we used a log-likelihood ratio test which follows a chi-square distribution, with degrees of freedom equal to the difference in the number of parameters between the two models. We present these chi-squared values and P-values as well as the estimate (est.) and standard errors (se) of the individual factors. In addition, we performed a separate analysis entering all fixed effects independent of one another. We used the package lme4 for mixed model procedures in R (version 2.11.1).

Results

For trials with one informed individual, the probability of a naive individual to choose a side prior to the demonstrator increased with increasing boldness score (est. = 0.87, se = 0.45, χ^2 = 3.97, P = 0.046; Fig. 3.3). There was no significant effect of dominance, body condition, sex or boldness score of the demonstrator (dominance: est. = 1.65, se = 1.20, $\chi^2 = 2.22$, P = 0.14; body condition: est. = 0.002, se = 0.002, $\chi^2 = 1.68$, P = 0.20; sex: est. = 0.42, se = 0.81, $\chi^2 = 0.25$, P = 0.62; boldness demonstrator: est. = 0.38, se = 1.78, $\chi^2 = 0.04$, P = 0.84). All three models (i.e., full model, excluding sex or excluding dominance) gave similar results, indicating that neither dominance, nor sex was significant. Likewise, we arrived at similar results when we entered factors independent of each other. When a demonstrator entered a corridor first, it always chose the correct route and in nearly all cases the naive individual followed the demonstrator (N = 15/17). When a naive individual moved first there was no preference for either corridor ($\chi^2 = 2.3$, P = 0.13, N = 11), indicating that naive individuals did not have side preferences. In these trials, the informed demonstrator always followed if the naive individual entered the correct corridor. If the naive individual entered the incorrect



Figure 3.3 The probability of a naive individual to choose a side prior to the informed demonstrator increased with increasing boldness score of the naive individual during experiment 1 in groups with one informed demonstrator.

corridor, in two out of three cases the informed demonstrator waited for the naive individual to return to the entrance of the arena before walking together to the correct side, and in only one case the dyad split and chose different routes, indicating the strength of group cohesion in this species. The decision time of the demonstrator (mean \pm se = 16.5 \pm 5.9 sec, N = 17) was not affected by the boldness score of the naive individual (χ^2 = 0.23, P = 0.62). Likewise, the decision time of the naive individual (mean \pm se = 8.7 \pm 2.3 sec, N = 11) was not affected by the boldness score of the demonstrator (χ^2 = 0.23, P = 0.63).

For trials with three informed individuals, an informed demonstrator chose to move through the maze first on all but two occasions (N = 26/28), and were always seen to choose the correct route. There was no effect of boldness score on the probability of moving first (est. = 0.014, se = 0.74, $\chi^2 = 0.00$, P = 0.98), nor was there an effect of body condition or sex (body condition: est. = 0.0004, se = 0.003, $\chi^2 = 0.02$, P = 0.89; sex: est. = 0.000, se = 0.000, $\chi^2 =$ 0.00, P = 1). Entering factors independent of each other gave similar results. When a demonstrator moved first, the naive individual always followed the demonstrator. In most trials (N = 22/28) the naive individual was walking either at the third or fourth position in the group and there was no effect of the boldness score of the naive individual on the position it occupied in the group ($\chi^2 = 0.09$, P = 0.76).

Discussion

As expected, the probability of moving first increased with increasing boldness score, although this effect was dependent on the number of geese: in pairs of geese boldness affected decision-making, whereas in groups of four individuals there was no effect of boldness. There is little known about the extent to which personality affects collective decision-making. In foraging groups of sheep bold and shy individuals show different spatial distribution patterns over resource patches with shy individuals showing a lower tendency to split into smaller subgroups than bold individuals (Michelena et al. 2008). The observed patterns of spatial distribution have been explained by individual variation in social attraction which results in emerging collective choices through the nonlinear dynamics of interactions between individuals of different boldness levels (Michelena et al. 2009). Likewise, in fish shy individuals have a higher shoaling tendency (Budaev 1997; Ward et al. 2004; Dyer et al. 2008). Next to a higher sociability, shy individuals also have a lower tendency to explore by themselves, which is confirmed by several studies showing that mainly bolder individuals take the role of leader (Beauchamp 2000; Dyer et al. 2008; Harcourt et al. 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2). Here we show that in pairs the probability of waiting for the decision of an informed conspecific decreased with increasing boldness score of the naive individual, suggesting that bolder individuals have a greater influence over the outcome of decisions in groups. In barnacle geese boldness is not correlated with either activity or exploration of a novel environment (chapter 2), hence our results cannot be explained by differences in activity levels between individuals, or by differences in exploration rate of a novel environment.

To what extent personality traits measured in isolation have consequences for behavioural differences between individuals in groups is important for understanding the impact of personality differences in an ecological context. In groups, individual behaviour can be affected both by individual differences, like personality (Magnhagen & Bunnefeld 2009; chapter 5), but also by social influences (van Oers et al. 2005; Dyer et al. 2008; Magnhagen & Bunnefeld 2009; chapter 2). In larger groups the feedback and interaction processes between traits may alter and it has been hypothesized that individual behavioural differences (owing to, for example, personality traits) in larger groups become more pronounced (by selforganization, Hemelrijk & Wantia 2005) or, in contrast, become less pronounced (by consensus decisions, Sumpter et al. 2008). Our results show that personality differences were important in pairs of geese, but not in groups of four individuals, suggesting that individual differences became less important with increasing group size. However, both experiments differed in an important aspect which forces us to be cautious about a direct comparison between both experiments. In experiment 1 there was only one informed individual, whereas in experiment 2 there were three informed individuals. A key difference is the number of informed individuals and this could have consequences if geese use a form of quorum sensing. The number of individuals demonstrating the correct entrance was higher in experiment 2 than in experiment 1, and this might help explain our observation that boldness was important in pairs (with one informed individual) but not in groups of four individuals (with three informed individuals). Most naive individuals in experiment 2 were walking either in third or fourth position which seems to suggest that the probability of following increased with the number of individuals entering a certain corridor. If this is due to a minimum threshold or a majority rule (see also King & Cowlishaw 2007) cannot be discriminated in our experiments. Careful experimental manipulation of group size, number of informed individuals and boldness differences could investigate this matter further and explore whether individuals differing in boldness follow similar quorum sensing rules, or whether boldness differences also result in different quorum sensing rules. Nonetheless, the observation that individual variation in boldness did not result in behavioural differences in groups with three informed individuals (whereas it did in groups with one informed group mate) highlights the need to study the expression of personality in larger, more natural groups. For instance, most studies showing that personality affects leadership are done in very small groups like pairs (e.g., Beauchamp 2000; Harcourt et al. 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2). An evaluation of the expression of personality in larger, more natural groups is important to understand the importance of personality in a natural situation.

Nomakuchi *et al.* (2009) performed a similar experiment to ours in which they trained three-spined sticklebacks to follow a route through a maze and introduced these informed individuals together with naive individuals differing in exploration score. They found that more explorative individuals followed the informed individual to a larger extent than less explorative individuals. Unfortunately, they used the same maze to study exploration behaviour and following behaviour making it difficult to assess if the increased tendency to follow demonstrators by more explorative individuals is not a result of an increased tendency to explore the maze. Here, we assessed individual boldness levels in a completely different context by challenging individuals with a novel object to show that this reaction correlates with the tendency to explore a route in the presence of an informed individual. This result is opposite to the findings of Nomakuchi *et al.* (2009). An important difference between our findings and Nomakuchi *et al.* (2009) is that in their study the demonstrators were always the

first to enter the maze, whereas in our study naive individuals did not always wait for the informed demonstrator.

Dominance was not related to individual contribution to group movement decisions in our experiment. Several studies showed that more dominant individuals have a stronger say in determining group movements (e.g., Deaner *et al.* 2005; King *et al.* 2008; Sueur & Petit 2008; but see Leca *et al.* 2003). These examples are primarily from species with strong social group structure, like several species of monkeys, in which the highest ranked individuals have a strong influence over the behaviour of other individuals. For instance, alpha-males in chacma baboons, *Papio ursinus*, were able to steer a group towards a food source where few individuals besides the alpha-male were able to consume food (King *et al.* 2008). In species with a less strong social group structure, like the barnacle geese, the role of dominance on travel directions is probably less strong, as is also confirmed by an absence of a relation between dominance and leadership in domestic goats (Stewart & Scott 1947) cattle and sheep (Ramseyer *et al.* 2009).

Next to dominance, also motivation has been shown to be important in collective movements, in particular individuals with a higher need for resources are predicted to lead groups (Rands *et al.* 2003; Conradt *et al.* 2009; Sumpter 2009). Empirical support comes from studies in fish where food deprived fish were seen more often in front positions than well-fed fish (Krause 1993) and plains zebra, *Equus burchellii*, where lactating females were more likely to initiate group movements compared to non-lactating females (Fischhoff *et al.* 2007). Likewise in African buffalo where mostly adult females, mainly with offspring, initiate group movements (Prins 1996). In our study we did not find an effect of body condition on individual contribution to group movement decisions. Most likely the individual differences in terms of energy requirements were small in our experiment, as no individuals were food deprived, or in a stage where they would face high energy requirements (e.g., moult), explaining the lack of a possible effect of body condition.

In conclusion, personality affected individual contribution to group movement decisions in pairs of geese with bolder individuals deciding more often by themselves on travel direction as compared to shyer individuals, suggesting that bold individuals have a greater influence over the outcome of collective decisions. The effect of personality disappeared in groups of four individuals, suggesting that individual differences were less important with increasing group size.

Acknowledgements

This study would not have been possible without the invaluable assistance of Bart van Lith and Erica Ras. We thank Kees van Oers, Bart Nolet, Ron Ydenberg and Rudy Jonker for continuous discussion. We thank two anonymous reviewers for improving this manuscript. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol number 2009028.c). We thank the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)" for financial support.

Chapter 4

Personality predicts the use of social information

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Kees van Oers, Bart A Nolet, Rudy M Jonker, Sipke E van Wieren, Herbert HT Prins & Ron C Ydenberg

The use of social information is known to affect various important aspects of an individual's ecology, such as foraging, dispersal and space use and is generally assumed to be entirely flexible and context dependent. However, the potential link between personality differences and social information use has received little attention. Here we studied whether use of social information was related to personality, using barnacle geese, *Branta leucopsis*, where boldness is a personality trait known to be consistent over time. We found that the use of social information decreased with increasing boldness score of the individuals. Individuals had lower feeding times when they did not follow the social information, thereby making it incorrect, individuals irrespective of their boldness score, learned that it was incorrect and ignored it. Our results show that social information use depends on the personality type of an individual, which calls for incorporation of these personality-related differences in studies of spatial distribution of animals in which social information use plays a role.

Ecology Letters 13: 829-837

Introduction

Individuals constantly need to make decisions such as where to forage, with whom to mate and when to migrate. To decide effectively, individuals rely on information about the potential outcomes of different alternatives. Information might be obtained in two distinct ways: individuals might use personal information, usually retrieved on a trial and error basis by interaction with the physical environment, or they might use information made available by other individuals, which is referred to as social information (Danchin et al. 2004). The use of social information has been demonstrated in a wide variety of species (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Danchin et al. 2004; Valone 2007) and is known to affect various important aspects of an individual's ecology, such as foraging, dispersal and space use (Seppänen et al. 2007). For instance, in patch selection individuals may use the presence (Drent & Swierstra 1977) or performance (Coolen et al. 2003) of other individuals. The role of social information use in the spatial distribution of animals has received considerable attention (see examples in Valone & Templeton 2002; Seppänen et al. 2007; Valone 2007), but in nearly all studies to date personality is not taken into account. This absence reflects a broader phenomenon in ecology, namely that ecologists thus far showed little interest in personality (Réale et al. 2007). This is surprising since personality traits may have profound affects on ecological processes like social organization, dispersal and spatial distribution (see studies in Réale et al. 2007).

Animal personality describes the phenomenon that differences among individuals of the same species in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Different behavioural and physiological reactions have a genetic basis (van Oers *et al.* 2005a) and are often phenotypically and genetically correlated. This suggests that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals and are the subject of natural (Dingemanse & Réale 2005; Smith & Blumstein 2008) and sexual selection (van Oers *et al.* 2008).

The relationship between personality and social information use is poorly studied (Marchetti & Drent 2000; Nomakuchi et al. 2009) and it is generally assumed that individuals are flexible in their use of social information and that it is context dependent. Consequently, most studies focus on the conditions under which an animal is expected to use social information (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Danchin et al. 2004; Kendal et al. 2005; Valone 2007). Beyond doubt social information use is partly flexible (van Bergen et al. 2004; Kendal et al. 2004) but there is reason to believe that individuals may consistently differ in the way they process and use cues from conspecifics. Firstly, several studies have demonstrated that shy/slow individuals are more reactive to companions than bold/fast individuals (van Oers et al. 2005b; Stöwe & Kotrschal 2007; Harcourt et al. 2009), suggesting that shy/slow individuals pay more attention to the behaviour of conspecifics, consequently collecting more social information. Secondly, some studies provide indirect evidence that personality affects social information use: In barnacle geese, Branta leucopsis, shy individuals used the scrounging tactic more often compared to bold individuals in a producer scrounger game (chapter 5) and in great tits, Parus major, fast exploring birds copied the behaviour of tutor birds more readily than slow exploring birds (Marchetti & Drent 2000). Lastly, Beauchamp (2001) showed that in zebra finches, Taenopygia guttata, individuals differed consistently in
their tactic use in a producer scrounger game with less efficient foragers having higher levels of scrounging (Beauchamp 2006).

To specifically test the hypothesis that shy individual make more use of social information compared to bolder individuals we conducted a social foraging experiment with barnacle geese. Barnacle geese, differing in boldness score, which we use as a proxy for personality (see chapter 2 and 5), were allowed to watch two pairs of demonstrators which revealed the location of a food resource for the observing goose. After an observation period, individuals were given the opportunity to join one of the pairs, thereby revealing whether they used the social information. In our first experiment we examined whether geese differing in boldness score used reliable social information in choosing a foraging site. In a second experiment, we manipulated the social information, thereby making it incorrect, whereby we expected that individuals would learn that the social information was incorrect, with shy individuals being the faster learners.

Methods

Experimental subjects We used captive-hatched wing-clipped barnacle geese (N = 20), each fitted with a uniquely coded leg ring for identification. Birds were sexed by cloacal inspection (13 females, 7 males) and were all unpaired. Before the start of the experiment we measured tarsus and culmen length (to the nearest 0.1 mm) using calipers and wing length (1.0 mm) using a ruler. Body mass was measured on a digital balance (1.0 g). We used a principal components (PC) analysis of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a measure of body size. PC1 explained 79.8% of the variation. Body condition was calculated as the residual from a regression of body mass on PC1. When not used for the experiment, all geese were kept as one group in an outdoor aviary of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology in Heteren, the Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed ad libitum with a mixture of grains and pellets. A pond (6 by 1 m) was present in the aviary, with continuous flowing water for bathing and drinking.

Dominance To establish the dominance hierarchy we scored agonistic interactions in the flock (December 2007, for details see chapter 2). In total we scored 474 interactions (mean number per individual: 55.6; range: 27 - 86 interactions). The value of Kendall's linearity index (k = 0.61, P < 0.001), Landau's index and the corrected index of the sociometric matrix were high (h = 0.62, h' = 0.65, P < 0.001), allowing the use of a linear order to rank the individuals. Individuals were used either as observers or as demonstrators in the social information experiment (see below) based on the dominance hierarchy. Individuals lowest in rank (N = 8, all females) were used as demonstrators in order to assure that observers (N = 12) would not be aversive to use information provided by the demonstrators.

Boldness test We used a novel object test to assess boldness (see for details chapter 2). We habituated individuals to an experimental arena. After habituation we placed a novel object in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose for 10 min and scored the minimal distance reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the approach latency. We tested each individual twice in February 2008 and twice in November 2008. We calculated principal

components (PCs) of the test variables for each test as an independent measure of novel object score. We use the term 'boldness' for the reaction towards a novel object, although sometimes the term 'exploration' is used (e.g., Réale *et al.* 2007), since we think that the term boldness describes the willingness to take risks in absence of a food reward.

Social information experiment We used a test arena with an observer area, and two demonstrator areas (see legend Fig. 4.1 for details). This arena was built inside a greenhouse to minimize external disturbance. Based on the dominance hierarchy individuals were used as either demonstrators (subordinates, N = 8) or observers (dominants, N = 12). An observer was allowed to watch two pairs of demonstrators behind a Plexiglas partition. After 90 sec we allowed the observer to join one pair of demonstrators (the one of its choice) by pulling up the partition (from outside the greenhouse as to avoid disturbance). After joining one of the demonstrator pairs, individuals were able to switch to the other side, but they had to walk around a fence to get to the other side (see Fig. 4.1). The trials were ended 90 sec after pulling up the partition. The observer and the demonstrator areas were separated from each other by wire-netting and both pairs of demonstrators were visually isolated from each other by opaque plastic. Each pair of demonstrators had one trough $(10 \times 100 \times 10 \text{ cm})$ which either contained food or was empty. The observer had two different troughs to choose from, one on each side and in front of one of the demonstrator troughs (see also Fig. 4.1). We used commercially bought sods of perennial ryegrass, Lolium perenne, cut to a height of 1 cm as food. This grass is an important food source for wild barnacle geese (Prins & Ydenberg 1985). During the



Figure 4.1 Schematic overview of the experimental arena used for the social information experiment. The closed lines represent a wire fenced with white plastic. The black dashed line represents a wire netting. The goose on the right hand side was the observer goose and was allowed to watch the behaviour of the two pairs of demonstrators before choosing a side. The grey line represents a Plexiglas partition which was pulled up after the observation period (90 sec). The grey dashed line represents a taped line on the floor and was used as the criterion of which side the observer chose. The rectangles represent troughs that either contained food or were empty. For the first experiment we filled one of the troughs of the demonstrators and the observer could find the food on the same side (e.g., both the upper troughs filled). For the second experiment we filled one of the trough of the observer could find food on the opposite side (e.g., the upper left trough and the bottom right trough filled). For the third experiment (control) we filled no troughs of the demonstrators and one trough for the observer.

experimental period geese were only offered grass during the experiments (and grains and pellets for the rest of the day). If given a choice barnacle geese show a strong preference for grass as food over grains or pellets (personal observation RHJM Kurvers, HHT Prins, SE van Wieren & RC Ydenberg). Geese were well motivated to consume their preferred resource during the experiments. The demonstrators, for instance, foraged nearly continuously when they had a filled trough.

Prior to the experiment we trained all demonstrators to start foraging upon introduction in the arena. Demonstrators were introduced in fixed pairs (N = 4 pairs) in the experimental arena offering always food in their troughs the first days. Thereafter we provided food in only half of their entries to habituate them to the condition that food would not always be present. We always used two extra individuals (not used in the remainder of the experiment) as observers to habituate the demonstrators to the presence of a conspecific in the observer area and the lifting of the Plexiglas partition. Demonstrators were introduced at least 20 times in the experimental arena prior to the experiment. Observers were also trained in order to habituate them to the experimental conditions. First, we introduced each observer four times in groups of six geese in the arena, followed by introducing them four times in the arena in groups of three. In half of these eight introductions food was provided on one side and in the other half on the other side in order to familiarize the observers with the unpredictability of the location of the food. We placed one demonstrator (individuals not used in the remainder of the experiment) on each demonstrator location without food in order to habituate the observers to the presence of conspecifics.

During the experiments we randomly assigned one side as the 'food side' each day, with the condition that we had a maximum of two consecutive days with the same 'food side' and the condition that in each experiment (see below) both sides were in total equally often used as 'food side'. Each demonstrator pair was used an equal number of sessions during each experiment. In each experiment, we balanced the appearance of the demonstrator pairs in such a way that each observer met each pair of demonstrators an equal number of times, equally divided between encounters with and without food to prevent any association between demonstrator pair and food presence.

Experiment 1: Correct social information To test the relationship between personality and the use of social information we provided the pair of demonstrators on one side with food, whereas the pair on the other side faced an empty trough. In the observer area, food was provided in the trough at the same side as those in the demonstrator area. In this situation the information provided by the demonstrators was completely correct showing the actual place of the accessible food. We tested 12 observers, differing in boldness score, once per day for a period of 12 days and scored whether the observer followed the social information (i.e., joined the foraging pair) identified as entering one of the two demonstrator pair compartments by crossing a line (see also Fig. 4.1) (7 - 21 April 2008).

To investigate the possible cost of a loss of feeding time when making an incorrect decision and whether this cost varied for individuals of different boldness scores, we also scored feeding time defined as the total time an individual had its head in the filled trough.

Since individuals were used multiple times in this experiment there was a possibility that an individual formed a routine. We therefore tested for each trial whether the individual chose the same side as it had chosen the previous day. If individuals often chose the same side in subsequent trials, we assume that they formed routines.

Experiment 2: Incorrect social information In order to test if observers were able to assess the reliability of social information we again provided only one pair of demonstrators with food. In contrast to experiment 1, the observer received food in the trough situated at the side of the demonstrator pair that received no food. The information given by the demonstrators was thus consistently incorrect. We used the six most successful individuals from experiment 1 (average success rate: 9.17, range 7 - 11) since the other six individuals did not follow the social information so testing their reaction towards incorrect information would be irrelevant. We tested the six observers once per day for a period of 12 days and scored whether the observer followed the social information (i.e., joined the foraging pair) (23 April – 4 May 2008).

Experiment 3: No social information Lastly, we performed a control experiment to test if observers could locate the food without receiving any social information. Both pairs of demonstrators did not receive food and the observers received food on one side. We tested six observers (the same as used in experiment 2) once per day for a period of 8 days. We scored if the observer chose the side where we provided food (6 - 15 May 2008).

Statistical analysis To test whether observers followed the social information in experiment 1 we used 'choice of the observers' (left/right) as a response variable in a generalized linear mixed model (GLMM) with binomial errors and a logit-link function. As fixed effect we fitted 'food side' (the social information). To test the effect of personality on the use of social information in experiment 1 we used 'correct choice' (yes/no) as a response variable in GLMMs with binomial errors and a logit-link function. As fixed effects we fitted boldness score as well as body condition, day, side chosen by the observer, the identity of the demonstrator pair with food, and the interaction between boldness score and day. A significant interaction between boldness score and day with a negative estimate would imply that shyer individuals use more social information than bold individuals over time which, in turn, would suggest the presence of social learning.

We used a paired t-test to compare the average feeding time when individuals chose correctly and chose incorrectly. We correlated the percentage of feeding time lost per individual when choosing incorrectly (feeding time incorrect divided by feeding time correct) with boldness score using a Pearson correlation coefficient.

To test whether there was an effect of boldness on choosing the same side as the previous day we used 'choosing same side as previous day' (yes/no) as a response variable in GLMMs with binomial errors and a logit-link function. As fixed effect we fitted boldness score.

To test if individuals would continue following the social information in experiment 2 we used 'choice of the observers' (left/right) as a response variable in GLMMs with binomial

errors and a logit-link function. As fixed effects we fitted 'food side demonstrators' (the social information) and boldness score. Since there could be a learning effect we also included period (two levels (1: first half of the experiment; 2: second half of the experiment)) as a fixed effect and the interaction between period and 'food side demonstrators'. A significant interaction would indicate that the effect of the social information on the choice of the observers would be different between the first and the second half of the experiment. In addition, we included the interaction between boldness score and period. A significant interaction would imply that there were differences in learning between individuals of different boldness scores.

We tested if geese were able to establish the location of the food without social information in experiment 3, by using 'choice of the observers' (left/right) in GLMMs with binomial errors and a logit-link function. As fixed factors we fitted boldness score and 'food side'. A positive effect of 'food side' would indicate that the observers could establish the location of the food without using the social information provided by the demonstrators.

In all mixed models we also included 'food side previous day' as a fixed effect. A positive significant effect would indicate that the observers used information from the previous day ('personal information'). To avoid pseudoreplication we included observer identity as a random effect in all mixed models. For all models, we started with full models containing all terms. Minimal adequate models were obtained by stepwise deletion of non-significant terms (P > 0.1), starting with the least significant term. To compare the explanatory power of two subsequent models we used a log-likelihood ratio test which follows a chi-square distribution. We used the package lme4 for mixed model procedures in R (version 2.7.2).



Figure 4.2 (a) Results of experiment 1 where the food for the demonstrator and the observer were on the same side (correct social information). Shown are the percentages per day individuals chose the side where demonstrators were foraging / which contained food over a period of 12 days (N = 12). (b) Results of experiment 2 where the food for the demonstrator and the observer were on the opposite side (incorrect social information). Shown are the percentages per day individuals chose the side where demonstrators where foraging / which did not contain food over a period of 12 days (N = 6). Dashed line represents expectation based on random choice.



Figure 4.3 Social information use decreased with increasing boldness. Successful joining of foraging demonstrators decreased with increasing boldness during experiment 1. Shown are the total number of times each observer goose (N = 12) joined the foraging demonstrators. Line is a regression line.

Results

Boldness test For all four novel object tests PC1 explained between 76% and 90% of the variation. The correlations of both the minimal distance and the approach latency with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder individuals. All loading factors were between -0.89 and -0.95 indicating that both measurements are highly correlated with PC1 and that loading factors were similar across trials. Repeatability of novel object score was high (0.72 over the four tests; see also chapter 2) indicating that individuals differed consistently in their boldness scores. We averaged the four measurements of novel object score to derive a composite boldness measure for each individual.

Correct social information There was a significant positive effect of social information on the choice of the observers ($\chi^2 = 12.92$, P < 0.001): over 12 days observers joined 89 times the demonstrators which received food and 55 times the food deprived demonstrators (Fig. 4.2a), indicating that the observers followed the social information. There was no effect of 'food side previous day' (P > 0.1). There was a negative effect of boldness score on social information use ($\chi^2 = 8.23$, P = 0.004; Fig. 4.3): the number of times the observer joined the demonstrators which received food increased with decreasing boldness score of the observer, implying that shyer individuals made more use of the available social information. There was no effect of body condition, day, side chosen by the observer and the identity of the demonstrator pair with food (all P > 0.1). Moreover, there was no significant interaction between boldness score and number of days since the start of the experiment ($\chi^2 = 0.01$, P > 0.9).

Individuals had higher feeding times when choosing correctly (mean \pm SD = 25.4 \pm 12.0 sec) than when choosing incorrectly (8.1 \pm 7.7; t_{11} = 4.83, P = 0.001). There was no significant correlation between boldness score and feeding time lost when choosing incorrectly (r = 0.43, P = 0.16). There was a positive effect of boldness on the number of times individuals chose the same side as they chose the previous day (χ^2 = 5.81, P = 0.016).

Incorrect social information There was a significant period-'food side' interaction on the choice of the observers ($\chi^2 = 4.33$, P = 0.038; Fig. 4.2b), indicating that there was a different effect of the social information on the choice of the observers between the first and the second half of experiment 2, so we tested both periods separately. In the first half of the experiment there was a significant positive effect of social information on the choice of the observers ($\chi^2 = 9.25$, P = 0.002), indicating that the observers continued to join the demonstrator pair which received food (i.e., followed the social information) (day 13 – 18 in Fig. 4.2b). In the second half of the experiment there was no effect of social information on the choice of the observers anymore ($\chi^2 = 0.68$, P = 0.41), indicating that the observers did not join the demonstrator pair which received food more often than the pair which received no food (day 19 - 24 in Fig. 4.2b). In all models there was no effect of 'food side previous day' (all P > 0.1). Additionally, there was no significant interaction between boldness score and period (P > 0.7) and no effect of boldness score (P > 0.2).

No social information There was no effect of the presence of the food on the side chosen by the observers ($\chi^2 = 0.82$, P = 0.37; Fig. 4.4), indicating that the observers were not able to establish the location of the food without the presence of any social information. There was no effect of 'food side previous day' and no effect of boldness score (all P > 0.1).



Figure 4.4 Results of experiment 3 where there was no food for the demonstrators and food on one side for the observers (no social information). Shown are the percentages per day individuals (N = 6) chose the side which contained food over a period of 8 days. Dashed line represents expectation based on random choice.

Discussion

Our results show that the use of social information decreased with increasing boldness. This result is particularly striking, given that the observers were only able to collect social information, since it was impossible for observers to collect personal information during the observation period (as was revealed by experiment 3). Moreover, the information in experiment 1 was completely reliable and there was no cost associated with collecting social

information and no cost of aggression (since the observers and demonstrators had separate troughs and all the observers were dominant over all demonstrators). Importantly, we were able to discriminate between the use of social information and the motivation to be close to conspecifics ('sociability') since both demonstrator pairs were of the same group size. It has been shown that shy individuals have a stronger tendency to stay close to conspecifics (Budaev 1997; Ward *et al.* 2004; Michelena *et al.* 2008) making it difficult to judge whether a higher use of social information by shy individuals is merely the result of their higher tendency to stay close to others, or whether it is an active strategy (Sih & Bell 2008; chapter 5).

The observation that individuals within a species differ in their reaction to social information can have important implications for the spatial distribution patterns of individuals. Most models on spatial distribution patterns of individuals assume that each individual has an equal chance of being attracted to conspecifics or pay equal attention to the behaviour of conspecifics. Our observation that personality affects social information use and the many recent examples of the presence of personality in a wide variety of species (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005) questions this general assumption and stresses the need to include consistent behavioural variation in models of the spatial distribution of a species.

When studying group formation processes it is often difficult to reveal the exact reason for social attraction between individuals. The benefits of joining a group are generally assumed to be an increase in safety and/or an increase in foraging information (Ydenberg et al. 1983; Giraldeau & Caraco 2000; Krause & Ruxton 2002). It is often difficult to disentangle for which reason individuals join a flock. For example, in experiment 1, observers could have chosen to join the foraging individuals because they received information on the food availability of the patch or, alternatively, because they perceived the patch of the feeding demonstrators as safer due to the lower vigilance level of the foraging demonstrators. We were able to distinguish between both alternatives since if observers followed the lower vigilance level of the foraging demonstrator pair then we expected that the observers in experiment 2 continued to join the foraging demonstrators. However, observers decided not to continue joining the foraging demonstrators during the second half of experiment 2 (when the social information was incorrect), indicating that in experiment 1 the observers were using information related to foraging opportunities, ruling out predation avoidance as a motivational factor in our experiment. In the field, it has been shown that barnacle geese are attracted to plastic models of barnacle geese (Drent & Swierstra 1977) and that the posture of the models ('grazing' and 'alert' posture) affects the level of attraction: groups with a higher percentage of grazing models attract more barnacle geese than groups with a lower percentage of grazing models (Drent & Swierstra 1977). This observation suggests that barnacle geese use the posture of other individuals in patch decision rules and we show here that personality can play a role in such patch decision rules and consequently group formation and composition processes. The question, however, remains why individuals within one species differ in their social information use.

Firstly, bolder individuals might have had a lower loss of feeding time when choosing incorrectly since bolder individuals are known to explore the environment more readily.

Individuals indeed lost feeding time when they chose incorrectly, but there was no effect of boldness score on feeding time lost indicating that our observed relationship between boldness and social information use is not due to an absence of costs for bolder individuals. Secondly, bolder individuals may form routines more quickly, thereby neglecting social information around them. Several studies show that more explorative/proactive individuals (Benus et al. 1990; Verbeek et al. 1994; Koolhaas et al. 1999; Carere et al. 2005) are more prone to form routine like behaviour. In agreement with these studies we found that the probability that individuals chose the same side as the previous day increased with increasing boldness, suggesting that the bolder individuals formed more routine like behaviour, whereas shyer individuals depended more on the social information and were more flexible in their side choice. This suggests that in a field situation bolder individuals may rely more on previous experiences / information, whereas shy individuals rely more on social information. Individual variation in social information use may be maintained by a frequency dependent selection process, whereby a given tactic does better when it is rare in a population. For instance, the individual benefits of using social information are expected to be higher when fewer individuals are using the same information (e.g., in a producer scrounger context). The next step would be to test our observed variation in social information use in a field situation to study the ecological implications in terms of movement behaviour and fitness consequences.

Few other studies have examined the relationship between social information use and personality. Marchetti & Drent (2000) found that birds selected from fast exploring lines copied the behaviour of tutor birds faster than slow birds. Likewise, Nomakuchi *et al.* (2009) found evidence that in three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*, fast explorers used social information to a larger extent by following informed demonstrators further through a maze. The key difference with both these studies is that in our study individuals were allowed to watch the behaviour of other individuals and hence were, during that time, not able to collect personal information, whereas in the previous studies individuals were given the opportunity to collect personal information from the start of the experiment. Additionally, we were able to separate the effect of social information use and sociability (flocking tendency), which was not possible in both previous studies.

Few studies have investigated the role of personality in individual differences in learning (Sih & Bell 2008). Pfeffer *et al.* (2002) showed that more innovative greylag geese excreted higher levels of faecel corticosterone. Corticosterone excretion is a measurement of the stress response of an individual and relatively large corticosterone responses are associated with reactive individuals (Cockrem 2007). In alignment with this, less proactive mice and great tits change their search pattern faster than proactive individuals as a reaction to a change in environment (Benus *et al.* 1987; Verbeek *et al.* 1994). However, several studies reported a positive correlation between boldness and learning speed (see Guilette *et al.* 2009 and references therein). In our experiment 1 we did not find evidence that there was a learning effect over the course of the experiment, since there was no effect of day and no significant interaction between day and boldness score on correct choice. This suggests that our results are not due to a difference in learning speed between bold and shy individuals, but that shy individuals use more social information during the whole course of the experiment. In

experiment 2 individuals learned that the behaviour of the demonstrators did not correspond to the location of the food for the observers anymore. This was unrelated to boldness, although the variation in boldness score of the observers in experiment 2 was low. There are some other examples of individuals which stop relying on unreliable social information. Vervet monkeys, *Cercopithecus aethiops*, learned to ignore playbacks of a call of an unreliable signaller (Cheney & Seyfarth 1988). A similar mechanism has been demonstrated in Richardson's ground squirrels, *Spermophilus richardson* (Hare & Atkins 2001). Our results show that barnacle geese are able to stop relying on social information when reinforcement stopped. However, in the time given, they were not able to reverse the information by going consistently to the opposite side from where demonstrators where feeding.

To conclude, we have demonstrated that the use of social information decreased with increasing boldness and that bolder individuals paid a lower cost when not following the correct social information. In addition, we have shown that barnacle geese can assess the quality of social information by showing that they neglected the social information if it was not correct anymore. Our results emphasize the importance of including personality differences (or individual variation) in the theory of social information use and challenge the traditional view of social information use as an entirely flexible and context dependent entity. This indicates that personality differences can affect behavioural decisions related to spatial distribution and group formation processes when these are linked to the use of social information in natural populations and therefore calls for incorporation of these personality-related differences in studies of the spatial distribution of animals in which social information use plays a role.

Acknowledgements

This study would not have been possible without the invaluable assistance of Bart van Lith. We are especially grateful to Erica Ras for practical assistance during the whole course of the experiment. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol number 2007082.b). We thank the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)" for financial support.

The effect of personality on social foraging: shy barnacle geese scrounge more

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Herbert HT Prins, Sipke E van Wieren, Kees van Oers, Bart A Nolet & Ronald C Ydenberg

Animals foraging in groups can either search for food themselves (producing) or search for the food discoveries of other individuals (scrounging). Tactic use in producer-scrounger games is partly flexible but individuals tend to show consistency in tactic use under different conditions suggesting that personality might play a role in tactic use in producer – scrounger games. Here we studied the use of producing and scrounging tactics by bold and shy barnacle geese, where boldness is a personality trait known to be repeatable over time in this species. We defined individuals as bold, shy or intermediate based on two novel object tests. We scored the frequency of finding food patches (the outcome of investing in producing) and joining patches (the outcome of investing in scrounging) by bold and shy individuals and their feeding time. Shy individuals had a higher frequency of joining than bold individuals, demonstrating for the first time that personality is associated with tactic use in a producer-scrounger game. Bold individuals tended to spend more time feeding than shy individuals. Our results highlight the importance of including individual behavioural variation in models of producer – scrounger games.

Proceedings of the Royal Society B 277: 601-608

Introduction

Animals may either collect personal information about their environment, or they may observe other individuals to collect social information (Danchin *et al.* 2004). One of the best studied systems related to information gathering is known as the producer – scrounger game, in which individuals either search for food themselves (producing, = personal information) or make use of information about food made available by other group members (scrounging, = social information). Individual tactic use in producer-scrounger games is partly flexible and it has been demonstrated that individual scrounging behaviour depends on hunger level (Lendvai *et al.* 2004), dominance (Liker & Barta 2002) and predation risk (Mathot & Giraldeau 2008). However, individuals tend to use the same tactic under different conditions (Beauchamp 2001, 2006), suggesting that personality might play a role in tactic use.

Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Different behavioural and physiological reactions have a genetic basis (van Oers *et al.* 2005) and are often correlated. This suggests that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals and are the subject of natural (Dingemanse & Reale 2005; Smith & Blumstein 2008) or sexual selection (van Oers *et al.* 2008). The concept of inter-individual differences is also known as temperament (Reale *et al.* 2007), coping styles (Koolhaas *et al.* 1999) and behavioural syndromes (Sih *et al.* 2004a, b).

One of the best studied personality traits in a wide range of taxa is boldness. Several studies have demonstrated that bolder individuals are more often found in the leading edge of moving groups (Beauchamp 2000; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2). In foraging groups, animals located on the edges are more likely to play producer (Barta *et al.* 1997; Mónus & Barta 2008). Taken together, these observations suggest that boldness might also predict the use of tactic in a producer – scrounger context. However, to our knowledge, no study to date has tested for a relationship between personality and producer-scrounger foraging tactic use.

We studied the relationship between the personality trait boldness and foraging tactic use in barnacle geese, *Branta leucopsis*. Boldness has been shown to be repeatable over time and to correlate with movement order towards a food patch in this species (chapter 2). We scored the boldness status of individuals by performing two novel object tests. Based on the outcomes of these tests we defined individuals as either bold individuals, shy individuals or intermediate individuals. We formed groups of one bold, one shy and two intermediate individuals and scored the frequency of producing and scrounging and the feeding time of the bold and shy individuals in a producer – scrounger game. As bold individuals would have a higher percentage of scrounging than bold individuals. We scored the dominance of individuals living in a stable group situation prior to the producer – scrounger experiment, to control for any confounding dominance effect. In some species a relationship between the outcome of a novel object test and dominance has been reported (e.g., Verbeek *et al.* 1996, 1999; Sundström *et al.* 2004), but not in others (e.g., Freeman *et al.* 2004; Fox *et al.* 2009). In

barnacle geese there is no relationship between the novel object score and dominance (chapter 2).

Methods

Study subjects We used captive-born wing-clipped barnacle geese, each fitted with a uniquely coded leg ring for identification (N = 28). Birds were sexed by cloacal inspection (14 females, 14 males) and were all unpaired. Before the start of the experiment we measured tarsus and culmen length (to the closest 0.1 mm) using callipers and wing length (1.0 mm) using a ruler. One observer carried out all measurements to minimize observer biases. Body mass was measured on a digital balance (1.0 g). We used a principal components (PC) analysis of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a measure of body size. PC1 explained 79.8% of the variation. Body condition was calculated as the residual from a regression of body mass on PC1. All geese were kept as one group in an outdoor aviary of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology in Heteren, the Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed *ad libitum* with a mixture of grains, pellets and grass. A pond (6 by 1 m) was present in the aviary, with continuous flowing water for bathing and drinking.

Dominance score Prior to the foraging experiment we scored agonistic interactions in the flock of 28 individuals (20 December 2008 - 1 February 2009). An interaction was defined as a direct confrontation between two geese, ranging from threats with lowered head and neck to active chases with flapping wings (Stahl *et al.* 2001). We identified the participants of each interaction, and scored the behaviour each used. We considered an interaction as being won by an individual when the opponent turned and walked or ran away (Stahl *et al.* 2001). In total we scored 991 interactions (mean number per individual: 70.8; range: 33 - 123 interactions). Since the number of known relationships was high (79.9%) we were able to construct a dominance matrix, which is more precise and informative than a simple dominance score (Poisbleau *et al.* 2006). A dominance matrix takes into account the identity of each opponent and all the interactions and is built in such a way that inconsistencies are minimized (de Vries *et al.* 1993).

Novel object test The novel object test used the procedure described in chapter 2. In short, we habituated individuals to an experimental arena of 3×9 m by introducing each individual seven times for 10 min in the arena (1 - 12 December 2008). After habituation we placed a novel object (a green plastic mat) in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose once for 10 min, and scored the minimal distance (cm) reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the time elapsed (s) before the goose came within 50 cm of the novel object (15 - 16 December). If geese never approached within 50 cm of the novel object (a brown deep-pile rug) on 17 and 18 December 2008. We calculated principal components (PCs) for each test as an independent measure of novel object score. PC1 explained 85.3% and 90.9% of the variation for test one and test two respectively. The correlations of both variables with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder

individuals. We used the average novel object score over the two tests as a measure of boldness.

Based on the outcomes of the novel object tests we assigned individuals to different groups. Individuals with the highest average novel object score were defined as bold individuals (N = 7), individuals with the lowest average novel object score were defined as shy individuals (N = 7). All other individuals were defined as intermediates (N = 14) (see also Fig. 5.1). Bold and shy individuals were given an extra colour ring for identification. We formed seven pairs of focal individuals, consisting of one bold and one shy individual and seven pairs of companion individuals, consisting of two intermediate individuals.



Figure 5.1 Relationship between the novel object score during two novel object tests for all individuals (N = 28). Triangles represent geese that were classified as shy (N = 7). Open circles represent geese that were classified as intermediate (N = 14). Filled circles represent geese that were classified as bold (N = 7).

Foraging experiment

The experimental arena consisted of an arena of 5.5×11 m. We placed 99 flowerpots (height: 20 cm, diameter opening: 22 cm) at an equidistance of 55 cm at the end of the arena opposite the entrance. Flowerpots were empty, or contained a 5 x 5 cm sod of the grass Perennial Ryegrass (*Lolium perenne*), cut to a height of 1 cm. This grass is an important food source of wild barnacle geese (Prins & Ydenberg 1985). We fastened the sod using a long nail stuck through the sod and pot, and into the ground.

To habituate the individuals to the experimental conditions we supplied half of the pots with grass and introduced all the geese as one group in the experimental arena. Thereafter, we gradually decreased the group size and the number of pots filled. Prior to the start of the experiment all individuals had been introduced eight times in the experimental arena. During experimental trials we filled 10 randomly chosen pots with a sod of grass ("food"). Sods were replaced after each trial if grazed upon. We removed the food from the aviary at 17.00h the day preceding each experiment.

During each trial we formed groups of four individuals, consisting of one pair of focal individuals (one bold and one shy) and one pair of companion individuals (two intermediates). The first day we randomly assigned one focal pair to one companion pair.

Thereafter we used a rotating system to pair the couples. The order of introducing the groups on each day was randomized. Geese were used once a day resulting in 7 trials per day and each focal pair was tested twice against each companion pair, resulting in 98 trials over a period of 14 days (5 - 20 February 2009).

Each morning the geese were placed in groups of four in smaller holding enclosures to facilitate transport between the outdoor enclosure and the experimental arena. Prior to a trial the group of four geese was gently driven towards the wooden pen which served as the entrance of the experimental arena. The group was held for 1 min in the wooden pen before being admitted to the arena for 10 min. All experiments were done between 9.00 - 13.00h.

All trials were video taped and we scored the behaviour of the two focal individuals from the recordings. Feeding events were identified either as 'finding' or 'joining'. We did not use the terms producing and scrounging because we observed the actual feeding events and not the tactic use directly, i.e., whether a bird was searching as a producer or scrounger (Mottley & Giraldeau 2000; Coolen et al. 2001; Liker & Barta 2002). In a 'finding event' an individual discovered a filled pot at which no other individual was present and fed from it. In a 'joining event' an individual attempted to start feeding at a filled pot where another individual was foraging at the arrival of the focal individual. We distinguished between 'successful joining' (individual actually fed from the pot) and 'unsuccessful joining' (individual was not successful in feeding from the pot). We calculated the joining proportion for each individual for each trial as the total number of joining events divided by the sum of the total number of finding events plus the total number of joining events. We calculated the proportion of successful joining events as the number of successful joining events divided by the total number of joining events. We included the unsuccessful joining attempts in our calculation of proportion joined since the number of unsuccessful joining attempts contains important information on the foraging tactic an individual is following (regardless whether this tactic is successful or not). Excluding the cases of unsuccessful joining attempts would result in a less accurate estimation of the actual foraging tactic use. In addition we scored the total feeding time (s). Feeding time was defined as the total time a focal individual had its head in a filled pot. We could not measure the bite rate from our recordings. In addition we scored the order of arrival on the food patch and the number of different sods visited. Based on the linear dominance hierarchy each focal individual was rated a dominance score unique for each trial ranging from 1 (most dominant in the group of four) to 4 (most subordinate in the group of four) (see details below).

In a few trials (N = 12) not all four individuals foraged, which clearly affected the behaviour of other group members. Since we know that the foraging success of barnacle geese depends on the behaviour of other group members (chapter 2) and the reluctance to forage might affect the joining opportunities of other group members we excluded these trials from our analyses, leaving a total of 86 trials in which all individuals foraged.

Statistics We organized all observed dominance interactions between individuals in a sociometric matrix. To test for linearity we calculated Kendall's coefficient of linearity K, Landau's index h and the index of linearity h' using Matman 1.1 (Noldus Information Technology, Wageningen; and see de Vries *et al.* 1993). Statistical significance of K is

calculated by a chi-squared test. Both indices vary from 0 (complete absence of linearity) to 1 (complete linearity). The index h' is based on h and takes into account the existence of unknown relationships. Statistical significance of h' is provided by a resampling procedure using 10,000 randomizations (de Vries 1995). If the dominance is linear Matman calculates a rank order most consistent with a linear hierarchy by minimizing the number of inconsistencies and then minimizing the total strength of inconsistencies (de Vries 1998).

We determined the repeatability of the novel object test by calculating the mean squares from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with individual as the main effect. Repeatability was calculated following Lessells & Boag (1987) and its standard error following Becker (1984). We compared differences between bold and shy individuals in dominance, body size and body condition using a t-test.

To test the effect of personality type and dominance on the use of tactic we used linear mixed effect models. To analyze the effect on proportion joined and on proportion successful joining events, we used generalized linear mixed models with binomial errors and a logit-link function. To analyze the effect on feeding time, order of arrival and number of sods visited we used general linear mixed models. Feeding time was log-transformed to meet the assumption of normality. As fixed effects in all models we fitted boldness, dominance, body condition, body size and sex. To avoid pseudoreplication we fitted focal individual nested within focal pair and companion pair as random effects. We started with full models containing all terms. Minimal adequate models were obtained by stepwise deletion of non-significant terms (P > 0.1), starting with the least significant term. To compare the explanatory power of two subsequent models we used a log-likelihood ratio test which follows a χ^2 distribution, with degrees of freedom equal to the difference in the number of parameters between the two models. We used the package lme4 for generalized mixed model procedures and nlme for general mixed model procedures in R (version 2.7.2). For all other calculations we used SPSS (version 15.0).

Results

Dominance The value of Kendall's linearity index (K = 0.66, P < 0.001), Landau's index and the corrected index of the sociometric matrix were high (h = 0.66, h' = 0.68, P < 0.001), allowing the use of a linear order to rank individuals. Dominance rank was significantly and positively correlated with both body size (r = 0.70, P < 0.001) and body condition (r = 0.62, P < 0.001). Males were on average higher in dominance rank than females ($t_{26} = 5.51$, P < 0.001), in better body condition ($t_{26} = 3.70$, P = 0.001) and larger ($t_{26} = 4.35$, P < 0.001).

Novel object test In agreement with earlier findings in this species, novel object score was highly repeatable (mean \pm se) 0.81 \pm 0.07 (see also Fig. 5.1) and there was no sex difference in novel object score ($t_{26} = 0.35$, P = 0.73). There were no differences between bold (N = 7) and shy individuals (N = 7) in dominance rank ($t_{12} = 0.46$, P = 0.65), body size ($t_{12} = 0.09$, P = 0.93) and body condition ($t_{12} = 0.17$, P = 0.87).

Foraging experiment Shy individuals joined significantly more than bold individuals, with the proportion being twice as large (shy: 47.8%, bold: 22.5%; $\chi^2 = 5.60$, P = 0.018; Fig. 5.2a).

Dominance (just as body condition, body size and sex) did not affect the proportion of joining events (body condition: $\chi^2 = 2.94$, P = 0.09; all other P > 0.1; Fig. 5.3a). However, the proportion of being successful in a joining event increased with increasing dominance ($\chi^2 = 7.03$, P = 0.008; Fig. 5.3b). Boldness (just as body size, body condition and sex) did not affect the proportion of successful joining (all P > 0.1; Fig. 5.2b).

There was no significant difference in feeding time between bold and shy individuals $(\chi^2 = 3.74, P = 0.053; \text{ Fig. 5.2c})$ and neither dominance $(\chi^2 = 3.14, P = 0.077; \text{ Fig. 5.3c})$ nor sex $(\chi^2 = 3.71, P = 0.054)$ significantly affected feeding time. There was also no effect of body size or body condition on the time spent feeding (all P > 0.1). Boldness, dominance, body condition and sex did not affect the order of arrival at the food patch (all P > 0.1), while larger individuals arrived earlier than smaller individuals $(\chi^2 = 4.02, P = 0.045)$. Boldness, dominance, body condition and body size did not affect the number of different sods visited (all P > 0.1), while males visited more sods than females $(\chi^2 = 8.36, P = 0.004)$.

To test for individual consistency in foraging tactic use throughout the experiment we calculated the average joining proportion for each individual for the first half of the experiment (day 1-7) and for the second half of the experiment (day 8 -14). There was a strong positive correlation between the results from the first and second half of the experiment (r = 0.93, P < 0.001) indicating that individuals were consistent in their foraging tactic use.



Figure 5.2 The effect of difference in boldness on (a) proportion of joining, (b) proportion of successful joining events and (c) feeding time. Shown are raw means \pm 95% confidence intervals. Bold individuals: N = 7; shy individuals: N = 7.



Figure 5.3 The effect of dominance on (a) proportion of joining, (b) proportion of successful joining events and (c) feeding time. Shown are raw means \pm 95% confidence intervals. 1 = most dominant, 4 = most subordinate.

Discussion

Consistent with our hypothesis, we found that individuals classified as 'shy' showed a higher proportion of joining than bold individuals suggesting that personality affects scrounging behaviour. We did not find an effect of boldness on the order of arrival at the food patch or the number of different sods visited indicating that shy individuals were not more reluctant than bold individuals to approach the feeding area or to move between patches. The positive correlation between an individual's joining proportion in the first and second half of the experiment indicates that individuals were consistent in their foraging tactic use. Additionally, we already found a relationship between personality and social foraging tactic in two different contexts: in an experiment on movement order towards a food source we found that bold individuals led more often than shy individuals and that shy individuals followed more often (chapter 2). Another experiment on the use of social foraging cues revealed that shy individuals made more use of social foraging cues (chapter 4). These observations indicate that personality in barnacle geese is important in foraging tactic use under different conditions.

We propose two possible mechanisms which can explain the correlation between boldness and scrounging. Firstly, bolder individuals can be more active in exploring the environment, which is confirmed by the observation that bolder individuals are more often in the leading edge of moving groups (Beauchamp 2000; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2). Animals occupying the front positions in a foraging group are also the first to discover new food patches. A second mechanism may be that shy individuals have a higher tendency to stay close to conspecifics. The tendency to stay close to conspecifics is termed 'sociability', and although the relation between sociability and boldness is not well understood, Côté *et al.* (2008) showed that boldness and sociability were positively correlated in common lizards (*Lacerta vivipara*). In groups of foraging sheep it has been demonstrated that shy individuals show a lower tendency to split into smaller subgroups than bold individuals (Michelena *et al.* 2008) and in guppies, *Poecilia reticulata*, and three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*, shy individuals have a higher shoaling tendency (Budaev 1997; Ward *et al.* 2004, Dyer *et al.* 2008). If it is true that shyer individuals stay closer to conspecifics, they may also be able to make more use of the scrounging tactic: By being closer to companions, the travel costs are reduced (Beauchamp 2008) and this might increase scrounging since patches are less likely to be empty when scroungers join.

We do not know yet if shy individuals invest more in acquiring social information than bold individuals or whether their higher frequency of joining is merely a by-product of their less reactive behaviour. It would be interesting to perform a test in which different personality types are given the opportunity to observe social information, without any prior information of the environment, and to see if in such a situation shy individuals indeed make more use of social information than bold individuals. An additional improvement to our design would be to score the actual time investments of individuals / tactic use, i.e. producing or scrounging. We only observed the outcomes of time investments (i.e., finding or joining). In spice finches, *Lonchura punctulata*, the head position is an indicator of the tactic an individual follows (Coolen *et al.* 2001). By directly observing the time investments of different personality types it would be possible to learn if shy individuals indeed spend more time in obtaining social information.

If individuals are all equal and entirely flexible in their tactic use one expects that there is no difference in foraging success between individuals, since individuals can change their tactic freely if its current tactic results in a sub-optimal foraging success. However, the foraging success for individuals that are not equal (e.g., in terms of searching efficiency or competitive ability) might differ. Ranta et al. (1996), in their model on producer-scroungers games, included two phenotypes differing in their ability to search for food patches and to compete for food. Their model predicted that in a situation where the patch-finder gets some of the discovered food before arrival of the other competitors the intake rate of the two phenotypes would be unequal except in two cases; that is, when producers do all or a disproportionately large share of the searching, and when the scroungers are the better competitors. Both conditions were not met in our experiment. Shy individuals also frequently found their food (> 50%) and most likely did not differ in competitive abilities since there was no difference between shy and bold individuals in dominance score. Food finders in our experiment clearly got some of the food before arrival of competitors since the consumption of grass requires only a short handling time (Durant et al. 2003). Bold and shy individuals consistently differed in their foraging strategies in our experiment suggesting that they were unequal. We found a borderline significant difference in feeding time between bold and shy individuals suggesting that the foraging success for both types indeed could be different although this result has to be treated with care. Most models of producer – scrounger games generally assume that individuals are equal and that foraging payoffs are independent of phenotype. Although individual tactic use in producer-scrounger games is indeed partly flexible and dependent on hunger level (Lendvai *et al.* 2004), dominance (Liker & Barta 2002) and predation risk (Mathot & Giraldeau 2008) it is more likely that the tactic followed is a combination between consistency and flexibility (Beauchamp 2001). Beauchamp (2006) already showed that scrounging is related to individual foraging efficiency providing evidence for consistency in scrounging behaviour. Our observation that personality affects tactics use and the many recent examples of the presence of personality in a wide variety of species questions the general applicability of these models and stresses the need to take individual behavioural differences into account in modelling producer – scrounger games (see for example Ranta *et al.* 1996).

There are few studies which have investigated the fitness outcomes of different personality types; hence, the processes of the evolution of difference in personality traits and the maintenance of these traits in a population are largely unknown. Several mechanisms have been suggested such as frequency dependent selection and spatiotemporal variation in environmental conditions (Dall et al. 2004; Dingemanse et al. 2004; Smith & Blumstein 2008). Recently, it has been suggested that the trade-offs between life history traits could explain the evolution of personality traits (Wolf et al. 2007). Variation in boldness is believed to be a result of predation (Bell & Sih 2007) and it has been suggested that in absence of predation the costs of boldness are likely to disappear (Côté et al. 2008). In this scenario there is a trade-off between for example food intake rate and predation risk, with bold individuals enjoying a higher food intake rate but also a higher risk to be predated. A positive correlation between boldness and food intake rate has indeed been reported in several species (Biro & Stamps 2008). Our results seem to support this, since bold individuals spent more time feeding than shy individuals although this difference was at borderline significance. Similar foraging success is another possible mechanism for the maintenance of boldness differences. In a population of only bold individuals which all tend to act as producers a shy individual would probably do better than a bold individual as they rely more on the scrounging tactic. As the amount of shy individuals in the population grows the difference in success between the shy and bold individuals will probably decrease up to a certain point where both personality types perform equal. In such a scenario the producer – scrounger context might maintain differences in boldness in a population with an underlying frequency dependent selection process. In spice finches the intake rate of the scrounger tactic indeed decreased with increasing scrounging frequency whereas there was little effect on the intake rate of the producer tactic, providing experimental evidence for a negative frequency dependence of scrounger payoff on scrounger frequency (Mottley & Giraldeau 2000).

Our results have implications for producer-scrounger foraging dynamics since our results suggest that individuals form disassortative groups consisting of a mix of bold (producers) and shy (scroungers) individuals. Ranta *et al.* (1996) modelled the group formation process of two phenotypes (producers and scroungers) and concluded that the foraging alliance of the two phenotypes was unstable. It is in the interest of producing animals

to get rid of as many scroungers as possible because this increases the foraging gain for them. Interestingly, Dyer *et al.* (2008) showed that in guppies more fish fed in mixed shoals (consisting of bold and shy individuals) in a novel foraging environment than shoals consisting of only bold individuals or shy individuals. This suggests that there might also be benefits for bold individuals to shoal with shy individuals. Possibly bold individuals profit from the presence of shy individuals because of their increased caution and vigilance (Dyer *et al.* 2008). There is a general lack of understanding if personality is an important factor in group formation processes in wild populations and this is a field of research which deserves more attention.

We found no difference between bold and shy individuals in dominance rank, which agreed with our earlier finding that in barnacle geese there is no relationship between the novel object score (i.e., boldness) and dominance (chapter 2). We found no effect of dominance on the proportion of joining, though dominant individuals had a higher proportion of successful joining than subordinate individuals (Fig. 5.3b). A higher percentage of scrounging for dominant individuals is a well described phenomenon (Liker & Barta 2002; McCormack et al. 2007; but see Lendvai et al. 2006). Studies on producer-scrounger games not always differentiate between successful and unsuccessful joining events. Our study demonstrates that it can be important to distinguish between both, especially if one wants to understand differences in foraging success. We expected that dominant individuals, as a result of a higher proportion of successful joining events, also had a higher feeding time. However, we found only a tendency for more dominant individuals to have longer feeding times. Possibly subordinate individuals had ample opportunities to search for food at different pots. In barnacle geese in the field it has been demonstrated that subordinate individuals are the first to arrive at new food patches, and that dominant individuals use this information produced by subordinates (Stahl et al. 2001). Our results do not agree with this finding since dominance did not affect the proportion of joining, although dominant individuals had a higher proportion of successful joining indicating that they were better competitors.

To summarize, we have demonstrated that shy individuals exhibit a higher proportion of joining as compared to bold individuals. Bold individuals tended to have a higher feeding time than shy individuals. Although dominance did not predict the overall use of tactic, dominant individuals had a higher proportion of successful joining than subordinates. Our results highlight the importance of including individual behavioural variation in models of producer – scrounger games.

Acknowledgements

This study would not have been possible without the invaluable assistance of Bart van Lith. We would like to thank Erica Ras for practical assistance during the whole course of the experiment, Henk van der Jeugd for sexing the geese, Rudy Jonker for taking morphological measurements and Kimberley Mathot for guidance on the design of the experiment and improving this manuscript. We thank two anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments on this manuscript. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol number 2008107.a).

We thank the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)" for financial support.

Boldness affects foraging decisions in barnacle geese: an experimental approach

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Bart A Nolet, Herbert HT Prins, Ronald C Ydenberg & Kees van Oers

Individuals foraging in groups constantly need to make decisions, such as when to leave a group, when to join a group and when to move collectively to another feeding site. In recent years it has become evident that personality may affect these foraging decisions, but studies where individuals are experimentally forced into different roles are still absent. Here, we forced individual barnacle geese, Branta leucopsis, differing in boldness scores, either in a joining or leaving role in a feeding context. We placed a food patch at the far end of a test arena, and measured the arrival latency and number of visits to the patch of individuals either in the presence of a companion that was confined near the food patch ('joining context'), or in the presence of a companion that was confined away from the food patch ('leaving context'). We also ran trials without a companion ('non-social context'). Bolder individuals arrived more quickly than shyer individuals in the 'leaving' context but there was no effect of boldness in the 'joining' context, suggesting that boldness differences are important in explaining variation in leaving behaviour, but not in joining behaviour. The difference in arrival latency between the 'joining' and non-social context increased with decreasing boldness score, suggesting that shyer individuals are more responsive to the presence of other individuals (i.e., social facilitation). These results indicate that individual differences in boldness play a role in foraging decisions of group-living animals.

Submitted

Introduction

Individuals constantly need to make decisions throughout their lives. For individuals foraging in groups, these decisions include when to leave a group, when to join a group and when to move collectively to another feeding site. In recent years it has become evident that conspecific individuals are not all alike in the decisions they make (c.f. Bergvall *et al.* 2011, chapter 3), but show variation in personality that affects their foraging decisions. Personality describes the phenomenon that differences in behavioural and physiological traits among individuals of the same species are consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005; Réale *et al.* 2007; Biro & Stamps 2008; Sih & Bell 2008).

There is ample evidence that variation in personality affects foraging decisions in groups. For example, in groups that collectively move towards a feeding site, bolder individuals are more often found in the leading edge, with examples including guppies, *Poecilia reticulata* (Dyer *et al.* 2008), three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus* (Harcourt *et al.* 2009), barnacle geese, *Branta leucopsis* (chapter 2) and zebra finches, *Taenopygia guttata* (Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009). Also decisions regarding when to leave or join a group are known to be affected by variation in personality: in a study on barnacle geese bolder individuals produced more food in a producer-scrounger game than shyer barnacle geese which in turn scrounged more (chapter 5). In groups of foraging sheep, bolder individuals split in smaller subgroups at smaller group sizes than shy sheep (Michelena *et al.* 2009), most likely to decrease interference competition.

These studies clearly demonstrate that personality is related to foraging decisions in groups, but causality cannot be assessed as these studies are non-experimental. When individuals are not experimentally assigned a role (e.g. leader / follower or producer / scrounger), they are able to choose their role according to intrinsic preferences. A second limitation arises due to the social nature of this type of study. In a social context, the behaviour of an individual may be affected by its own personality, the presence and behaviour (influenced by, amongst others, personality) of other individuals, and the interaction between these factors (Harcourt *et al.* 2009). Disentangling these processes is challenging, since it can be problematic to separate the individual choice from the social effect (see for example Van Oers *et al.* 2005; Magnhagen & Staffan 2005; Webster *et al.* 2007; Schuett & Dall 2009; Magnhagen & Bunnefeld 2010) and therefore requires an experimental approach.

To overcome these problems we performed a social foraging experiment, placing individuals with different boldness scores in two different standardized social environments. Individuals were allowed to approach a food patch placed at the far end of an arena, in which there was either a companion animal present at the food patch ('joining context'), or in which a companion was held at the start of the arena, simulating a situation where individuals had to leave the group to search for food opportunities ('leaving context'). We also tested individuals in an identical non-social context (i.e., without a companion individual present) to study the behavioural change attributable to the social context, (i.e., social facilitation).

We used barnacle geese as our study species. Individual barnacle geese differ consistently in boldness, and the boldness level of focal as well as companions is important in a social foraging task: in pairs, bolder individuals take the lead more often towards a food

patch and arrive quicker than shyer individuals; moreover, individuals arrive at the food patch more often in the presence of a bolder conspecific (chapter 2). Based on chapters 2, 3, 4 and 5 we expected (1) that bolder individuals would arrive quicker in the 'leaving context' since boldness correlates positively with the propensity to go away from conspecifics; (2) that there would be no effect of boldness on arrival latency in the 'joining context'; and (3) that the arrival latency of bold individuals would not depend on the social context and that shy individuals would have a lower arrival latency in the presence of a companion next to the food patch ('joining context') compared to when there is no companion.

Methods

Experimental subjects We used captive-born wing-clipped female barnacle geese (N = 20), each fitted with a uniquely coded leg ring for identification. We used the first axis of a principal components analysis (PC1, explaining 68.7% of the variation) of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a structural measure of body size. Prior to the experiment we measured body mass (± 1.0 g) using a digital balance. Body condition was calculated as the residual from a regression of body mass on PC1. When not used for the experiment, all geese were kept as one group in an outdoor aviary of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology (NIOO-KNAW) in Heteren, the Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed ad libitum with a mixture of grains and pellets. A pond (6 by 1 m) was present in the aviary, with continuously flowing water for bathing and drinking.

Boldness test We assessed the boldness level of individuals by performing novel object tests (see for details chapter 2). We habituated individuals to an experimental arena $(9 \times 3 \text{ m})$. After habituation we placed a novel object in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose for 10 min and scored the minimal distance reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the approach latency (defined as the time elapsed before the goose came within 50 cm of the novel object). Each individual was tested twice in November or December 2008 (see chapter 2 and 5) as part of a larger group of individuals (N = 46). We calculated principal components (PCs) of the test variables for each test as the novel object score. Including all individuals, PC1 explained 87% and 90% of the variation for test one and test two, respectively. The correlations of both the minimal distance and the approach latency with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder individuals. We determined the repeatability of the novel object test by calculating the mean squares from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with individual as the main effect. Repeatability was calculated following Lessells and Boag (1987) and its standard error following Becker (1984). Repeatability of novel object score was high (0.81) (see chapter 5) indicating that individuals differed consistently in their boldness scores.

Foraging experiment We used an experimental arena consisting of two compartments: one for the focal individual and one for the companion individual (see legend Fig. 6.1 for details). In both compartments, a patch of grass (20 x 40 cm) was placed opposite of the entrance. We used commercially-bought sods of perennial ryegrass, *Lolium perenne*, an important food source for wild barnacle geese (Prins & Ydenberg 1985). Focal individuals were able to move

freely in their compartment. The companion individual, on the contrary, was restrained to a small compartment either at the far end of the arena (near the patch of grass) or at the entrance of the arena (see also Fig. 6.1). We used a single individual (not used as a focal individual) as the standard companion in all trials. The arena was contained within a greenhouse to reduce external disturbances, and a fenced corridor connected the arena with the outdoor aviary, so all transportation was done without handling the geese. During each test day, geese were isolated in smaller holding enclosures in the early morning, to facilitate transport between the outdoor aviary and the arena. All trials were done between 07.00-12.30 hours (15 March – 4 May 2010; summer time started 28 March 2010).



Fig 6.1 Schematic overview of the experimental arena used for the foraging experiment. The closed lines represent a wire-fence covered with white plastic (height: 80 cm). The dashed lines represent transparent wire netting. The grey squares represent grass patches. The grey lines represent a door, which served as the entrance for the focal individual. As shown, the companion animal was either placed (a) in the compartment at the far end of the arena with access to the grass patch (experiment 1; 'joining context'); or (b) in the compartment in the beginning of the arena, with no access to the grass patch (experiment 2; 'leaving context').

Experiment 1: Joining context All individuals were first tested in the experimental arena without a companion (non-social context, round 1), and we measured the time taken to arrive at the food patch. On the next day of the experiment, each focal individual was tested in the 'joining' context (round 2) with the companion individual at the far end of the arena near the grass patch (see Fig. 6.1a). We repeated this procedure three times, alternating between the non-social and the social context, resulting in six trials per focal individual.

Experiment 2: Leaving context After experiment 1 we tested the focal individuals in the 'leaving' context. As before, we started with the non-social context (round 7), introducing each focal individual separately without a companion. On the next day we introduced each focal individual, with the companion individual placed at the beginning of the arena (see Fig. 6.1b, round 8). As in experiment 1, we repeated this procedure three times.

All trials were ended one minute after the focal individual arrived at the food patch, up to a maximum of ten minutes. We measured whether the focal individual arrived at the food patch at all (yes/no), and if yes, the time elapsed until arrival at the food patch. If individuals did not arrive at the patch they were assigned an arrival latency of 601 sec. All trials were video taped and the arrival latency measured from the recordings afterwards.

We tested for an effect of boldness on arrival latency in the different Statistical analysis contexts using generalized linear mixed models (GLMMs) with binomial errors and a logitlink function (logistic regression). We chose for a binomial data analysis since the data of arrival latency did not follow a normal distribution, but consisted of data spread over nearly the full range of arrival latencies (14 - 601 sec) with a peak in the data distribution at an arrival latency of 601. To obtain proportional data for binomial data analysis we divided the arrival latency (ranging from 14 to 601 sec) by the maximum arrival latency (601 sec). By doing this we conform to the consideration for a binomial data analysis while maintaining the variation in arrival latency in the data. A binomial data analysis using arrival success as a binary variable (yes/no) would remove this variation. We constructed separate models for the joining and leaving context. Arrival latency was used as response variable and we fitted boldness score, treatment (social/non-social condition), the interaction between boldness score and treatment, round, body size and body condition as fixed factors. We included goose identity as a random effect in all mixed models. We report full statistical models including estimates and standard errors of all fixed factors. Significance levels of individual factors were derived from the z-values and associated P-values. We used the package lme4 for mixed model procedures in R (version 2.11.1, R Development Core Team 2008). Additionally, we also performed a stepwise backward deletion procedure by removing individual factors, starting with the least significant term. This procedure rendered qualitative similar results as the full model procedure and are therefore not reported in the results.

To test if individuals of different boldness scores differed in their behavioural change between a non-social and a social context, we calculated for each individual the average difference in arrival latency between the non-social and the social trials for each context (i.e., joining and leaving). The average difference in arrival latency was used as the response variable in a GLM with boldness, context and the interaction between boldness and context as fixed factors and individual as random term. Significance levels of individual factors were derived by a Monte Carlo Markov Chain with 10.000 simulations using the package Language R.

The arrival (yes/no) and arrival latencies measured in the three non-social trials in experiment 1 and 2 were compared to test whether individuals reacted differently between these trials (for example due to a habituation effect). We compared arrived (yes/no) using GLMMs with binomial errors and a logit-link function, fitting experiment (1 or 2) as fixed effect and individual as random effect. We compared the average arrival latencies using a Wilcoxon matched-pairs test. We also compared the average arrival latency of each individual in experiment 1 with its average arrival latency in experiment 2 using a Spearman rank correlation.

Results

Experiment 1: Joining In the joining context there was a significant effect of treatment and boldness score on arrival latency (Table 6.1) and no effect of round, body size and body condition (Table 6.1). Since the interaction between treatment and boldness score was close to significant (P = 0.091) we analyzed the effect of all fixed factors on arrival latency for both treatments separately. In the non-social context arrival latency decreased with increasing boldness score (z = -2.385, P = 0.017; Fig. 6.2a). There was no effect of round, body size or body condition (all P > 0.2). In the social context, however, there was no effect of boldness score on arrival latency (z = -0.091, P = 0.93; Fig. 6.3a), nor was there an effect of round, body size or body size or body condition (all P > 0.4).

Experiment 2: Leaving In the leaving context the arrival latency decreased with increasing boldness score (Table 6.2). In addition larger individual had lower arrival latencies. There was no effect of round and body condition (Table 6.2). The interaction between treatment and boldness score was far from significant (Table 6.2). Both in the non-social (z = -2.264, P = 0.024; Fig. 6.2b) and social context (z = -3.039, P = 0.002; Fig. 6.3b) arrival latency decreased with increasing boldness score.

Table 6.1 Results of a GLMM analysis with the arrival latency (expressed as proportion) in the joining context as the response variable. Treatment*boldness represents the interaction between treatment (i.e., non-social/social condition) and boldness score of the focal individual. In bold are significant terms.

	Estimate	SE	z-value	Pr(> z)
(Intercept)	1.587	0.596	2.664	0.008
Round	-0.071	0.151	-0.469	0.639
Body size	-0.288	0.263	-1.092	0.275
Body condition	0.000	0.001	-0.182	0.855
Treatment	-3.100	0.540	-5.742	0.000
Boldness	-0.993	0.392	-2.532	0.011
Treatment*boldness	0.942	0.557	1.692	0.091

Table 6.2 Results of a GLMM analysis with the arrival latency (expressed as proportion) in the leaving context as the response variable. Treatment*boldness represents the interaction between treatment (i.e., non-social/social condition) and boldness score of the focal individual. In bold are significant terms.

	Estimate	SE	z-value	$Pr(\geq z)$
(Intercept)	2.338	0.737	3.173	0.002
Round	-0.204	0.164	-1.242	0.214
Body size	-1.100	0.442	-2.486	0.013
Body condition	-0.003	0.002	-1.586	0.113
Treatment	-0.977	0.590	-1.656	0.098
Boldness	-1.080	0.512	-2.108	0.035
Treatment*boldness	-0.492	0.601	-0.715	0.475

Difference between social and non-social trials There was a significant interaction between boldness and context (P < 0.001) on the difference in arrival latency between the social and non-social trials. In the joining context the difference in arrival latency decreased with increasing boldness score (GLM: est \pm SE = -98.88 \pm 37.00, t = -2.67, P = 0.016; Fig. 6.4). In the leaving context there was a trend of an effect of boldness on the difference in arrival latency between the social and non-social trials, but the effect was in the opposite direction (est \pm se = 58.9 \pm 28.6, t = 2.06, P = 0.054; Fig. 6.4).

Repeatability There was no significant difference in the number of arrivals between experiment 1 and 2 during the non-social context ($\chi^2 = 0.05$, P = 0.8), nor was there a significant difference in arrival latency (z = -0.17, P = 0.87), suggesting that individuals did not habituate to the experimental challenge. There was a strong positive correlation ($r_s = 0.66$, P = 0.001; repeatability score \pm se = 0.56 ± 0.15 , N = 20) between the average arrival latency in experiment 1 and 2 during the non-social context, indicating that individual differences in arrival latency were consistent.



Fig 6.2 The arrival latency at the food patch (expressed as fraction of the maximum arrival latency, i.e. 601 s) decreased with increasing boldness score during the non-social context in (a) experiment 1 and (b) experiment 2. Lines are regression lines.



Fig 6.3 Arrival latency at the food patch (expressed as fraction of the maximum arrival latency, i.e. 601 s) during the social foraging experiments. (a) In the presence of a companion that was already present at the food patch there was no effect of boldness on the arrival latency (experiment 1); (b) In the presence of a companion that was restrained at the beginning of the arena, the arrival latency decreased with increasing boldness score (experiment 2). Line is a regression line.



Fig 6.4 Difference in arrival latency between the non-social and social context. Open circles and dotted line represent the difference in experiment 1 (with a companion animal already present at the food patch, joining context). In the joining context the difference in arrival latency between the non-social and social context increased with decreasing boldness score. The closed circles and solid line represent the difference in experiment 2 (with a companion present that was restrained at the beginning of the arena, leaving context). In the leaving context the difference in arrival latency increased with increasing boldness score, although this effect was non-significant (P = 0.054). Positive values indicate that individuals became faster in the social context as compared to the non-social context. Lines are linear regression lines.

Discussion

As predicted, in the situation where a companion individual was already present at the food patch ('joining context'), variation in arrival latency was not associated with boldness. However, when the companion was far from the food patch ('leaving context'), bolder individuals arrived faster at the food patch than did shyer individuals. Shyer individuals showed larger differences in arrival latency when comparing the non-social and social context.

Our study demonstrates experimentally that bolder individuals are indeed more prone to initiate a new direction of movement by an increased tendency to leave the group. Several studies showed that bolder individuals are more often found in the leading edge of moving groups (see Introduction). Our study did not study leadership directly, since companion animals did not follow the focal individual, as they were restrained at the entrance of the arena and therefore the second requirement of the definition of leadership is not met ('the initiation of new directions of locomotion by one or more individuals, which are then followed by other group members' (Krause *et al.* 2000)). We believe a similar manipulation can be used to study the role of personality in leadership and followership in more detail. The recent introduction of robotic animals (Halloy *et al.* 2007; Faria *et al.* 2010) offers one possibility, by actually letting the robotic animal follow decisions of focal individuals or initiating new movement directions itself. For individuals living in groups, it is important to understand if and how personality traits are expressed in a social context (see Webster & Ward 2011 for a review). One of the difficulties is that individuals affect each other, so that these interaction processes are difficult to disentangle (see Introduction). Here, we standardized the social context, by restraining the companion animal at either side of the arena, thereby prohibiting the companion animal from approaching or leaving the food patch, thus excluding or reducing a possible interaction process between individuals. Boldness of the focal individual was expressed in the arrival latency at the food patch. There were no such effects of boldness when there was a companion already present at the food patch. The most unambiguous explanation for the effect of social context on the expression of boldness is that in experiment 2 ('leaving context') individuals had to approach the food patch on their own, which probably required overcoming some fear. In experiment 1 ('joining context'), the companion was already present at the food patch, perhaps signalling that the food patch was a safe place.

When studying the importance of personality traits in a social context, it is important also to look at the behaviour in an identical non-social context to understand how individuals (with different personality traits) actually adjust their behaviour towards the social context. Social facilitation occurs when the presence of other individuals causes the focal individual to show different behaviour or to perform behaviour at a different rate than when measured in isolation (for a review on the relation between social facilitation and personality see Webster & Ward 2011). Van Oers et al. (2005) showed that slow exploring male great tits, Parus major, became bolder in the presence of a companion, whereas fast exploring males did not change their behaviour in reaction to the presence of a companion. In the same vein, Magnhagen & Bunnefeld (2010) showed that in perch, Perca fluviatilis, shy individuals showed the largest change in behaviour when comparing a social and non-social context (see also Magnhagen & Staffan 2005). Similar to these studies, we found in the 'joining context' that the difference in arrival latency between the social and non-social context increased with decreasing boldness score, suggesting that normally shy individuals were emboldened by the presence of a companion and that the effect of social facilitation is larger for shyer individuals. From these studies a general pattern emerges in which shyer individuals are more reactive to the presence (and behaviour) of other individuals (see also chapter 4), whereas bolder individuals are (on the other side of the same coin) more important in affecting group behaviour, such as collective movements (see also Michelena et al. 2009; Magnhagen & Bunnefeld 2010; chapter 3). In experiment 2, however, there was no such pattern, indicating that a more reactive behaviour of shyer individuals does depend on the nature of the social context (and it may also depend on the species under investigation, e.g., Webster et al. 2007; Schuett & Dall 2009).

One could criticize our study because all individuals started with a trial in a non-social context, followed by a social context, and because the experiment in which the companion animal was present at the food patch (i.e., experiment 1) took place prior to the experiment in which the companion was present away from the food patch (i.e., experiment 2). However, individual differences in arrival latency were very consistent, when comparing the non-social trials of experiment 1 and experiment 2 and there was no significant difference in average

arrival latency (or number of trials arrived) between the non-social trials of experiment 1 and 2. Individual boldness scores were still predictive for how quickly individuals approached the food patch in the non-social trials of experiment 2, even after numerous introductions. In addition, in all our mixed models we included 'round' as a fixed factor to control for a potential habituation effect. However, 'round' was not significant in any of our models providing more evidence that the birds did not habituate to the experimental challenge. Lastly, because we always alternated between a non-social and a social context, the context itself always differed between subsequent trials.

To conclude, individual variation in boldness did not explain differences in arrival latency at a food patch when there was already a companion animal present at the food patch. However, boldness was important in predicting arrival latency in a situation where a companion animal was far from the food patch, with bolder individuals visiting the food patch faster than shyer individuals, suggesting that boldness differences are important when individuals decide to leave a group, but not when they decide to join a group. Shyer individuals had a larger difference in arrival latency when comparing the non-social and social context, suggesting that shyer individuals are more responsive to the presence of other individuals.

Acknowledgements

We thank Bart van Lith and Erica Ras for practical assistance during the experiments. We thank Sip van Wieren for commenting on this study. We thank the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)" for financial support. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol number 2010037.a).

No evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance in relation to personality

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Simone I van Santen de Hoog, Sipke E van Wieren, Ronald C Ydenberg & Herbert HT Prins

An increasing number of studies report the presence of consistent individual differences in behaviour and/or physiology over time and context, known as animal personality. A pivotal question in animal personality research concerns the mechanism(s) responsible for its evolution and maintenance. Negative frequency dependent selection is considered to be one of these important mechanisms although evidence for this is largely absent. Here we studied whether the feeding performance of barnacle geese was negative frequency dependent in a producer-scrounger game. We studied the feeding time of one bold or one shy individual in groups consisting of only bold or shy companions to study if the rare type in the group performs best. A previous study with this species showed that scrounging increased with shyness. Hence we expected shy individuals to do better in the presence of bold companions due to the increased scrounging opportunity, and bold individuals to do better in the presence of shy companions as there were ample opportunities to produce food. We found no evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding success; rather we found that, independent of their boldness score, all individuals enjoyed higher feeding success when foraging with bold than with shy companions. The higher foraging success of individuals foraging with bold companions is explained by a higher joining proportion in the presence of bold companions. Our results provide no evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding success in barnacle geese, but indicate that both bold and shy individuals can increase their foraging returns by associating with bold individuals.

Behavioral Ecology. Accepted.

Introduction

Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas et al. 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Different behavioural and physiological reactions have a genetic basis (van Oers et al. 2005a) and are often correlated. This suggests that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals. One of the pivotal questions in animal personality is the evolution and maintenance of animal personality. Several (non-mutually exclusive) mechanisms have been suggested, such as spatiotemporal variation in environmental conditions (Sih et al. 2003; Dall et al. 2004; Dingemanse et al. 2004; Smith & Blumstein 2008; Réale et al. 2010), differences in life-history trade-offs (Wolf et al. 2007; Gyuris et al. 2010; see also Biro & Stamps 2008; Réale et al. 2009) and sexual selection (Schuett et al. 2010). A fourth mechanism is negative frequency dependent selection (Wolf et al. 2008). Negative frequency dependent selection operates against common phenotypes, thereby favoring the rarer phenotype in a population. The rarer phenotype for example suffers less from predation. Negative frequency dependent selection is used in many areas of evolutionary biology (Maynard Smith 1982) and is predicted to be important in generating variation in personality (Sih et al. 2004; Réale et al. 2007; Wolf et al. 2008; Wolf & Weissing 2010).

Empirical evidence for a role of negative frequency dependent selection in animal personality is, however, largely absent. In Drosophila melanogaster there are two larval foraging types: rovers or sitters, depending on the allele frequency in the foraging gene. Although this is strictly speaking not a personality trait, Fitzpatrick et al. (2007) showed that under nutrient poor conditions the rarer foraging type had a higher proportion of larvae that survived to pupation, providing evidence for negative frequency dependent selection. Here we studied the foraging success of individual barnacle geese, differing in boldness score, in groups of either all bold companions, or all shy companions in a producer – scrounger game, to study if there is evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance. Negative frequency dependent feeding performance can open up the possibility for (but need not necessarily lead to) negative frequency dependent selection. In a producer – scrounger game, individuals either search for food themselves (producing) or join food discoveries of other individuals (scrounging). The producer-scrounger game (Barnard & Sibly 1981) is characterized by negative frequency-dependence of the scrounger tactic since the value of scrounging decreases with an increase in the proportion of scrounging tactic in the population (Giraldeau et al. 1994; Mottley & Giraldeau 2000). Payoffs of the producing tactic can be negatively, positively or not frequency-dependent (Giraldeau & Dubois 2008).

In the current experiment, individuals were classified as shy or bold based on novel object tests. Then we formed companion groups consisting of either bold or shy individuals and introduced these groups together with one focal individual (either bold or shy) in a producer scrounger game and scored the foraging tactic and foraging success of the focal individual. We measured and controlled for a potential effect of dominance. An earlier study in barnacle geese (Chapter 5) showed that shy individuals had a higher frequency of joining than bold individuals, indicating that bold individuals rely more on the producing tactic, whereas shy individuals rely more on the scrounging tactic (see also Chapter 4). Therefore,

we expected in a situation with only bold companions that a shy individual would do better than a bold individual, since it could profit more from the food discoveries of its bold companions due to its increased reliance on scrounging. In a situation with only shy companions, we expected a bold individual to do better than a shy individual since there was ample opportunity to produce food, as there was a low rate of producing patches by conspecifics.

Methods

Study subjects We used captive-born wing-clipped barnacle geese, each fitted with a uniquely coded leg ring for identification (N = 44, 20 females, 24 males). We measured tarsus and culmen length (to the closest 0.1 mm) using calipers and wing length (1.0 mm) using a ruler. One observer carried out all measurements to minimize observer biases. Body mass was measured on a digital balance (1.0 g). We used a principal components (PC) analysis of tarsus, culmen and wing lengths to derive a measure of body size. PC1 explained 79.8% of the variation. Body condition was calculated as the residual from a regression of body mass on PC1. All geese were kept as one group in an outdoor aviary of 12 by 15 m at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology in Heteren, the Netherlands. Throughout the experiments geese were fed *ad libitum* with a mixture of grains, pellets and grass. A pond (6 by 1 m) was present in the aviary, with continuous flowing water for bathing and drinking.

Novel object test We assessed the boldness level of individuals by performing novel object tests (see for details Chapter 2). We habituated individuals to an experimental arena (9 x 3 m). After habituation we placed a novel object in the middle of the arena, introduced each goose for 10 min and scored the minimal distance reached between the goose and the novel object, as well as the approach latency (defined as the time elapsed before the goose came within 50 cm of the novel object). Each individual was tested twice in November or December 2008 (chapter 2 and 5). We calculated principal components (PCs) of the test variables for each test as the novel object score. Including all individuals, PC1 explained 87% and 90% of the variation for test one and test two, respectively. The correlations of both the minimal distance and the approach latency with PC1 were negative, implying that high values of PC1 correspond to bolder individuals. We determined the repeatability of the novel object test by calculating the mean squares from a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with individual as the main effect. Repeatability was calculated following Lessells & Boag (1987) and its standard error following Becker (1984). Repeatability of novel object score was high (rep \pm se = 0.81 ± 0.05 , N = 44) indicating that individuals differed consistently in their boldness scores.

We ranked all individuals based on the average of the two novel object tests and selected the 14 boldest and 14 shyest individuals for the social foraging experiment (see below). All other individuals were housed in another compartment. Since the novel object tests took place (November – December 2008) approximately one year prior to the social foraging experiment (December 2009), we repeated the novel object tests one year after the social foraging experiment (November – December 2010) to confirm that boldness levels were consistent, which they were (repeatability score over all four tests: 0.61 ± 0.07 , N = 44).

For the final analysis we used as boldness score for the focal individuals the average of all four novel object tests, which is probably the most adequate reflection of the boldness level during the social foraging experiment.

Dominance Prior to the social foraging experiment, we scored agonistic interactions within the flock of the 28 selected individuals (7 - 11 December 2009). We identified the participants of each interaction, and scored the behaviour each used. We considered an interaction as being won by an individual when the opponent turned and walked or ran away (Stahl et al. 2001a). In total we scored 617 interactions (mean number per individual: 44; range: 10 - 110 interactions). We constructed a dominance matrix (using Matman 1.1, Noldus Information Technology, Wageningen) since this takes into account the identity of each opponent and all the interactions and is built in such a way that the number of contests won by individuals lower in rank are minimized. The Kendall's coefficient of linearity (K = 0.32, $\chi^2 = 101.9$, P < 1000.001), Landau's index h (h = 0.33) and the corrected index of linearity h' (h' = 0.37, P < 0.001). 0.001), allowed the use of a linear order to rank individuals. In barnacle geese dominance positively affected the proportion of successful joining (that is the chance that a joining attempt is successful) and dominance had a non-significant tendency to affect feeding time in an earlier producer-scrounger experiment (chapter 5). To avoid a possible confounding effect of dominance on tactic use and feeding time (see also Stahl et al. 2001a) we used the dominance rank to assign individuals to either the companion group, or the focal group during the social foraging experiment (see below).

Social foraging experiment The experimental arena consisted of an arena of $5.5 \times 11 \text{ m}$. The floor was covered with anti-root cloth and we placed 99 flowerpots (height: 20 cm, diameter opening: 22 cm) equidistantly at 55 cm on the anti-root cloth. Flowerpots were empty, or contained a 5×5 cm sod of perennial ryegrass (*Lolium perenne*), cut to a height of 1 cm. This grass is an important food source of wild barnacle geese (Prins & Ydenberg 1985). We fastened the sod into the ground using a long nail stuck through the sod and pot. To habituate the individuals to the experimental conditions we supplied half of the pots with grass and introduced all geese as one group in the experimental arena. Thereafter, we gradually decreased the group size and the number of pots filled. Prior to the start of the experimental trials we filled 9 randomly chosen pots with a sod of grass ("food"). Sods were replaced after each trial if grazed upon.

We used the eight most dominant individuals from the bold and shy group as focal individuals (N = 16). The remaining six individuals from the bold and shy group were used as companion animals (N = 12). This assured that focal individuals were dominant over companion individuals, thereby excluding a potential effect of dominance on foraging tactic and feeding time. We formed four companion groups consisting of either three shy or three bold individuals. Companion group composition was randomized throughout the experiment to avoid strong habituation patterns between members of companion groups. Companion animals were used twice a day and focal animals were used once per two days alternating between foraging in a bold or shy companion group. Each focal individual was tested eight
times, four times in a bold companion group and four times in a shy companion group. We performed eight trials per day resulting in a total of 128 trials performed in 16 days (16 December 2009 - 13 January 2010).

Each morning the geese were placed in groups of four in smaller holding enclosures to facilitate transport between the outdoor enclosure and the experimental arena. Prior to a trial the group of four geese was gently driven towards the wooden pen which served as the entrance of the experimental arena. The group was held for 1 min in the wooden pen before being admitted to the arena for 10 min. All experiments were done between 9.00 - 13.00h.

All trials were video taped and we scored the behaviour of the focal individual from the recordings. Additionally, we scored the behaviour of all companions to be able to quantify a possible difference between individuals in both companion groups. Feeding events were identified either as 'finding' or 'joining', as we could not score the investment in tactic use directly (i.e., producing or scrounging, see also Coolen et al. 2001). In a 'finding event' an individual discovered a filled pot at which no other individual was present and fed from it. In a 'joining event' an individual attempted to start feeding at a filled pot where another individual was foraging at the arrival of the focal individual. We distinguished between 'successful joining' (individual actually fed from the pot) and 'unsuccessful joining' (individual was not successful in feeding from the pot). The number of 'unsuccessful joining' was extremely low for the focal individuals (N = 3 over all trials) reflecting that focal individuals were indeed dominant over companions. We calculated the joining proportion for each individual for each trial as the total number of joining events divided by the sum of the total number of finding events plus the total number of joining events. In addition we scored the total feeding time (s). Feeding time was defined as the total time a focal individual had its head in a filled pot.

Statistical analysis To test the effect of focal personality type and personality type of companions on focal tactic use we used linear mixed effect models. For count data (i.e., number of findings and joinings) we used generalized linear mixed effect models (GLMMs) with Poisson distributions and a log-link function; for proportion data (i.e., joining proportion) we used GLMMs with binomial errors and a logit-link function. To analyze the effect on feeding time we used general linear mixed models. Feeding time was logtransformed to meet the assumption of normality. As fixed effects in all models we fitted boldness of the focal individual (continuous), boldness of the companion (bold or shy), body condition, body size, sex and the interaction between boldness of the focal individual and boldness of the companion. A significant interaction would indicate that boldness of the focal individual had a different effect in the shy companion groups as compared to the bold companion groups, which could provide evidence for negative frequency dependent performance. We used similar statistical models to test the effect of the behaviour of companion animals (i.e., number of findings and joinings) on focal tactic use (i.e., number of findings and joinings) and focal feeding time. To avoid pseudoreplication we fitted focal individual as random effect in all models. We report full statistical models including estimates and standard errors of all fixed factors. Significance levels of individual factors for generalized mixed models were derived from the z-values and associated P-values.

Significance levels of individual factors for general mixed models were derived by a Monte Carlo Markov Chain with 10.000 simulations using the package Language R. We used the package lme4 (Bates & Sarkar 2007) for generalized mixed model procedures and nlme (Pinheiro *et al.* 2011) for general mixed model procedures in R (version 2.11.1, R Development Core Team 2008). For all other calculations we used SPSS (version 15.0).

Results

Companion individuals Bold companions had on average 2.6 finding and 0.7 joining events per individual per trial with an average joining proportion of 0.21. Shy individuals had on average 1.4 finding and 0.3 joining events and a joining proportion of 0.19. Bold companions fed on average 67 s per trial, whereas shy companions fed 35 s.

Focal individuals Focal individuals had a higher joining proportion in the presence of bold companions than in the presence of shy companions (z = -2.077, P = 0.038, Table 7.1, Fig. 7.1a), with the proportion being nearly twice as high (mean in bold group: 41.3%, in shy group: 21.9%). There was a tendency for shyer individuals to have a higher joining proportion (z = -1.75, P = 0.080, Fig. 7.2). Body size, body condition, sex and the interaction between boldness of the focal individual and the companion group did not affect the proportion of joining (Table 7.1).

Table 7.1 Results of a Generalized LMM analysis with the proportion of joining of the focal individual as response variable. Focal*companions represents the interaction between boldness score of the focal individual and boldness score of the companion group. In bold are significant terms.

	Estimate	SE	z-value	Pr(> z)
(Intercept)	-0.607	0.669	-0.908	0.364
Boldness focal	-0.424	0.242	-1.753	0.080
Sex	0.593	0.902	0.658	0.511
Body size	-0.569	0.415	-1.372	0.170
Body condition	-0.001	0.001	-0.598	0.550
Boldness companions	-0.964	0.464	-2.077	0.038
Focal*companions	-0.240	0.463	-0.518	0.605

Table 7.2 Results of a General LMM analysis with feeding time of the focal individual as response variable. Focal*companions represents the interaction between boldness score of the focal individual and boldness score of the companion group. In bold are significant terms. *P*-values were derived using a Monte Carlo Markov Chain with 10.000 simulations.

	Estimate	meanHP	HPD95lower	HPD95upper	pMCMC	Pr(> t)
(Intercept)	2.025	2.024	0.787	3.224	0.003	0.012
Boldness focal	0.048	0.048	-0.495	0.576	0.852	0.885
Sex	1.850	1.853	0.108	3.636	0.040	0.109
Body size	0.111	0.109	-0.693	1.006	0.787	0.842
Body condition	0.001	0.001	-0.001	0.003	0.408	0.524
Boldness	-0.586	-0.572	-1.025	-0.122	0.018	0.010
companions						
Focal*companions	-0.256	-0.255	-0.695	0.194	0.265	0.233

Focal individuals had a higher feeding time in the bold companion groups (mean: 64.7 s) than in the shy companion groups (mean: 53.5 s) (Table 7.2, Fig. 7.1b). Boldness of the focal individual did not affect its feeding time (Table 7.2), nor was there a significant interaction between boldness of the focal individual and boldness of the companion group (Table 7.2, Fig. 7.3), indicating that there was no evidence that the rare type did better than the common type. There was no effect of body size, body condition or sex on feeding time (Table 7.2). A post hoc power analysis of a linear regression using feeding time focal individual as dependent and boldness score of the focal individual as independent variable, split per boldness type of the companion group (see also Fig 7.3), revealed that the power was low (0.06 and 0.05 respectively), therefore we have to treat these data with care.

Focal individuals had more joining events in bold companion groups (mean: 1.34 events) than in shy companion groups (mean: 0.73 events) (z = -3.40, P = 0.001). There was no effect of the boldness of the focal individual (z = -1.32, P = 0.19), nor was the interaction between boldness of the focal individual and boldness of the companion group significant (z = -1.15, P = 0.25). Males joined more than females (z = 2.02, P = 0.044) but there was no effect of body size or body condition (all P > 0.1).

There was no effect of the boldness of the companion groups or the boldness of the focal individuals on the number of finding events of the focal individuals, nor was the interaction between boldness of the focal individual and boldness of the companion group significant (all P > 0.2). Males found more than females (z = 2.27, P =0.023) but there was no effect of body size (P = 0.92).

The number of finding events of companion animals positively affected the number of joining events of the focal individual (z = 4.53, P < 0.001), as well as its feeding time (P = 0.001) but not its number of finding events (z = 0.77, P = 0.44). The number of joining events of the companions did not affect the number of finding events, joining events or the feeding time of the focal individual (all P > 0.1).



Figure 7.1 Focal individuals had (a) a higher proportion of joining and (b) a higher feeding time when foraging in a group with bold companions than when foraging in a group with shy companions. Each line indicates a different focal individual (N = 16).



Figure 7.2 There was a tendency for bolder individuals to have a lower joining proportion (P = 0.080).



Figure 7.3 Boldness level of the focal individual did not affect its feeding time in the presence of (a) bold companions or (b) shy companions. There was no significant interaction between boldness of the focal individual and boldness of the companion group.

Discussion

Our results demonstrate that the boldness level of the companion individuals affected the foraging tactic and feeding success of focal individuals: focal individuals, independent of their own personality type, had a higher joining proportion and feeding time in the presence of bold companions as compared to shy companions. There was no effect of boldness of the focal individual on its feeding time and there was only a weak tendency for shyer individuals to have a higher joining proportion (P = 0.080).

In many species a positive correlation between boldness and food intake rates has been reported (see for a review Biro & Stamps 2008). Although we did not find a significant effect of boldness of the focal individual on feeding time, we did demonstrate that individuals profit from the presence of bold individuals since they increased their feeding time in bold

companion groups as compared to shy companion groups. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first demonstration that individuals have higher foraging success in the presence of bolder individuals. The mechanism of increased feeding time is most likely due to the increased opportunity to join food discoveries as illustrated by the higher number of joining events (and joining proportion) of focal individuals in the bold companion groups and the positive effect of the number of findings of the companions on the number of joining events of the focal individual. The number of finding events of the focal individuals, by contrast, was not affected by the personality type or the number of findings events of the companions. Our demonstration that associating with bold individuals offers foraging benefits, for bold and shy individuals, can help explain why there is a preference for individuals, regardless of personality or hunger state, to join groups consisting of bold individuals rather than groups of shy individuals, as illustrated in three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus* (Harcourt *et al.* 2010).

In focal individuals there was a weak tendency for shver individuals to have a higher joining proportion (P = 0.080), confirming an earlier found patterns in this species (chapter 5). Several other studies suggest that personality traits determine producer-scrounger roles or social information use (Marchetti & Drent 2000; Dyer et al. 2008; chapter 5, but see Webster et al. 2007; Harcourt et al. 2010; for a review see Webster & Ward 2011). Since shyer individuals were expected to use the scrounging tactic more often, they were expected to profit more from the presence of bold (producing) individuals, than bolder individuals. However, this was not found since focal individuals, independent of their own boldness score, profited from the presence of bold companions (see Fig. 7.1). This is not totally unsurprising since all individuals do use the scrounging tactic to some extent and therefore increase their feeding success when there are more opportunities to scrounge. As a result we did not find evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding success as outlined in the introduction, though the power of the test was low. Since we only tested the feeding performance under one food condition we cannot yet generalize our conclusions. Numerous factors are known to affect scrounging frequency, including the cost of producing (Giraldeau et al. 1994; Beauchamp & Giraldeau 1997), patch richness (Giraldeau & Livoreil 1998; Coolen et al. 2001; Coolen 2002; Beauchamp 2008), group size (Barnard & Sibly 1981; Vickery et al. 1981; Coolen 2002) and predation risk (Mathot & Giraldeau 2010). All these factors shape the foraging payoffs and it is possible that certain parameter combinations allow negative frequency dependent feeding performance. A modeling exercise varying these parameters could elucidate this. Up to date there have been few studies that manipulated group composition based on personality types to study the effect of group composition on individual fitness (but see Sih & Watters 2005; Dyer et al. 2008). Clearly more experimental work is necessary in order to understand the ecological implications of personality types in group living animals and to answer the question if negative frequency dependence is an important factor for the maintenance of animal personality.

Although bold companion individuals seemed to have higher feeding rates and more finding events, there was no effect of the boldness score of the focal individual on its feeding time. This leads to the question to what extent individuals can express their personality when they are in groups of different personality types. It is known that in this (chapter 2) and other

species (Magnhagen & Staffan 2005; van Oers et al. 2005b; Magnhagen & Bunnefeld 2009; Harcourt et al. 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009) individuals are affected in their behaviour by the personality of companions (see also Webster & Ward 2011 for a review). In pairs of barnacle geese the arrival time at a food patch depends on the personality type of the companion, with individuals arriving quicker in the presence of bold companions (chapter 2). Therefore we can speculate that perhaps focal individuals were highly affected by the personality type of their companions in their feeding time. In addition, differences in boldness might relate to differences in plasticity. There is a recent interest in differences in plasticity (or responsiveness) as a mechanism to explain variation in animal personality (Wolf et al. 2011). Morand-Ferron et al. (2011) tested the same individuals under different food conditions in a producer-scrounger game and found significant individual differences in plasticity. These individual differences where consistent over a period of six months. Our study was not designed to specifically test for potential differences in behavioural plasticity but the observation that both bold and shy focal individuals increased their scrounging frequency in bold companion groups suggest that there is not a direct link between boldness level and level of plasticity. A related issue is to what extent the focal individuals changed their time investment in producing and scrounging tactic between both companion groups. Though focal individuals joined more in bold companions groups this does not necessarily mean that they also invested more time in searching for joining opportunities since we did not directly measure time investments (see Coolen et al. 2001). We predict that focal individuals in the bold companion groups increased their investment in searching for joining opportunities since an increase in the number of producers or producing events should increase the scrounging frequency (Vickery et al. 1991).

Our results suggest that it is better to join bold individuals than shy individuals to increase feeding time. This confirms earlier observations that bolder individuals approach food sources quicker (Beauchamp 2000; Dyer et al. 2008; Harcourt et al. 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2), thereby offering potential foraging benefits for their companions. Dyer et al. (2008) suggest that it can also be beneficial for individuals to join shy individuals since the increased vigilance behaviour of shy individuals can have anti-predator benefits. This would suggest that in risky areas it is more beneficial to join shy individuals, whereas in low risk areas it is better to join bold individuals. This hypothesis awaits empirical scrutiny. An intriguing question is whether barnacle geese are able to discriminate between different boldness types. Drent & Swierstra (1977) showed that groups of artificial geese models can attract wild barnacle geese, and that groups containing a higher percentage of geese models with their head down ('grazing') were more attractive than groups containing a higher percentage of geese models with their head up ('vigilant'). If boldness corresponds to differences in vigilance behaviour, then this could be a potential mechanism how searching individuals can use the boldness of other individuals in patch choice decisions. Next to boldness, other factors might play a role in the decision to join or leave a foraging flock in a natural environment. Stahl et al. (2001b) showed that family status predicts how frequently barnacle geese switch between foraging groups. Paired geese with young change less often between foraging groups than paired geese without young and unpaired individuals change most frequently. Most likely unpaired geese are outcompeted since they have a lower dominance status than paired geese (Stahl *et al.* 2001a) and will therefore suffer more from resource depletion. Rowcliffe *et al.* (2004) showed that the most successful foragers in barnacle geese flocks were largely unaffected by resource depletion over time, whereas the least successful foragers experienced severe depletion. Thus most likely in a natural situation dominance interacts with family status causing unpaired subordinate birds to leave foraging groups quicker and search for new food opportunities. In our experiment family status was not important since there were no pair bonds, and no parent-offspring relationships. Furthermore, dominance was controlled for by assuring that all focal individuals were dominant over all companion group members.

To conclude we showed that individuals, independent of their own boldness score, enjoyed higher feeding success when foraging with bold companions than when foraging with shy companions. Individuals foraging with bold companions had a higher number of joining events and a higher joining proportion than when foraging with shy companions explaining their higher foraging success. Our results provide no evidence for negative frequency dependent performance of personality types, since all individuals performed better when foraging with bold companions.

Acknowledgements

We thank Kees van Oers, Bonne Beerda and Bart Nolet for helpful comments on the experimental design and Kees van Oers, Candy Rowe and two anonymous reviewers for helpful comments on the manuscript. We thank Bart van Lith for his assistance during the experiments. We thank Jan Baar and Chantal Althuizen for conducting the second personality tests. All animal experiments have been approved by the animal ethical committee ("Dier Experimenten Commissie") of both the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW) and the Wageningen University (protocol number 2009111.a). This work was supported by the "Faunafonds" and the "Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV)".

Scroungers are shy and producers are either: The co evolution of boldness and alternative foraging tactics

Ralf HJM Kurvers, Steven Hamblin & Luc-Alain Giraldeau

Animals foraging in groups may use either the producing or the scrounging tactic to obtain food items. Most models of producer – scrounger games generally assume that individuals are competitively equal such that pay-offs are independent of phenotype. However, personality, most notably boldness, is known to affect the use of foraging strategy. Here we use a genetic algorithm to determine how the use of producer and scrounger tactics interacts with the evolution of boldness. Agents varied in boldness and scrounging probability and the genetic algorithm searched for the optimal combination of boldness and scrounging probability under different ecological parameters. Our simulations show that over a wide range of ecological conditions bold individuals evolve to play both producer and scrounger, whereas shy individuals remain confined to scrounging. An increase in patch density increased boldness, whereas patch richness did not affect boldness. We argue that this difference is due to the spatial dynamics: patch density, in contrast to patch richness, is a spatial component and therefore directly affects the optimal spatial positioning of individuals foraging in groups and as a result their boldness. For each parameter combination the genetic algorithm selected a single optimum level of boldness for all individuals demonstrating the absence of any negative frequency dependence of personality types in a producer - scrounger game. Our results show that differences in ecological conditions in a social foraging game may generate variation in boldness between populations.

Submitted

Introduction

Animals may either collect personal information about their environment, or they may observe other individuals to collect social information (Danchin *et al.* 2004). One of the best studied systems related to social information gathering is known as the producer – scrounger game (Barnard & Sibly 1981), in which individuals either search for food themselves (producing, = personal information) or make use of information about food made available by other group members (scrounging, = social information) (Hamblin *et al.* 2010). Most models of producer – scrounger games generally assume a symmetric game, a situation where phenotypic differences among individuals have no incidence on the payoffs they obtain from using one or the other foraging alternative. However, some phenotypic differences such as social dominance, energetic reserves or competitive ability will likely affect the payoffs obtained via one or the other foraging alternative (Barta & Giraldeau 1998; Liker & Barta 2002; Lendvai *et al.* 2004, 2006; McCormack *et al.* 2007; King *et al.* 2009).

"Personality" in animal behaviour is used to describe differences between individuals in some behavioural and or physiological traits that remain consistent over time and context (Gosling & John 1999; Koolhaas *et al.* 1999; Carere & Eens 2005; Groothuis & Carere 2005). Different behavioural and physiological reactions have a genetic basis (van Oers *et al.* 2005) and are often correlated, suggesting that these differences are fundamental aspects of the behavioural organization of individuals. These animal personalities are documented at an increasingly quick pace (Réale *et al.* 2007; Biro & Stamps 2008; Sih & Bell 2008). More recently, experimental evidence shows that tactic choice in producer – scrounger games is related to personality differences; bolder barnacle geese (*Branta leucopsis*) use the producing tactic more often than shyer geese (chapter 5). This is in agreement with several studies which show that, in groups, bolder / more explorative individuals approach food ('produce') more readily than shyer individuals (e.g., Beauchamp 2000; Dyer *et al.* 2008; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2), whereas shyer / less explorative individuals are more often observed following others (Dyer *et al.* 2008; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; chapter 2, see also chapter 4).

Although the association between bold producing and shy scrounging makes intuitive sense, there is no a priori reason to believe that it should be universal and applicable to all circumstances. For instance, could some foraging conditions call for dissociation between this personality trait and social foraging tactics? Do some foraging conditions call for monomorphic populations of intermediate boldness that allows for maximum flexibility in the use of producer and scrounger tactics? Here we incorporated personality differences in a producer – scrounger simulation model to explore the conditions under which personality and social foraging traits should co evolve. As a measure of the personality trait boldness, we varied the tendency of individuals to move away from other conspecifics and explore the environment. Bolder individuals were more likely to move away from other individuals than shyer individuals. We allowed individual agents to vary both in boldness as well as in scrounging probability in a spatially explicit producer-scrounger model. We used a genetic algorithm (Sumida *et al.* 1990) to find the optimal combination of boldness and foraging tactic while varying patch density, patch richness and predation pressure. Genetic algorithms mimic the action of natural selection to model population change over time (Barta *et al.* 1997;

Hamblin & Hurd 2007; Ruxton & Beauchamp 2008), selecting the most successful individuals (i.e. those with the highest foraging rates) to reproduce in the next generation.

The Model

The foraging simulation Individuals searched for 200 time units for N_P patches containing N_S indivisible food items randomly distributed on a 500 by 500 grid in a population size N_I . At each time unit individuals could either be feeding or not. When individuals were feeding they would continue feeding in that patch, consuming one food item per time unit until the patch depleted. When individuals were not feeding, their action consisted of two steps. In the first step, they chose whether or not to move towards other flock members and in the second step they searched for food opportunities. Choosing to move towards flock members was selected according to the probability P_M , the likelihood that an individual moves back to its conspecifics, calculated as:

$$P_{M} = \exp - (\beta \cdot b \cdot (\frac{1}{d_{m}}))$$

b is boldness (ranging from 0 to 1), β is a scaling parameter that affects the rate of moving back to conspecifics and d_m is the median distance between the focal individual and its conspecifics. The probability of moving back to conspecifics increased with decreasing boldness score, implying that shyer individuals showed a higher tendency to move back to conspecifics as compared to bolder individuals. This is in agreement with the observation that shyer individuals show a lower tendency to split in smaller subgroups (Michelena *et al.* 2008) and have a higher shoaling tendency (Budaev 1997; Ward *et al.* 2004; Dyer *et al.* 2008). P_M increased with increasing median distance d_m , ensuring the maintenance of group cohesion.

If an individual decided to move towards the other flock members, its direction of movement was calculated as follows: a new direction was chosen by averaging the directions from the focal individual to each conspecific, weighted by the distance to each conspecific so that closer conspecifics weighted the new direction more heavily, according to the weighting function:

$$w(d_i) = W \cdot e^{(-d_i^2)/(2.W^2)}$$

where w is the calculated weight as a function of distance, W is a weighting constant and d_i is the Euclidean distance to a conspecific *i*. To handle edge cases where every conspecific was too far away to affect the direction of the focal individual, a new direction of movement would be calculated by adding a random component drawn from a Gaussian distribution that was added to the previous direction (a correlated random walk).

When searching for food an individual could either (1) search for food itself (producing) or (2) search for food discoveries of other individuals (scrounging) (see section 'The genetic algorithm' for an individual's probability of scrounging). (1) When producing, an individual investigated its close vicinity for food (as defined by a radius R_V), and if food was encountered, it started feeding in the next time unit. If no food was found, it took a step randomly. Random movement was calculated by selecting from a uniform distribution over the set of new directions within 45 degrees on either side of the current direction. (2) When scrounging, an individual scanned the environment for producers exploiting a patch. The

probability of detecting feeding producers P_F declined with distance d_i to the forager: $P_F = \exp(d_i/H^2)$. *H* determines the scrounging horizon; small values indicate that scroungers could only identify producers close by. If it identified a feeding producer it moved in its direction during the next time step with twice its normal step length. If the individual arrived in the next time step, it started feeding. If it did not arrive it continued in the direction of the foraging patch, provided that the patch still contained food items, until it reached the patch. If the patch was emptied during the movement, or if the scrounger did not find a forager in its initial search it moved randomly as described previously. A scrounger could only forage from the food discoveries of other foragers.

In all cases (moving to conspecifics or random movement), the length of the step S_I was a decreasing function of boldness: $S_I = b * S_{MAX}$. S_{MAX} is the maximal step length. To avoid a potential value of zero, a small random Gaussian component was added to every individual's step length. An increasing step length with increasing boldness reflects a higher exploration tendency for bold individuals, a well-described phenomenon since bold individuals are more often found in the leading edge of moving groups (Beauchamp 2000; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2).

The predation probability P_P represents the chance that an individual will be predated each round (from 0 to 90%); each round a random uniform number was compared to the probability, and if it was lower, predation was applied to the population. To implement predation, the centroid (geometric center) of the population was first calculated as the average of each member's position. Each member of the population then received a distance score from the centroid, c_i and an individual was chosen to be predated proportionally to its distance score (with individual probability:

$$\mathbf{P}_{i} = \mathbf{c}_{i} / \sum_{N}^{J} (\mathbf{c}_{j})$$

The maximum predation limit P_L was set to 5% of the population size.

The genetic algorithm An individual's strategy was encoded in a 2-locus real-valued chromosome, with locus 1 coding for the probability of scrounging and locus 2 coding for the value of boldness. Both loci ranged from 0 to 1, and all individuals in a given population size N_I started the genetic algorithm with a randomly generated chromosome value. At the end of each foraging simulation the number of consumed food items was computed for each individuals were ranked on the basis of their fitness and the highest 60% was allowed to reproduce, all other individuals were removed from the population. Crossover probability was 0.9 implying that the probability of a selected chromosome to remain unchanged in the next generation (apart from any changes due to mutation) is 0.1. The mutation rate was 0.1; if a locus was selected for mutation, it would be shifted from the old value by drawing a uniform random number between $\{-0.1, 0.1\}$ and adding that to the old value. We varied patch density, patch richness and predation pressure (see Table 8.1 for parameter ranges). All simulations were done in Python.

Measuring the evolution of personality and scrounging For each parameter combination (see Table 8.1) we ran $T_G = 100$ generations (hereafter called a run) with five replicates per

parameter combination for a total of 3850 runs. We analyzed the mean scrounging and boldness values, averaged over the last 10 generations of each run to reduce the effects of stochasticity. For each run of the genetic algorithm, we searched for a polymorphism in scrounging and boldness using model-based cluster analysis on the final scrounging and boldness values for each member of the population using the Mclust package in R (Fraley & Raftery 2002, 2006); Mclust provides the optimal model according to BIC (Bayesian Information Criterion) for expectation maximization in Gaussian mixture models. If a clear polymorphism of boldness and scrounging values was present (e.g., bold producers and shy scroungers), the cluster analysis would be expected to select a model with two clusters.

Symbol	Meaning	Value or range
N _P	Number of patches	5,10,20,30,40,50,60
N _s	Number of indivisible food items in each patch	5,10,20,30,,100
Т	The length of the tournament	250
T _G	The number of generations for each run of the	100
	genetic algorithm	
R _P	Spatial radius of a food patch	10
R _V	Radius of patch detection for producers	20
NI	Population size	50
PL	Predation limit	0.05
Н	Scrounging horizon	10
В	Rate of moving back to conspecifics	25
W	Parameter of weighting function	50
P _P	Predation probability	0,0.2,0.4,0.6,0.8
S _{MAX}	Maximal step length	50
Ps	Scrounging probability	0.0-1.0
В	Boldness	0.0-1.0
P _F	Probability of detecting producers	0.0-1.0
P _M	Probability of moving back to conspecifics	0.0-1.0
SI	Step length	0.0-50.0

Table 8.1 Parameters of th	he simulation	and behavioural	variables.
----------------------------	---------------	-----------------	------------

Table 8.2	Optimal	number	of	components	selected	in	а	cluster	analysis	of	each	run	of	the	genetic
algorithm.	-			_											-

Model components	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Number of runs	116	394	507	534	548	448	509	398	396



Figure 8.1 The effect of patch density and patch richness on boldness and scrounging values. An increase in patch density led to

Chapter 8



Results

Boldness and scrounging became associated in the course of our runs: the shyest individuals ending up with high scrounging proportions, whereas the boldest individuals had low scrounging proportion (Fig. 8.1 and 8.2). High scrounging was observed over nearly the full range of boldness levels, except at the very extremes of boldness. Low scrounging was only observed at high values of boldness (Fig 8.1 and 8.2).

An increase in patch density led to an increase in boldness: under conditions of low patch density shy individuals were selected, but boldness increased rapidly with increasing patch density (Fig. 8.1). This pattern was consistent and appeared over the entire range of patch richness values (Fig. 8.1) and predation pressure, although the effect in the absence of predation was weaker (Fig. 8.2). An increase in patch density also led to a reduction in scrounging. This effect disappeared at high patch richness (Fig. 8.1). An increase in patch richness resulted in an increased scrounging, both for bold and shy individuals (Fig. 8.1). There was, however, no effect of patch richness on boldness (Fig. 8.1).

In the absence of predation, only bold individuals emerged (Fig. 8.2). When predation was present, shy individuals were selected and so boldness declined. There was no effect of predation on scrounging proportion (Fig. 8.2).

There was no evidence for a dichotomy in boldness. Model-based cluster analysis produced no evidence of preference for a model with 2 clusters (Table 8.2), and inspection of the data revealed that this was due to low variance in both scrounging and boldness across runs (mean $\sigma_{scr} = 0.049$, mean $\sigma_{bold} = 0.038$); the results of cluster analysis are bound to be unstable when overall variance is so restricted. Every run converged to a single value of boldness (max $\sigma_{bold} = 0.067$), and only 54 runs failed to converge to a single value of scrounging ($\sigma_{scr} > 0.1$). Inspection of these runs confirmed the results of the statistical analysis in finding that no dimorphism in either boldness or scrounging existed.

Discussion

The outcomes of our simulations showed a broad range of both boldness score as well as scrounging probability. Interestingly, high rates of scrounging were observed over nearly the full spectrum of boldness values, whereas high rates of producing were only observed at high boldness values. This conforms to earlier experimental evidence that shy barnacle geese scrounge more than bold individuals (chapter 5) and that boldness did not affect scrounging, but did affect producing, with bolder individuals producing a patch faster (chapter 6). At the same time these outcomes illustrate that the relationship between social foraging and boldness is not a simple linear relationship. Variation in patch density, patch richness and predation pressure all shaped the relationship between scrounging and boldness.

Our simulations showed that differences in patch density, patch richness and predation pressure result in a broad range of different optimal combinations of boldness and scrounging across runs. Differences in selection pressures (either in space or time) in a social foraging game may generate different optimal boldness levels, suggesting that spatio-temporal dynamics (i.e., fluctuating environments) may cause variation in boldness levels between populations (see also Dall *et al.* 2004; Dingemanse *et al.* 2004, 2009; Bell & Sih 2007; Smith & Blumstein 2008). Populations evolved towards a monomorphism where a single optimal

level of boldness characterized all the individuals in the population. We found no evidence for a stable co-existence of different personality types within one population submitted to a given assortment of environmental conditions. Playing the producer – scrounger game seems thus to be insufficient to allow the evolution and maintenance of different personality types by means of for example negative frequency dependent selection as suggested by recent theoretical work (Wolf *et al.* 2008; McNamara *et al.* 2009; Wolf & Weissing 2010).

Predation pressure did not affect scrounging probability. This is in line with Coolen & Giraldeau (2003) and Ha & Ha (2003) who show that predation danger did not affect the stable equilibrium frequency of scrounging (but see Barta *et al.* 2004). Although predation danger did not affect the stable equilibrium frequency of scrounging (group response), individual manipulation of predation danger (individual response) did affect scrounging: individual zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, increased their scrounging frequency when treated with wing-load manipulations that increased their vulnerability (Mathot & Giraldeau 2010). How predation risk shapes scrounging pay offs and frequency is highly affected by the (in)compatibility between scrounging tactic and anti-predatory vigilance. If the scrounging tactic is compatible with anti-predatory vigilance increased predation risk should lead to more scrounging. In our simulations scrounging tactic and scanning for predators were not compatible, following Coolen & Giraldeau (2003) who show that scrounging tactic and anti-predatory vigilance are not compatible in nutmeg manikins (but see Ranta et al 1998; Mathot & Giraldeau 2010)

As predicted by Stamps (1991) we found that increasing the risk of predation resulted in reduced boldness and hence shyer individuals. In our model the risk of being preved upon increased with increasing distance from the flock centre. Because bolder individuals moved further out of the centre of the group, they suffered an increased predation pressure. Differences in boldness are suggested at least in part to be the consequence of differences in predation pressure (Bell & Sih 2007). Côté et al. (2008) went as far as suggesting that the costs of being bold likely disappear in the absence of predation. In that case there is a tradeoff between food intake rate and predation risk, with bold individuals enjoying a higher food intake rate but also a higher risk of being predated. A positive correlation between boldness and food intake rate has indeed been reported in several species (for review see Biro & Stamps 2008) and there is now also evidence accumulating that bolder individuals suffer a higher predation risk (Dugatkin 1992; Bremner-Harrison et al. 2004; Bell & Sih 2007; Carter et al. 2010), due to an increased tendency to expose themselves to risky situations. It is, however, noteworthy that boldness may also be favored by increased predation pressure, if bolder individuals engage more in predator inspection events and predator inspection deters predators as is suggested by a study in bighorn sheep ewes (Réale & Festa-Bianchet 2004).

An increase in patch density led to a reduction in scrounging level, but only at low values of patch richness (see Fig. 8.1). This prediction conforms to Beauchamp's (2008) results and is a consequence of the spatial explicitness of our model. The first models of producer – scrounger games (Barnard & Sibly 1981; Vickery *et al.* 1991; Caraco & Giraldeau 1991) assumed scroungers would instantaneously join food discoveries of other individuals and so obtain equal shares of any remaining food items independently of their initial spatial position. Under these conditions, scrounging frequency was independent of patch density.

Beauchamp (2008) created a spatially explicit model of producers and scroungers, thereby introducing traveling time to scrounged food patches (hence a decrease in the share of food items scroungers received with increasing distance). Beauchamp & Giraldeau (1997) demonstrated the importance of traveling time by showing that producing nutmeg mannikins, Lonchura punctulata, were more likely to leave a patch as scroungers arrived when search time was short. Our results confirm Beauchamp's (2008) prediction that increasing patch density should reduce scrounging, because scrounging becomes less profitable when it is easy to find food (Clark & Mangel 1984). Koops & Giraldeau (1996), however, showed that increasing patch density resulted in an increase in the proportional use of scrounging. This increase in scrounging was, however, marginal and the patches were spatially miniscule. An experiment varying patch density on a larger spatial scale would be valuable for testing our predictions. That an increase in patch density led to a reduction in scrounging level only under conditions of low patch richness makes sense. Under conditions of high patch richness, the profitability of scrounging increases rapidly, making producing relatively less profitable. Interestingly, an increase in patch density not only led to a reduction in scrounging level, but also favored an increase in boldness. When patches are poor the bolder individuals turn to producing such that at a high density of poor patches more producing emerges. Producer success depends on the producers' ability to distance themselves from conspecifics (Barta et al. 1997; Flynn & Giraldeau 2001). In our simulation a tendency to increase one's distance from conspecifics is achieved by increasing boldness, meaning that shy individuals forage at close proximity of each other, whereas bolder individuals are more spaced out.

We think that these spatial dynamics are the single most important reason for the various effects we found on boldness. At low patch density the tendency to scrounge increases and the success of scrounging requires remaining close to potential producers (Barta et al. 1997; Flynn & Giraldeau 2001). So, our simulations predict that shy individuals do best at low patch densities. Our simulation results also suggest that gregariousness, the tendency to remain close to each other, breaks down at high patch density, because selection favors bold producers (that is spaced out solitary foraging). Several models predict that group foraging is more likely to occur only when food patches are scarce and rich (Waltz 1982; Clark & Mangel 1986; Barta & Giraldeau 2001) exactly the situation where our simulation predicts the most scrounging and closest proximity (i.e., shyest individuals). Interestingly, in our simulation boldness declined with increasing patch scarcity when patches were rich, but scrounging levels remained similar. This suggests that although scrounging levels are similar, the optimal spatial positioning of individuals in a foraging group depends on the number of patches. Most likely, when there are very few patches finding a patch is a rare event such that one needs to remain close to as many other group mates as possible if scrounging is to be profitable at all. However, when there are many patches, finding a patch is commoner so scrounging success is less dependent on the number of individuals kept close by.

Increasing patch richness resulted in an increase in scrounging frequency. This was a very consistent pattern across the complete range of boldness values. This is in agreement with both empirical and theoretical results for producer – scrounger games (Giraldeau & Livoreil 1998; Coolen *et al.* 2001; Coolen 2002; Beauchamp 2008): with an increase in patch richness the finder's share decreases (or seen from a scrounger perspective: the joiner's share

increases), resulting in an increase in scrounging pay-offs. Patch richness, in contrast to patch density, did not affect boldness. We think that this is due to the spatial dynamics of the producer – scrounger game: patch richness is not a spatial component, whereas patch density is primarily a spatial component. Because patch richness is not a spatial component it does not affect the optimal spatial positioning of individuals in a foraging flock and this is, we think, the reason for the lack of effect of patch richness on boldness. Interestingly, Michelena *et al.* (2008) showed that the spatial distribution of bold and shy Scottish blackface sheep, *Ovis aries*, differed with bold sheep splitting into subgroups at smaller group sizes than shy sheep. The differences in spatial distribution could be simulated by a model that included simple rules on sensitivity to crowding and social attraction (Michelena *et al.* 2010). Although our model is different as it runs over an evolutionary time scale both theirs and our model show the importance of differences in social attraction rules on the spatial dynamics of individuals foraging in groups. Clearly, how personality affects social attraction rules between group living individuals and how this in turns affects collective processes is an exciting avenue for further research.

To conclude, we have shown that boldness and social foraging are linked. Bold individuals are able to play both producer and scrounger, whereas shy individuals are confined to the scrounging tactic. In general an individual's scrounging probability increased with decreasing boldness. An increase in patch density resulted in the evolution of bolder individuals, whereas patch richness did not affect boldness levels. The genetic algorithm selected a single optimum level of boldness for each parameter combination, thereby showing no evidence for a negative frequency dependent selection of personality types in a producer – scrounger game.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Kimberley Mathot, Ron Ydenberg, Pete Hurd, Ian Helgeson and Frank van Langevelde for suggestions and comments. Ralf Kurvers was financially supported by the Faunafonds and the Koniklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging (KNJV). Steven Hamblin was financially supported by a NSERC Discovery grant to Luc-Alain Giraldeau and a NSERC CGS Doctoral Scholarship.

Synthesis: an outlook on personality in group-living species

The current understanding of the role of animal personality in group-living individuals, both from a proximate as well as from an ultimate perspective is relatively poor. This thesis aimed at studying the importance of animal personality on various aspects of group-living. In the last chapter of this thesis, I synthesize the most important findings. I discuss several aspects of group-living in relation to personality, namely collective movements, social information and the link between collective movements and social information. Finally, I will discuss the maintenance of variation and end with a general discussion about the relationship between personality and group-living. In each section I will discuss the current state of knowledge, state the contribution of this thesis to the current knowledge, identify research gaps and suggest fruitful avenues for future research.

Collective movements

The movement of animal groups is ultimately the consequence of the behaviour of individuals and one of the intriguing questions is which individuals contribute most to collective movements (Prins 1996; Conradt & Roper 2009). The importance of individual differences on collective movements is illustrated by studies where information was provided to only a few individuals within a group. Both in fish and humans, a small minority of informed individuals were able to guide a group to a target destination (Reebs *et al.* 2000; Dyer *et al.* 2009), showing that individual differences can have profound consequences on collective movements. In this thesis I investigated the role of animal personality on collective movements. More specifically, I studied whether variation in personality corresponded to variation in leadership and subsequently to collective movements. Leadership is the initiation of new directions of locomotion by one or more individuals, which are then followed by other group members (Krause *et al.* 2000). I will first describe recent studies investigating the link between personality and leadership, then highlight my contribution to the role of personality in relation to leadership and conclude with a general discussion about the relationship between personality and leadership.

Recently, several studies investigated whether behavioural variation also contributes to elements of leadership: In pairs of zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*, more active (Beauchamp 2000) and explorative (Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009) individuals were the first to arrive at a food patch. In pairs of three-spined sticklebacks, *Gasterosteus aculeatus*, individuals with a higher propensity to leave cover led more often in foraging trips of two individuals (Harcourt *et al.* 2009). In groups of four guppies, *Poecilia reticulata*, bold

individuals entered a novel feeder more often than shy individuals (Dyer *et al.* 2008). Lastly, in groups of 8-12 golden shiners, *Notemigonus crysoleucas*, individuals that led showed a very weak correlation with boldness measured as the willingness to pass through a dark U-shaped tube and no correlation with boldness measured as the willingness to emerge from a refuge (Leblond & Reebs 2006).

In chapter 2 I studied whether individual variation in boldness was important in leadership behaviour in pairs of barnacle geese moving to a feeding site. Prior to this I quantified the personality trait boldness of geese by using novel object tests. The reaction of individual barnacle geese towards a novel object was highly consistent over a period of one year. Boldness was important in the subsequent leadership trials: bolder individuals were more often leading the pair, and arrived quicker and more often at the food patch. Interestingly, an individual's arrival at the food patch was affected not only by its own boldness score, but also by the novel object score of the companion individual, indicating that movement patterns of individuals living in groups is affected by the personality traits of other group members and suggesting that movement patterns of a group may be shaped by the mix of personality types present in the group. This demonstrates that leadership is a collective process, and that next to leaders, also *followers* play a vital role. In chapter 3 I introduced naïve individuals, differing in boldness score in a labyrinth together with either one or three informed individuals, which had knowledge on travelling directions. In groups of 2 individuals, I found that the probability of exploring the labyrinth before the informed individual chose a direction increased with increasing boldness score. However, in groups of three informed individuals, boldness of the naïve individual was not important anymore.

These results fit the general observation that bolder/more explorative individuals are generally found at the forefront of collective movements and highlight the importance of personality on collective movements and leadership in small groups. However, empirical evidence is still scarce and in the remainder of this section I address some important issues regarding the relationship between personality and leadership.

(1) Most studies relating personality and leadership were done in relatively small groups, most often pairs (e.g., Beauchamp 2000; Schuett & Dall 2009; Harcourt *et al.* 2009; chapter 2). All these studies find clear effects of a certain personality trait on the willingness to lead the pair, but in nature groups of individuals are often much larger than two individuals, and in order to understand the importance of personality on leadership behaviour it is necessary to study larger group. In fact, the only study which used larger groups (of 8-12 individuals) was the only study that did not find an effect of boldness on leadership (Leblond & Reebs 2006). The experiment in chapter 3 also showed that the effect of boldness disappeared in groups of four individuals, although it has to be noted that the four players in the experiment were not alike in terms of information so it is not a direct of the effect of personality on leadership since agents also differed in information. Nonetheless, this chapter stresses the need to study these effects in larger groups.

(2) The importance of behavioural variation on following behaviour has received far less attention, although leaders are only able to act as leaders as long as there are *followers*, stressing the importance of followers in collective movements (King 2010). In three-spined sticklebacks more explorative individuals followed an informed conspecific through a maze

to a larger extent than shy individuals (Nomakuchi *et al.* 2009). On the contrary, in barnacle geese there was no evidence for an effect of boldness on following behaviour through a novel labyrinth (chapter 3). Thus, although there seems to be strong evidence that 'leaders' can be characterized as being bold, it is less certain which behavioural characteristics, if any, are typical of followers, and future research could investigate this in more detail. Future research could make use of recent technological advancements such as the introduction of robotic animals (Halloy *et al.* 2007; Faria *et al.* 2010) to test the effect of personality on following and leading in a more standardized way. Robotic animals can for example be used to force individuals in a certain role (leading or following) to avoid the problem of observational studies in which individuals can choose their own role according to intrinsic preferences (see also chapter 6).

(3) The environment in which a personality trait is studied is often of crucial importance, and it is highly likely that the environment determines to a large extent the outcome of a study investigating personality and leadership. To illustrate, I want to draw a parallel with novel object tests in which the choice of the novel object is critical. If the novel object is very challenging for the study species, then most animals will be too afraid to approach, and it is unlikely that there is an effect of personality. If, however, the object is not challenging at all, then there will also be no effect of personality, since most animals will approach it readily. Only when using an "intermediate" challenge, personality traits are expected to become evident. The same is important when studying the effect of personality on leadership (or any other behaviour). If leadership is studied in a very familiar and nonchallenging environment it is expected that variation in boldness is less important than at an intermediate level of challenge. Most studies finding an effect of personality on leadership used a novel environment (Dyer et al. 2009, Schuett & Dall 2009; chapter 2 and 3), whereas Leblond & Reebs (2006), whom did not find an effect of boldness on leadership, used a familiar fish tank. One could study the importance of the environment on the relationship between personality and leadership by studying the same group of individuals under different challenges (slowly building up the challenging environment). If the environment is indeed important, then it is critical to study the challenges that individuals face in a natural situation. Are these challenges actually comparable to an "intermediate" level? Studying this over gradients of fear in a natural setting (Brown 1999) could also elucidate this topic and one could even use the giving up density (Brown 1999) of individuals to quantify personality in a natural environment.

(4) Most studies on animal personality are conducted in captivity and translation to natural situations is still a relatively rare thing (but see Herborn *et al.* 2010). It is possible that in experiments unnatural challenges are presented which rarely happen in natural situations (see also previous remark). Currently, there is no understanding if personality is important in leadership of individuals in a natural environment. Studying collective movements from an individual perspective in the field is challenging, especially since it is difficult to track individuals with enough precision to resolve intra-group spatial relations in moving animals (Nagy *et al.* 2010). On the up side, technological developments in tracking technology proceed fast and a recent study demonstrated elegantly that it is possible to track homing pigeons at such a fine scale that it was possible to study the spatial position of individuals in a

flying flock of pigeons (Nagy *et al.* 2010). Using high-resolution lightweight GPS devices made it possible to not only get data on intra-group spatial relations, but also to study how changes of flight direction (leaders) were copied by other individuals (followers), showing that leadership was not equally distributed among flock members, but was hierarchical with a tendency for better navigating individuals to be higher in the hierarchy. These technological advancements open up the exciting opportunity to study the effect of personality on leadership in groups of animals in their natural environment.

(5) If individuals in a group differ in their preferred movement direction, but do not want to split then the group has to arrive at a consensus decision (Prins 1996). Consensus decision-making can have many different forms with on the one end equally shared decisionmaking and on the other end unshared decision-making (Conradt & Roper 2009). In equally shared consensus decision-making all individuals contribute equally to the decision outcome ('democracy'). In unshared consensus decision, one member makes the decision on behalf of the entire group ('dictatorship'). Mostly a mix of both forms is found with some individuals contributing more than others (partially shared decision-making, Conradt & Roper 2009). In chapter 3 I demonstrated that bold individuals, at least in pairs, wait less for the information of the informed individual but rather start exploring themselves, suggesting that bolder individuals contribute more to consensus decision-making. One could test if certain personality types (e.g., bold individuals) indeed contribute more to consensus decisionmaking by providing conflicting information to different personality types and place them together to test how they resolve conflict. In addition it would be interesting to see if individuals that live in systems that are characterized by equally shared decision-making show a similar amount of variation in personality as compared to individuals that live in systems which are characterized by unshared consensus decision-making. My prediction would be that there is less variation in animal personality in systems of shared-decision making since everybody contributes equally to the decision-making process.

(6) Consistent individual differences in resting metabolic rate have been proposed as a general framework to explain consistent individual variation in a wide variety of behaviours (Biro & Stamps 2008, 2010). Individual differences in resting metabolic rate might give rise to differences in growth and fecundity and as such to differences in several behaviours: individuals with high energetic demands should be more active, aggressive and bold in contexts related to food acquisition than individuals with lower energetic requirements. These differences in energetic requirements also offer a possible explanation for the association between leadership and boldness. Rands et al. (2003) showed in a modeling study that differences in energy requirements can lead to differences in leading and following behaviour in a pair of individuals with the individual with the highest energetic needs acting as leader and the other as follower. Examples in many species, including fish (Krause 1993), caterpillars (McClure et al. 2011) and zebras (Fischhoff et al. 2007) indeed show that individuals with higher energetic requirements are more often observed in the leading edge of moving groups. Therefore, the association between boldness and leadership might arise as a result of increased energy requirements of bolder individuals. This hypothesis awaits empirical scrutiny.

To conclude this part, there appears to be a relationship between personality and leadership at least in small groups in captivity, but this relationship is poorly understood and there is much scope for further research. Future studies focusing on personality and leadership could investigate (1) larger groups, (2) the importance of followers, (3) variable environments, (4) the natural situation, (5) consensus decision-making and (6) energy requirements.

Social information

Individuals might use two forms of information, either personal information, usually retrieved on a trial and error basis by interacting with the physical environment, or they might use information made available by other individuals, referred to as social information (Danchin et al. 2004; Dall et al. 2005). But what actually is information? A narrow definition of information is everything that reduces uncertainty (Danchin et al. 2004), but for evolutionary ecologists to understand the use of information and its consequences this definition is not very insightful (Dall et al. 2005; Seppänen et al. 2007). More insightful is to talk about the value of information. For information to be valuable an individual should have a higher fitness return by observing this information and hence change the functioning of an individual in an evolutionary relevant manner (Stephens 1989; Dall et al. 2005; Danchin et al. 2005; Seppänen et al. 2007). Thus the difference in fitness between a decision with and without the information renders the value of that particular bit of information (Seppänen et al. 2007). It is important to distinguish here between the proximate and ultimate cause. Though the ultimate cause (i.e., the outcome of all decisions of an individual) is ultimately the operational level of selection, individuals take most decisions based on proximate reasons (e.g. to still hunger or to reduce fear). And to test the value of social information it is therefore necessary to study also the proximate causes of social information use. In this thesis, I mainly focused on the proximate causes of social information. To illustrate the proximate value of social information, imagine a bird searching for food alone, or with a partner. In the latter case it can make use of social information by joining the food discoveries of the other bird. By comparing the food intake rate between both situations it becomes possible to quantify the value of social information expressed in grams of food. With this framework of the value of information in mind it is possible to study information in an evolutionary meaningful way and ask specific questions about information and which factors affect the value of information. It becomes for example obvious that the value of information is dependent on the distance in space and time (Seppänen et al. 2007). E.g., joining a food discovery of a conspecific is more profitable when you are at a close spatial distance when food patches are exhaustible (Ruxton et al. 1995).

Despite the long tradition of studies on social information (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Valone & Templeton 2002; Danchin *et al.* 2004; Valone 2007) the relationship between personality and social information use, and the more specific question if variation in personality results in a different value of social information is poorly studied. That the value of social information might be different for 2 individuals in a group has already been illustrated in the introduction. (In short: if individual a observes individual b foraging and is dominant over b it can profit from this information. Individual c, however, is subordinate to b

so if individual c observes b foraging then that information has no value for c). Thus although the value of social information might be different between individuals, most studies assume that the value of social information is equal to all individuals and focus on the conditions under which an animal is expected to use social information (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Danchin *et al.* 2004; Kendal *et al.* 2005; Valone 2007), rather than studying which individuals use social information. In this thesis I studied the relationship between social information use and personality in several different contexts to test if variation in personality reflects differences in the use of social information.

In chapter 6 I studied how boldness affected the approach latency towards a food patch in the presence or absence of a demonstrator at the food patch. In a situation without a demonstrator bolder individuals arrived faster at the food patch than shyer individuals. In the presence of a demonstrator at the food patch, there was no effect of boldness on approach latency. As a consequence the difference in approach latency increased with decreasing boldness score. When this is translated into the value of social information, and the presence of a companion is regarded as social information signalling that the food patch is a safe place, then it can be argued that the value of social information increased with decreasing boldness score. In chapter 3 naïve barnacle geese were introduced in a labyrinth with either 1 or 3 informed demonstrators, which were trained to walk to the exit of the arena. In pairs, shyer individuals followed the demonstrators more often than bolder individuals, suggesting that shyer individuals used more social information. In chapter 5 I performed a producerscrounger experiment. Individuals were introduced in a foraging arena and could either produce food (i.e., personal information) or join food discoveries of other individuals (i.e., social information). Shy individuals had a higher frequency of joining (/social information use) than bold individuals. The most direct test of social information use is described in chapter 4: an individual was allowed to watch two pairs of demonstrators which revealed the location of a food resource. After an observation period, the observing individual was allowed to join one of the pairs, thereby revealing whether it used the social information. In agreement with previous chapters, the use of social information decreased with increasing boldness.

So in several different contexts variation in boldness was correlated with social information use, with shyer individuals making more use of social information. The question arises why differences in boldness relate to variation in social information use and to answer this I turn back to the value of social information and I will argue that the value of social information is higher for shy individuals than for bold individuals, because it is costlier for shy individuals to collect personal information (see also Fig. 9.1). Models of social information predict that when the cost of collecting personal information increases, the reliance on socially acquired information increases. Webster & Laland (2008) showed that minnows, *Phoxinus phoxinus*, increase the use of social cues when selecting a prey patch in the presence of a predator, most likely as a result of an increased cost of collecting personal information. If the cost of collecting personal information is indeed higher for shyer individuals (as is already implicitly present in the definition) explore their environment (that is collect personal information) faster than shyer individuals and it seems reasonable to assume that shyer individuals experience more stress when they explore the



Figure 9.1 (a) With increasing boldness the cost of collecting personal information is expected to decrease. (b) As a consequence the value of social information decreases with increasing boldness.

environment as compared to bold individuals. This is for example illustrated by the observation that bolder individuals are found more often in the leading edge of moving groups (see above).

With this framework I return to the chapters of this thesis to see if it can explain my findings. In chapter 3 naïve individuals had to find their way out of a labyrinth. Individuals could either wait for the decision of their conspecific or explore themselves. Individuals thus faced a trade-off between waiting for social information, or start collecting personal information. Most likely, shyer individuals faced a higher cost of collecting personal information so they waited longer for the other individual to move. Since the informed individual had more time to choose an exit the chance of using social information increased with decreasing boldness. In chapter 5 individuals could either explore the environment itself, or join food discoveries of other individuals. If bolder individuals indeed had lower costs when exploring the environment a logical consequence is that they will rely more on the producer tactic, and shyer individuals more on the joining tactic. Applying the same logic, I now can explain chapter 4 by simply considering that bolder individuals would face lower costs when not following the social information, since they could more easily switch sides when making an incorrect decision. So a parsimonious way to explain my results is to assume that for shyer individuals it is costlier to collect personal information, therefore social information is more valuable to them. This also explains the outcome of several studies that show that shy/slow individuals are more reactive to companions than bold/fast individuals (van Oers et al. 2005b; Stöwe & Kotrschal 2007; Harcourt et al. 2009; chapter 4), suggesting that shy/slow individuals pay more attention to the behaviour of conspecifics, or termed differently collect more social information. With this in mind I will now discuss several topics which might inspire future research on the relationship between personality and social information.

(1) At the heart of my discussion is the idea that the value of social information is higher for shyer individuals than for bolder individuals. To date, no direct test of this has been performed, so studies which quantify the value of social information for individuals differing in personality are needed. One could for example measure the intake rates of individuals alone, and in a social context, to test whether variation in personality corresponds to a variation in the value of social information (measured as the difference in intake rate between a non social and social context, see also chapter 6). Another experiment which could test this hypothesis is to provide individuals with personal information and subsequently confront them with conflicting social information to test if shyer individuals switch faster to social information. Foraging nine-spined sticklebacks for example are known to switch from relying on personal information to relying on social information with increasing uncertainty of the personal information and when the period since experiencing personal information is longer (Van Bergen *et al.* 2004).

(2) Social information use is a process across space and the value of social information is a decreasing function of the distance of an individual from the information (Seppänen et al. 2007). So the spatial dynamics of individuals within a group has direct consequences for the value of social information and as such also the trade-off between using either personal or social information. Shy individuals are known to have a higher tendency to stay close to conspecifics ('sociability') (Budaev 1997; Ward et al. 2004; Dyer et al. 2008; Michelena et al. 2008). Since shyer individuals stay closer to conspecifics, they can potentially make more use of social information. Therefore it can be difficult to evaluate whether a higher use of social information by shy individuals is merely the result of their higher tendency to stay close to others, or whether it is an active strategy (Sih & Bell 2008) and it is important to design experiments in which the proximity and the use of social information can be studied separately. For example, in chapter 4 I showed that, independent of proximity, shyer individuals used social information to a larger extent than bolder individuals, suggesting that proximity alone is not enough to explain the observed relationship between boldness and scrounging in chapter 5. Thus, variation in personality can affect the spatial dynamics in groups which in turn can affect social information use (see also chapter 8).

(3) In this thesis I mainly studied social foraging information, but social information is used in a wide variety of contexts (Galef & Giraldeau 2001; Valone & Templeton 2002; Danchin et al. 2004; Valone 2007, see also chapter 1). For example an individual can use social information when choosing a mate. If a potential partner is preferred by another individual, this choice can be copied (mate-choice copying, c.f. Dugatkin 1992; Jones et al. 2007; Mery et al. 2009). Whether personality is important in this copying behaviour is unknown, but if different personality types differ in the cost of collecting personal information, then it might be expected that also in these situations personality might predict the copying behaviour. Therefore, my findings can be applied and tested in a variety of contexts, but it remains to be seen if the observation that shy individuals use more social information is a general phenomena in the animal kingdom or not. It is even possible that the relationship between social information use and boldness is opposite in some situations. In avian habitat selection, individuals can use the post-breeding songs of conspecifics to decide where they are going to settle next year. Betts et al. (2008) showed that in black-throated blue warbler, Dendroica caerulescens, there is a positive correlation between post-breeding song and reproductive success. By manipulating song intensity they could even lure individuals to inferior habitats where they normally would not occur, indicating that they use the song intensity in settlement decisions. In these situations where individuals have to travel between different habitats to collect social information in order to compare different habitats it is not unlikely to expect that bolder individuals have access to more social information than shyer individuals due to their more explorative nature. In these situations an opposite relationship between social information use and boldness could thus be expected. (Different personality types might even differ in their optimal individual settlement rules. If shyer individuals sample fewer habitats, they are expected to be satisfied faster than individuals that sample more habitats ('the secretary problem').). Nomakuchi et al. (2009) trained three-spined sticklebacks to follow a route through a maze and introduced these informed individuals together with naïve individuals differing in exploration score. They found that more explorative individuals followed the informed individual to a larger extent than less explorative individuals and thus made more use of social information. It is important to note that the naïve individuals did not explore the maze by themselves, therefore in this situation there was no trade-off between collecting either personal information or using social information (see chapter 3). There was only a choice between following the conspecific or not. The explanation for their observation is most likely that bolder individuals are less afraid to follow another individual into a novel environment and as a result bolder individuals can exploit social information under these conditions to a larger extent than shy individuals. Thus, in predicting the relationship between personality and social information use it is of critical importance to study the cost and benefits of personal versus social information.

(4) The relationship between social information use and personality is poorly understood and no study to date has tested this relationship in a natural environment. Testing social information use in a natural environment on an individual basis is not easy as the conditions in the field are often difficult to manipulate or even control (chapter 1). Correlation studies are a first step in describing patterns and this would also be a good starting point for studying personality and social information use in a natural setting. There are numerous options of which I will consider one, as this is of special interest to the species studied in this thesis (Ydenberg et al. 1983). Many birds, including barnacle geese, roost communally and one of the functions of this communal roost is thought to be the transfer of information. Ward & Zahavi (1973) introduced this idea as the information centre hypothesis. The information centre hypothesis suggests that individuals in a roost use conspecifics as a source of information, most often considered in terms of suitable foraging locations (see Bijleveld et al. 2010 for other functions of a roost). Individuals that use these roosts have three options for arriving at a suitable feeding site. They can use personal information, start searching themselves or sit-and-wait for social information by following successful foragers. The optimal strategy might differ between unequal competitors. Dominant common cranes, Grus grus, switched between feeding sites less often than subordinate cranes and when they did they stayed longer in the roost, possibly to track the main departing flows (Alonso et al. 1997), confirming the prediction that dominant individuals can exploit social information better than subordinate individuals. Thus phenotypic differences might coincide with strategy differences in these roosts. My prediction would be that shyer individuals spend more time in the roost before departing to a feeding site since it is costlier for them so collect personal information.

To conclude this part the relationship between social information use and personality is poorly understood and there is much scope for further research. Future studies could address (1) the value of information, (2) the spatial dynamics, (3) the natural situation and (4) the information centre hypothesis. In the following paragraph I discuss the links between personality, social information and leadership.

Linking personality, social information and leadership

An important aspect of animal personality is that different behaviours are correlated across contexts (Wolf et al. 2011). For example more explorative males of the European house cricket, Acheta domesticus, also produce more mating calls and emerge quicker following a predation event as compared to slower exploring males (Wilson et al. 2010). So behaviours may be correlated across different contexts, therefore personality is also termed behavioural syndromes (Sih et al. 2004a, b; see also Wolf et al. 2011). An important implication of this is that traits do not always evolve independently but as a package of behaviours. Thus each trait does not evolve independently to its own optimum, but may be constrained to reach this optimum due to underlying physiological, behavioural or genetic constraints associated with the behavioural syndrome (Wolf et al. 2011). In this thesis I found that bolder barnacle geese were more often taking the lead in collective movements (chapter 2 and 3) and used less social information (chapter 3, 4, 5 and 6) than shyer individuals, raising the question why both behaviours are correlated. Although I cannot disentangle whether selection acts on both behaviours independently or simultaneously, I can speculate about the proximate causes of this correlation. Several studies investigated the role of information in collective movements and showed that informed individuals are more often found in the leading edge of moving groups than uninformed individuals. Providing a small minority of individuals in a large crowd of humans with information about a target destination resulted in collective movements led by the informed humans (Dyer et al. 2008, 2009). Likewise, a minority of informed golden shiners (Reebs 2000) was able to lead groups towards a food source. Also honeybee (Beekman et al. 2006) and ant migrations (Langridge et al. 2008) are led by a minority of informed individuals (see also Couzin et al. 2005). As I stated in the section on social information I expect bolder individuals to collect personal information at a lower cost than shyer individuals (Fig. 9.1a) and as a consequence bolder individuals are expected to have more personal information. If in groups bold and shy individuals indeed differ in the amount of personal information, then a logical result is that the individuals with the most information (i.e., the bold individuals) will more often lead collective movements. So more personal information might result in an increased tendency to lead collective movements and as such information can be an explanation why bolder individuals are more often found in a leading role. The link between personality, social information and leadership also became evident in the final part of the previous section where I discussed the information centre hypothesis where I predicted that bolder individuals would more often use the searching tactic to collect personal information and shy individuals would more often use the sit-and-wait tactic to collect social information ('following'). The leader-follower game that individuals play in an information centre can indeed be seen as a producer-scrounge game (Barta & Giraldeau 2001), with the following individuals scrounging the information from the leading individuals.

Maintenance of variation in animal personality

One of the pivotal questions in animal personality is the evolution and maintenance of animal personality. Several (non-mutually exclusive) processes have been suggested (see chapter 1). Negative frequency dependent selection has been proposed as one of these important processes (Sih *et al.* 2004; Réale *et al.* 2007; Wolf *et al.* 2008; Wolf & Weissing 2010). The proposed mechanism involved is social interactions during competition (and cooperation) between conspecifics (Dall *et al.* 2004; Wolf *et al.* 2008; McNamara *et al.* 2009).

Empirical evidence for a role of negative frequency dependent selection in animal personality is, however, scarce. In fruit flies, *Drosophila melanogaster*, there are two larval foraging types: rovers or sitters, depending on the allele frequency in the foraging gene. Fitzpatrick *et al.* (2007) showed that under nutrient poor conditions the rare foraging type had a higher proportion of larvae that survived to pupation, providing evidence for negative frequency dependent selection. Pruitt & Riechert (2011) showed in temperate social spiders, *Anelosimus studiosus*, which live in colonies consisting of social and asocial individuals, that females of both phenotypes experienced higher fitness (as inferred from individual egg-case masses) when they were in a colony consisting of unlike individuals.

In chapter 7 I tested the foraging performance of barnacle geese in the presence of similar and dissimilar individuals in term of boldness scores. I did not find any evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance of boldness in a producer-scrounger game. Both bold and shy individuals increased their feeding success when paired with bolder companions as compared to shyer companions. In chapter 8 I investigated the possibility of negative frequency dependent selection further by mimicking the evolution of boldness in a producer-scrounger game using a genetic algorithm. The genetic algorithm allowed us to test how variation in boldness evolved as a result of differences in spatial resource distribution and predation and to test if a producer-scrounger game could theoretically maintain variation in boldness. The simulations of chapter 8 showed that over a wide range of ecological conditions bold individuals evolved to play both producer and scrounger, whereas shy individuals remain confined to scrounging. Low patch density and high predation pressure favoured the evolution of shy individuals, whereas high patch density and absence of predation favoured bold individuals. Differences in selection pressures (either in space or time) in a social foraging game may thus generate different optimal boldness levels, suggesting that spatio-temporal dynamics (i.e., fluctuating environments) may cause variation in boldness levels between populations (see also Dall et al. 2004; Dingemanse et al. 2004, 2009; Bell & Sih 2007; Smith & Blumstein 2008). However, I found no evidence for a stable co-existence of different personality types within one population submitted to a given assortment of environmental conditions. Populations evolved towards a monomorphism where a single optimal level of boldness characterized all the individuals in the population. Playing the producer-scrounger game seems thus to be insufficient to allow the evolution and maintenance of different personality types by means of negative frequency dependent selection.

The evidence for negative frequency dependent selection as an explanation of the evolution and/or maintenance of variation in animal personality, though frequently suggested by modelling studies (Sih *et al.* 2004; Réale *et al.* 2007; Wolf *et al.* 2008; Wolf & Weissing

2010) is still very poor. There is much scope for both experiments and field observations. Experimentally manipulating group composition and measuring the fitness consequences is necessary to better understand the role of negative frequency dependent selection. Social insects, social spiders (Pruitt & Riechert 2011) or fish (Dyer *et al.* 2008) provide excellent study systems. In parallel, long term field data on reproductive success in relation to the 'phenotype' of the environment could elucidate the possible importance of negative frequency dependent selection in a natural context. The long-term study on reproductive success of great tits, *Parus major*, on the Veluwe, the Netherlands, offers great potential to address this in a natural context (see also Fucikova 2011).

An outlook on personality differences in group-living species

As illustrated in the previous sections there are a lot of interesting opportunities for studying consistent individual differences in group-living species of which leadership, collective movements and social information are just a few examples. I think that the surface of this exiting new research field has barely been scratched. In this section I will broaden the scope and raise some fundamental unresolved issues about the relationship between group-living and personality.

One of the fundamental questions is to what extent group-living promotes and/or constrains the development of personality differences between group members. Or termed differently, does living in groups promote individual differences? In answering this question a number of different approaches can be taken. Firstly, a meta-analysis could look at the amount of inter-individual variation as compared to the amount of intra-individual variation (repeatability) in relation to group-living. For group-living one might use the average social group size of a particular species. Given that animal species might show a great diversity in complexity a comparison across very different species groups is problematic, because different species may show different group structures with implications for the development of animal personality (Pollard & Blumstein 2011). A second problem in comparing distinct species is that the type of personality test used is most likely very different as different species require different personality tests, making it difficult to compare the repeatability outcomes across species. One possibility is to focus on either closely related species which show variation in their average group size (c.f. Pollard & Blumstein 2011) or to focus on one species that has populations that differ in the amount of group-living. In the latter approach one needs to take into account that there might be a direct cause for the observed difference in group-living between populations (for example a difference in predation risk) which also might affect the amount of variation in personality. Another approach would be to study the effect of the social environment on the ontogeny of animal personality. Phenotype is the result of the combination between genes and environment and animal personality is no exception to that. In common voles, Microtus arvalis, and great tits the level of anxiety is negatively correlated with the family group-size (Carere et al. 2005; Lantová et al. 2011) illustrating the importance of the social environment on the development of personality. Although a few studies looked at the effect of social environment on the level of a particular personality trait, no study to my knowledge investigated whether a difference in group-size during ontogeny affects the amount of variation in personality. One could investigate this by raising individuals in different group-sizes and study the amount of variation between individuals undergoing different treatments.

A second issue is to what extent personality differences measured in isolation are expressed in a social context. Though natural selection might still act on personality traits, even when they are not expressed in a social context, it is important to study if personality traits are important in explaining variation in behaviour in groups since this can have important implications for the functioning of animal groups. In a social context individuals may be inclined to engage in the behaviour of the majority of the group, known as conformity. A second process that can occur is social facilitation meaning that the presence of group mates affects the behaviour of another individual (c.f. chapter 6). How the expression of personality is affected by social facilitation and/or conformity and how this in turn is affected by group size are important subjects for further study to elucidate the role of animal personality in group-living species. A recent study by Webster & Ward (2011) reviewed these issues therefore I will not discuss these issues here in more detail but I suffice with referring to this excellent review.

Lastly, I want to mention the poorly explored subject of group formation and group size in relation to personality. Individuals within one population can differ strongly in their level of sociability (an individual's reaction towards conspecifics, excluding agonistic interactions) (Budaev 1997; Ward *et al.* 2004; Dyer *et al.* 2008). It is highly likely that differences in personality traits might correspond to differences in optimal group size. Also whether individuals form (dis)assortative groups based on personality traits is a largely unanswered question and social network analysis is a promising tool to study these processes (see also Krause *et al.* 2010).

Geese as a case study of group foragers

The work in this thesis highlights the important role of animal personality in group foraging. Barnacle geese are highly gregarious foragers and these groups are highly dynamic fission-fusion societies with frequent exchange of individuals between groups. Geese are constantly faced with new areas and different individuals. In these conditions it is expected that individuals use a lot of social information and several studies showed the importance of social information use in a natural setting (Drent & Swierstra 1977; Ydenberg *et al.* 1983; Stahl *et al.* 2001). The chapters in this thesis indicate that social information is indeed widely used in various contexts in this species and that animal personality plays an important role in this process. Since the major part of this thesis has been conducted in captivity, it is an open question if my results can be translated to a natural situation but the results of our experimental work suggest strongly that both social information and personality are important in the movement, habitat choice and as a result the distribution of geese.

Conclusion

The work in this thesis shows the importance of the role of animal personality in group-living individuals. I show that animal personality can affect various aspects of group-living including leadership, collective movements, producer-scrounger dynamics and social

information use. The results in this thesis suggest that animal personality is a component that cannot be neglected when studying animals in groups and that more research is necessary to understand the proximate and ultimate causes and consequences of group-living. In this last chapter my goal was to illustrate that the role of animal personality in group-living species offers ample opportunities for exciting research and I hope that this thesis will inspire other researchers to study this exciting topic.



Figure 9.2 Conceptual scheme of the topics covered in the different chapters of this thesis.

References

- Alonso JC, Bautista LM, Alonso JA, 1997. Dominance and the dynamics of phenotypelimited distribution in common cranes. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 40:401-408.
- Amano T, Ushiyama K, Moriguchi S, Fujita G, Higuchi H, 2006. Decision-making in group foragers with incomplete information: Test of individual-based model in geese. Ecological Monographs 76:601-616.
- Barnard CJ, Sibly RM, 1981. Producers and scroungers a general model and its application to captive flocks of House sparrows. Animal Behaviour 29:543-550.
- Barnett SA, Cowan PE, 1976. Activity, exploration, curiosity and fear Ethological study. Interdisciplinary Science Reviews 1:43-62.
- Barta Z, Flynn R, Giraldeau LA, 1997. Geometry for a selfish foraging group: a genetic algorithm approach. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 264:1233-1238.
- Barta Z, Giraldeau LA, 1998. The effect of dominance hierarchy on the use of alternative foraging tactics: A phenotype-limited producing-scrounging game. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 42:217-223.
- Barta Z, Giraldeau LA, 2001. Breeding colonies as information centers: a reappraisal of information-based hypotheses using the producer-scrounger game. Behavioral Ecology 12:121-127.
- Barta Z, Liker A, Monus F, 2004. The effects of predation risk on the use of social foraging tactics. Animal Behaviour 67:301-308.
- Bates D, Sarkar D, 2007. lme4: linear mixed-effects models using S4 classes. R package version 0.9975-13.
- Beauchamp G, 2000. Individual differences in activity and exploration influence leadership in pairs of foraging zebra finches. Behaviour 137:301-314.
- Beauchamp G, 2001. Consistency and flexibility in the scrounging behaviour of zebra finches. Canadian Journal of Zoology-Revue Canadienne De Zoologie 79:540-544.
- Beauchamp G, 2006. Phenotypic correlates of scrounging behavior in zebra finches: Role of foraging efficiency and dominance. Ethology 112:873-878.
- Beauchamp G, 2008. A spatial model of producing and scrounging. Animal Behaviour 76:1935-1942.
- Beauchamp G, 2010. Relaxed predation risk reduces but does not eliminate sociality in birds. Biology Letters 6:472-474.
- Beauchamp G, Giraldeau LA, 1997. Patch exploitation in a producer-scrounger system: Test of a hypothesis using flocks of spice finches (*Lonchura punctulata*). Behavioral Ecology 8:54-59.
- Becker WA, 1984. Manual of Quantitative Genetics. Fourth Edition. Academic Enterprises. Pulman, Washington.
- Beekman M, Fathke RL, Seeley TD, 2006. How does an informed minority of scouts guide a honeybee swarm as it flies to its new home? Animal Behaviour 71:161-171.
- Bell AM, Hankison SJ, Laskowski KL, 2009. The repeatability of behaviour: a meta-analysis. Animal Behaviour 77:771-783.

- Bell AM, Sih A, 2007. Exposure to predation generates personality in threespined sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*). Ecology Letters 10:828-834.
- Benus RF, Dendaas S, Koolhaas JM, Vanoortmerssen GA, 1990. Routine formation and flexibility in social and nonsocial behavior of aggressive and nonaggressive male-mice. Behaviour 112:176-193.
- Benus RF, Koolhaas JM, Vanoortmerssen GA, 1987. Individual-differences in behavioral reaction to a changing environment in mice and rats. Behaviour 100:105-122.
- Bergvall UA, Schapers A, Kjellander P, Weiss A, 2011. Personality and foraging decisions in fallow deer, *Dama dama*. Animal Behaviour 81:101-112.
- Betts MG, Hadley AS, Rodenhouse N, Nocera JJ, 2008. Social information trumps vegetation structure in breeding-site selection by a migrant songbird. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 275:2257-2263.
- Bijleveld AI, Egas M, van Gils JA, Piersma T, 2010. Beyond the information centre hypothesis: communal roosting for information on food, predators, travel companions and mates? Oikos 119:277-285.
- Biro PA, Stamps JA, 2008. Are animal personality traits linked to life-history productivity? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 23:361-368.
- Biro PA, Stamps JA, 2010. Do consistent individual differences in metabolic rate promote consistent individual differences in behavior? Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25:653-659.
- Bos D, Drent RH, Rubinigg M, Stahl J, 2005. The relative importance of food biomass and quality for patch and habitat choice in Brent Geese *Branta bernicla*. Ardea 93:5-16.
- Bremner-Harrison S, Prodohl PA, Elwood RW, 2004. Behavioural trait assessment as a release criterion: boldness predicts early death in a reintroduction programme of captive-bred swift fox (*Vulpes velox*). Animal Conservation 7:313-320.
- Brown JS, 1999. Vigilance, patch use and habitat selection: Foraging under predation risk. Evolutionary Ecology Research 1:49-71.
- Budaev SV, 1997. "Personality" in the guppy (*Poecilia reticulata*): A correlational study of exploratory behavior and social tendency. Journal of Comparative Psychology 111:399-411.
- Caraco T, Giraldeau LA, 1991. Social foraging Producing and scrounging in a stochastic environment. Journal of Theoretical Biology 153:559-583.
- Carere C, Drent PJ, Koolhaas JM, Groothuis TGG, 2005. Epigenetic effects on personality traits: early food provisioning and sibling competition. Behaviour 142:1329-1355.
- Carere C, Drent PJ, Privitera L, Koolhaas JM, Groothuis TGG, 2005. Personalities in great tits, *Parus major*: stability and consistency. Animal Behaviour 70:795-805.
- Carere C, Eens M, 2005. Unravelling animal personalities: how and why individuals consistently differ. Behaviour 142:1149-1157.
- Carter AJ, Goldizen AW, Tromp SA, 2010. Agamas exhibit behavioral syndromes: bolder males bask and feed more but may suffer higher predation. Behavioral Ecology 21:655-661.
- Cheney DL, Seyfarth RM, 1988. Assessment of meaning and the detection of unreliable signals by Vervet monkeys. Animal Behaviour 36:477-486.
- Chivers DP, Smith RJF, 1998. Chemical alarm signalling in aquatic predator-prey systems: A review and prospectus. Ecoscience 5:338-352.
- Clark CW, Mangel M, 1984. Foraging and flocking strategies Information in an uncertain environment. American Naturalist 123:626-641.
- Clark CW, Mangel M, 1986. The evolutionary advantages of group foraging. Theoretical Population Biology 30:45-75.
- Clark RW, 2007. Public information for solitary foragers: timber rattlesnakes use conspecific chemical cues to select ambush sites. Behavioral Ecology 18:487-490.
- Cockrem JF, 2007. Stress, corticosterone responses and avian personalities. Journal of Ornithology 148:S169-S178.
- Conradt L, Krause J, Couzin ID, Roper TJ, 2009. "Leading according to need" in selforganizing groups. American Naturalist 173:304-312.
- Conradt L, Roper TJ, 2009. Conflicts of interest and the evolution of decision sharing. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 364:807-19.
- Coolen I, 2002. Increasing foraging group size increases scrounger use and reduces searching efficiency in nutmeg mannikins (*Lonchura punctulata*). Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 52:232-238.
- Coolen I, Giraldeau LA, 2003. Incompatibility between antipredatory vigilance and scrounger tactic in nutmeg mannikins, *Lonchura punctulata*. Animal Behaviour 66:657-664.
- Coolen I, Giraldeau LA, Lavoie M, 2001. Head position as an indicator of producer and scrounger tactics in a ground-feeding bird. Animal Behaviour 61:895-903.
- Coolen I, van Bergen Y, Day RL, Laland KN, 2003. Species difference in adaptive use of public information in sticklebacks. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 270:2413-2419.
- Cote J, Dreiss A, Clobert J, 2008. Social personality trait and fitness. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 275:2851-2858.
- Couzin ID, Krause J, Franks NR, Levin SA, 2005. Effective leadership and decision-making in animal groups on the move. Nature 433:513-516.
- Dall SRX, 2004. Behavioural biology: Fortune favours bold and shy personalities. Current Biology 14:R470-R472.
- Dall SRX, 2005. Defining the concept of public information. Science 308:353-354.
- Dall SRX, Giraldeau LA, Olsson O, McNamara JM, Stephens DW, 2005. Information and its use by animals in evolutionary ecology. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 20:187-193.
- Dall SRX, Houston AI, McNamara JM, 2004. The behavioural ecology of personality: consistent individual differences from an adaptive perspective. Ecology Letters 7:734-739.
- Danchin E, Boulinier T, Massot M, 1998. Conspecific reproductive success and breeding habitat selection: Implications for the study of coloniality. Ecology 79:2415-2428.
- Danchin E, Giraldeau LA, Valone TJ, Wagner RH, 2004. Public information: From nosy neighbors to cultural evolution. Science 305:487-491.
- De Vries H, 1995. An improved test of linearity in dominance hierarchies containing unknown or tied relationships. Animal Behaviour 50:1375-1389.
- De Vries H, 1998. Finding a dominance order most consistent with a linear hierarchy: a new procedure and review. Animal Behaviour 55:827-843.
- De Vries H, Netto WJ, Hanegraaf PLH, 1993. Matman a program for the analysis of sociometric matrices and behavioral transition matrices. Behaviour 125:157-175.
- Deaner RO, Khera AV, Platt ML, 2005. Monkeys pay per view: Adaptive valuation of social images by rhesus macaques. Current Biology 15:543-548.

- Dingemanse NJ, Both C, Drent PJ, Tinbergen JM, 2004. Fitness consequences of avian personalities in a fluctuating environment. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 271:847-852.
- Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJN, Reale D, Wright J, 2010. Behavioural reaction norms: animal personality meets individual plasticity. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 25:81-89.
- Dingemanse NJ, Reale D, 2005. Natural selection and animal personality. Behaviour 142:1159-1184.
- Dingemanse NJ, Van der Plas F, Wright J, Reale D, Schrama M, Roff DA, Van der Zee E, Barber I, 2009. Individual experience and evolutionary history of predation affect expression of heritable variation in fish personality and morphology. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 276:1285-1293.
- Drent PJ, van Oers K, van Noordwijk AJ, 2003. Realized heritability of personalities in the great tit (*Parus major*). Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 270:45-51.
- Drent RH, Swierstra P, 1977. Goose flocks and food finding: field experiments with Barnacle Geese in winter. Wildfowl 28:15-20.
- Dugatkin LA, 1992. Sexual selection and imitation Females copy the mate choice of others. American Naturalist 139:1384-1389.
- Dumont B, Boissy A, Achard C, Sibbald AM, Erhard HW, 2005. Consistency of animal order in spontaneous group movements allows the measurement of leadership in a group of grazing heifers. Applied Animal Behaviour Science 95:55-66.
- Durant D, Fritz H, Blais S, Duncan P, 2003. The functional response in three species of herbivorous Anatidae: effects of sward height, body mass and bill size. Journal of Animal Ecology 72:220-231.
- Durant D, Fritz H, Duncan P, 2004. Feeding patch selection by herbivorous Anatidae: the influence of body size, and of plant quantity and quality. Journal of Avian Biology 35:144-152.
- Dyer JRG, Croft DP, Morrell LJ, Krause J, 2008a. Shoal composition determines foraging success in the guppy. Behavioral Ecology 20:165-171.
- Dyer JRG, Ioannou CC, Morrell LJ, Croft DP, Couzin ID, Waters DA, Krause J, 2008b. Consensus decision making in human crowds. Animal Behaviour 75:461-470.
- Dyer JRG, Johansson A, Helbing D, Couzin ID, Krause J, 2009. Leadership, consensus decision making and collective behaviour in humans. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 364:781-789.
- Ebbinge BS, 1991. The impact of hunting on mortality-rates and spatial-distribution of geese wintering in the Western Palearctic. Ardea 79:197-209.
- Ely CR, Raveling DG, 2011. Seasonal variation in nutritional characteristics of the diet of Greater White-Fronted Geese. Journal of Wildlife Management 75:78-91.
- Faria J, Dyer J, Clement R, Couzin I, Holt N, Ward A, Waters D, Krause J, 2010. A novel method for investigating the collective behaviour of fish: introducing Robofish. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 64:1211-1218.
- Fidler AE, van Oers K, Drent PJ, Kuhn S, Mueller JC, Kempenaers B, 2007. Drd4 gene polymorphisms are associated with personality variation in a passerine bird. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 274:1685-1691.

- Fischhoff IR, Sundaresan SR, Cordingley J, Larkin HM, Sellier MJ, Rubenstein DI, 2007. Social relationships and reproductive state influence leadership roles in movements of plains zebra, *Equus burchellii*. Animal Behaviour 73:825-831.
- Fitzpatrick MJ, Feder E, Rowe L, Sokolowski MB, 2007. Maintaining a behaviour polymorphism by frequency-dependent selection on a single gene. Nature 447:210-212.
- Flynn RE, Giraldeau LA, 2001. Producer-scrounger games in a spatially explicit world: Tactic use influences flock geometry of spice finches. Ethology 107:249-257.
- Fox RA, Ladage LD, Roth TC, Pravosudov VV, 2009. Behavioural profile predicts dominance status in mountain chickadees, *Poecile gambeli*. Animal Behaviour 77:1441-1448.
- Fox TA, Francis IS, Bergersen E, 2006. Diet and habitat use of Svalbard Pink-footed Geese *Anser brachyrhynchus* during arrival and pre-breeding periods in Adventdalen. Ardea 94:691-699.
- Fraley C, Raftery AE, 2002. Model-based clustering, discriminant analysis, and density estimation. Journal of the American Statistical Association 97:611-631.
- Fraley C, Raftery AE, 2006. MCLUST Version 3 for R: Normal mixture modeling and model-based clustering. Technical Report No. 504, Department of Statistics, University of Washington.
- Freeman EW, Weiss E, Brown JL, 2004. Examination of the interrelationships of behavior, dominance status, and ovarian activity in captive Asian and African elephants. Zoo Biology 23:431-448.
- Frost AJ, Winrow-Giffen A, Ashley PJ, Sneddon LU, 2007. Plasticity in animal personality traits: does prior experience alter the degree of boldness? Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 274:333-339.
- Fucikova E, 2011. The maintenance of variation in avian personality: the role of the social environment. PhD Thesis. University of Groningen. ISBN: 9789036747042. http://irs.ub.rug.nl/ppn/331370018
- Galef BG, 1990. A historical perspective on recent studies of social learning about foods by Norway rats. Canadian Journal of Psychology-Revue Canadianne De Psychologie 44:311-329.
- Galef BG, Giraldeau LA, 2001. Social influences on foraging in vertebrates: causal mechanisms and adaptive functions. Animal Behaviour 61:3-15.
- Giraldeau LA, Caraco T, 2000. Social Foraging Theory. Monographs in Behavioral Ecology. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Giraldeau LA, Dubois F, 2008. Social foraging and the study of exploitative behavior. Advances in the Study of Behavior 38:59-104.
- Giraldeau LA, Livoreil B, 1998. Game theory and social foraging. In: Dugatkin LA, Reeve HK. (eds) Game theory and animal behavior. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Giraldeau LA, Soos C, Beauchamp G, 1994. A test of the producer-scrounger foraging game in captive flocks of Spice finches, *Lonchura-Punctulata*. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 34:251-256.
- Gosling SD, John OP, 1999. Personality dimensions in nonhuman animals: A cross-species review. Current Directions in Psychological Science 8:69-75.
- Groothuis TGG, Carere C, 2005. Avian personalities: characterization and epigenesis. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 29:137-150.

- Guillette LM, Reddon AR, Hurd PL, Sturdy CB, 2009. Exploration of a novel space is associated with individual differences in learning speed in black-capped chickadees, *Poecile atricapillus*. Behavioural Processes 82:265-270.
- Gyuris E, Fero O, Tartally A, Barta Z, 2010. Individual behaviour in firebugs (*Pyrrhocoris apterus*). Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 278:628-633.
- Ha RR, Ha JC, 2003. Effects of ecology and prey characteristics on the use of alternative social foraging tactics in crows, *Corvus caurinus*. Animal Behaviour 66:309-316.
- Halloy J, Sempo G, Caprari G, Rivault C, Asadpour M, Tache F, Said I, Durier V, Canonge S, Ame JM, Detrain C, Correll N, Martinoli A, Mondada F, Siegwart R, Deneubourg JL, 2007. Social integration of robots into groups of cockroaches to control self-organized choices. Science 318:1155-1158.
- Hamblin S, Hurd PL, 2007. Genetic algorithms and non-ESS solutions to game theory models. Animal Behaviour 74:1005-1018.
- Hamblin S, Mathot KJ, Morand-Ferron J, Nocera JJ, Rieucau G, Giraldeau LA, 2010. Predator inadvertent social information use favours reduced clumping of its prey. Oikos 119:286-291.
- Hancock PA, Milner-Gulland EJ, 2006. Optimal movement strategies for social foragers in unpredictable environments. Ecology 87:2094-2102.
- Harcourt JL, Ang TZ, Sweetman G, Johnstone RA, Manica A, 2009. Social feedback and the emergence of leaders and followers. Current Biology 19:248-252.
- Harcourt JL, Biau S, Johnstone R, Manica A, 2010. Boldness and information use in Three-Spined sticklebacks. Ethology 116:440-447.
- Harcourt JL, Sweetman G, Johnstone RA, Manica A, 2010. Personality counts: the effect of boldness on shoal choice in three-spined sticklebacks. Animal Behaviour 77:1501-1505.
- Hare JF, Atkins BA, 2001. The squirrel that cried wolf: reliability detection by juvenile Richardson's ground squirrels (*Spermophilus richardsonii*). Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 51:108-112.
- Hassall M, Lane SJ, 2001. Effects of varying rates of autumn fertilizer applications to pastures in eastern England on feeding sites selection by brent geese *Branta b. bernicla*. Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment 86:203-209.
- Hemelrijk CK, Wantia J, 2005. Individual variation by self-organisation. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 29:125-136.
- Herborn KA, Macleod R, Miles WTS, Schofield ANB, Alexander L, Arnold KE, 2010. Personality in captivity reflects personality in the wild. Animal Behaviour 79:835-843.
- Holyoak M, Casagrandi R, Nathan R, Revilla E, Spiegel O, 2008. Trends and missing parts in the study of movement ecology. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:19060-19065.
- Jones BC, DeBruine LM, Little AC, Burriss RP, Feinberg DR, 2007. Social transmission of face preferences among humans. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 274:899-903.
- Kahlert J, 2003. The constraint on habitat use in wing-moulting Greylag Geese *Anser anser* caused by anti-predator displacements. Ibis 145:E45-E52.
- Kendal RL, Coolen I, Laland KN, 2004. The role of conformity in foraging when personal and social information conflict. Behavioral Ecology 15:269-277.
- Kendal RL, Coolen I, van Bergen Y, Laland KN, 2005. Trade-offs in the adaptive use of social and asocial learning. Advances in the Study of Behavior 35:333-379.

- King AJ, 2010. Follow me! I'm a leader if you do; I'm a failed initiator if you don't? Behavioural Processes 84:671-674.
- King AJ, Cowlishaw G, 2007. When to use social information: the advantage of large group size in individual decision making. Biology Letters 3:137-139.
- King AJ, Cowlishaw G, 2009. Leaders, followers and group decision-making. Communicative and Integrative Biology 2:147-50.
- King AJ, Douglas CMS, Huchard E, Isaac NJB, Cowlishaw G, 2008. Dominance and affiliation mediate despotism in a social primate. Current Biology 18:1833-1838.
- King AJ, Isaac NJB, Cowlishaw G, 2009. Ecological, social, and reproductive factors shape producer-scrounger dynamics in baboons. Behavioral Ecology 20:1039-1049.
- King AJ, Johnson DDP, Van Vugt M, 2009. The origins and evolution of leadership. Current Biology 19:R911-R916.
- Koolhaas JM, Korte SM, De Boer SF, Van Der Vegt BJ, Van Reenen CG, Hopster H, De Jong IC, Ruis MAW, Blokhuis HJ, 1999. Coping styles in animals: current status in behavior and stress-physiology. Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews 23:925-935.
- Koops MA, Giraldeau LA, 1996. Producer-scrounger foraging games in starlings: A test of rate-maximizing and risk-sensitive models. Animal Behaviour 51:773-783.
- Krause J, 1993. The relationship between foraging and shoal position in a mixed shoal of Roach (*Rutilus-rutilus*) and Chub (*Leuciscus-cephalus*) a field-study. Oecologia 93:356-359.
- Krause J, 1994. Differential fitness returns in relation to spatial position in groups. Biological Reviews of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 69:187-206.
- Krause J, Hoare D, Krause S, Hemelrijk CK, Rubenstein DI, 2000. Leadership in fish shoals. Fish and Fisheries 1:82-89.
- Krause J, James R, Croft DP, 2010. Personality in the context of social networks. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 365:4099-106.
- Krause J, Ruxton G, 2002. Living in Groups. Oxford Series in Ecology and Evolution. Oxford University Press.
- Lamprecht J, 1992. Variable leadership in Bar-Headed geese (*Anser-indicus*) an analysis of pair and family departures. Behaviour 122:105-120.
- Langridge EA, Sendova-Franks AB, Franks NR, 2008. How experienced individuals contribute to an improvement in collective performance in ants. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 62:447-456.
- Lantova P, Sichova K, Sedlacek F, Lanta V, 2011. Determining behavioural syndromes in voles The effects of social environment. Ethology 117:124-132.
- Leblond C, Reebs SG, 2006. Individual leadership and boldness in shoals of golden shiners (*Notemigonus crysoleucas*). Behaviour 143:1263-1280.
- Leca JB, Gunst N, Thierry B, Petit O, 2003. Distributed leadership in semifree-ranging whitefaced capuchin monkeys. Animal Behaviour 66:1045-1052.
- Lendvai AZ, Barta Z, Liker A, Bokony V, 2004. The effect of energy reserves on social foraging: hungry sparrows scrounge more. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 271:2467-2472.
- Lendvai AZ, Liker A, Barta Z, 2006. The effects of energy reserves and dominance on the use of social-foraging strategies in the house sparrow. Animal Behaviour 72:747-752.
- Lessells CM, Boag PT, 1987. Unrepeatable repeatabilities a common mistake. Auk 104:116-121.

- Liker A, Barta Z, 2002. The effects of dominance on social foraging tactic use in house sparrows. Behaviour 139:1061-1076.
- Magnhagen C, Bunnefeld N, 2009. Express your personality or go along with the group: what determines the behaviour of shoaling perch? Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 276:3369-3375.
- Magnhagen C, Staffan F, 2005. Is boldness affected by group composition in young-of-theyear perch (*Perca fluviatilis*)? Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 57:295-303.
- Marchetti C, Drent PJ, 2000. Individual differences in the use of social information in foraging by captive great tits. Animal Behaviour 60:131-140.
- Martins TLF, Roberts ML, Giblin I, Huxham R, Evans MR, 2007. Speed of exploration and risk-taking behavior are linked to corticosterone titres in zebra finches. Hormones and Behavior 52:445-453.
- Mathot KJ, Giraldeau LA, 2008. Increasing vulnerability to predation increases preference for the scrounger foraging tactic. Behavioral Ecology 19:131-138.
- Maynard Smith J, 1982. Evolution and the theory of games. Cambridge UK. Cambridge University Press.
- McClure M, Ralph M, Despland E, 2011. Group leadership depends on energetic state in a nomadic collective foraging caterpillar. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology DOI 10.1007/s00265-011-1167-5.
- McCormack JE, Jablonski PG, Brown JL, 2007. Producer-scrounger roles and joining based on dominance in a free-living group of Mexican jays (*Aphelocoma ultramarina*). Behaviour 144:967-982.
- McNamara JM, Stephens PA, Dall SRX, Houston AI, 2009. Evolution of trust and trustworthiness: social awareness favours personality differences. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 276:605-613.
- Mery F, Varela SAM, Danchin E, Blanchet S, Parejo D, Coolen I, Wagner RH, 2009. Public versus personal information for mate copying in an invertebrate. Current Biology 19:730-734.
- Michelena P, Jeanson R, Deneubourg JL, Sibbald AM, 2010. Personality and collective decision-making in foraging herbivores. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 277:1093-1099.
- Michelena P, Sibbald AM, Erhard HW, McLeod JE, 2008. Effects of group size and personality on social foraging: the distribution of sheep across patches. Behavioral Ecology 20:145-152.
- Monus F, Barta Z, 2008. The effect of within-flock spatial position on the use of social foraging tactics in free-living tree sparrows. Ethology 114:215-222.
- Morand-Ferron J, Varennes E, Giraldeau LA, 2011. Individual differences in plasticity and sampling when playing behavioural games. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 278:1223-1230.
- Mottley K, Giraldeau LA, 2000. Experimental evidence that group foragers can converge on predicted producer-scrounger equilibria. Animal Behaviour 60:341-350.
- Nagy M, Akos Z, Biro D, Vicsek T, 2010. Hierarchical group dynamics in pigeon flocks. Nature 464:890-893.
- Nathan R, Getz WM, Revilla E, Holyoak M, Kadmon R, Saltz D, Smouse PE, 2008. A movement ecology paradigm for unifying organismal movement research. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:19052-19059.

- Nocera JJ, Forbes GJ, 2010. Incorporating social information to improve the precision of models of avian habitat use. Condor 112:235-244.
- Nocera JJ, Forbes GJ, Giraldeau LA, 2009. Aggregations from using inadvertent social information: a form of ideal habitat selection. Ecography 32:143-152.
- Nomakuchi S, Park PJ, Bell MA, 2009. Correlation between exploration activity and use of social information in three-spined sticklebacks. Behavioral Ecology 20:340-345.
- Nordell SE, Valone TJ, 1998. Mate choice copying as public information. Ecology Letters 1:74-76.
- Percival SM, Percival T, 1997. Feeding ecology of barnacle geese on their spring staging grounds in northern Iceland. Ecography 20:461-465.
- Petit O, Bon R, 2010. Decision-making processes: The case of collective movements. Behavioural Processes 84:635-647.
- Pfeffer K, Fritz J, Kotrschal K, 2002. Hormonal correlates of being an innovative greylag goose, *Anser anser*. Animal Behaviour 63:687-695.
- Pinheiro J, Bates D, DebRoy S, Sarkar D, R Development Core Team. 2011. nlme: linear and nonlinear mixed effects models. R package version 3.1-101.
- Poisbleau M, Jenouvrier S, Fritz H, 2006. Assessing the reliability of dominance scores for assigning individual ranks in a hierarchy. Animal Behaviour 72:835-842.
- Pollard KA, Blumstein DT, 2011. Social group size predicts the evolution of individuality. Current Biology 21:413-417.
- Pratt SC, Mallon EB, Sumpter DJT, Franks NR, 2002. Quorum sensing, recruitment, and collective decision-making during colony emigration by the ant *Leptothorax albipennis*. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 52:117-127.
- Prins HHT, 1996. Ecology and Behaviour of the African Buffalo: Social Inequality and Decision-making. Chapman & Hall, London.
- Prins HHT, Ydenberg RC, 1985. Vegetation growth and a seasonal habitat shift of the Barnacle goose (*Branta-leucopsis*). Oecologia 66:122-125.
- Prins HHT, Ydenberg RC, Drent RH, 1980. The interaction of Brent geese *Branta-bernicla* and Sea plantain *Plantago-maritima* during spring staging Field observations and experiments. Acta Botanica Neerlandica 29:585-596.
- Pruitt JN, Riechert SE, 2011. How within-group behavioural variation and task efficiency enhance fitness in a social group. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 278:1209-1215.
- R Development Core Team 2008. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Ramseyer A, Petit O, Thierry B, 2009. Decision-making in group departures of female domestic geese. Behaviour 146:351-371.
- Rands SA, Cowlishaw G, Pettifor RA, Rowcliffe JM, Johnstone RA, 2003. Spontaneous emergence of leaders and followers in foraging pairs. Nature 423:432-434.
- Ranta E, Peuhkuri N, Hirvonen H, Barnard CJ, 1998. Producers, scroungers and the price of a free meal. Animal Behaviour 55:737-744.
- Ranta E, Peuhkuri N, Laurila A, Rita H, Metcalfe NB, 1996. Producers, scroungers and foraging group structure. Animal Behaviour 51:171-175.
- Réale D, Dingemanse NJ, Kazem AJN, Wright J, 2010. Evolutionary and ecological approaches to the study of personality. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 365:3937-3946.

- Réale D, Festa-Bianchet M, 2003. Predator-induced natural selection on temperament in bighorn ewes. Animal Behaviour 65:463-470.
- Réale D, Martin J, Coltman DW, Poissant J, Festa-Bianchet M, 2009. Male personality, lifehistory strategies and reproductive success in a promiscuous mammal. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 22:1599-1607.
- Réale D, Reader SM, Sol D, McDougall PT, Dingemanse NJ, 2007. Integrating animal temperament within ecology and evolution. Biological Reviews 82:291-318.
- Reebs SG, 2000. Can a minority of informed leaders determine the foraging movements of a fish shoal? Animal Behaviour 59:403-409.
- Rice WR, 1989. Analyzing tables of statistical tests. Evolution 43:223-225.
- Riddington R, Hassall M, Lane SJ, 1997. The selection of grass swards by brent geese *Branta b bernicla*: Interactions between food quality and quantity. Biological Conservation 81:153-160.
- Rowell T, 1969. Long-term changes in a population of Ugandan Baboons. Folia Primatologica 11:241-254.
- Rubenstein DR, Hobson KA, 2004. From birds to butterflies: animal movement patterns and stable isotopes. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 19:256-263.
- Ruxton GD, Beauchamp G, 2008. The application of genetic algorithms in behavioural ecology, illustrated with a model of anti-predator vigilance. Journal of Theoretical Biology 250:435-448.
- Schuett W, Dall SRX, 2009. Sex differences, social context and personality in zebra finches, *Taeniopygia guttata*. Animal Behaviour 77:1041-1050.
- Schuett W, Tregenza T, Dall SRX, 2010. Sexual selection and animal personality. Biological Reviews 85:217-246.
- Schurch R, Heg D, 2010. Life history and behavioral type in the highly social cichlid *Neolamprologus pulcher*. Behavioral Ecology 21:588-598.
- Seppanen JT, Forsman JT, Monkkonen M, Thomson RL, 2007. Social information use is a process across time, space, and ecology, reaching heterospecifics. Ecology 88:1622-1633.
- Sih A, Bell AM, 2008. Insights for behavioral ecology from behavioral syndromes. Advances in the Study of Behavior 38:227-281.
- Sih A, Bell AM, Johnson JC, 2004a. Behavioral syndromes: an ecological and evolutionary overview. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 19:372-378.
- Sih A, Bell AM, Johnson JC, Ziemba RE, 2004b. Behavioral syndromes: An integrative overview. Quarterly Review of Biology 79:241-277.
- Sih A, Kats LB, Maurer EF, 2003. Behavioural correlations across situations and the evolution of antipredator behaviour in a sunfish-salamander system. Animal Behaviour 65:29-44.
- Sih A, Watters JV, 2005. The mix matters: behavioural types and group dynamics in water striders. Behaviour 142:1417-1431.
- Smith BR, Blumstein DT, 2008. Fitness consequences of personality: a meta-analysis. Behavioral Ecology 19:448-455.
- Stahl J, Tolsma PH, Loonen M, Drent RH, 2001a. Subordinates explore but dominants profit: resource competition in high Arctic barnacle goose flocks. Animal Behaviour 61:257-264.
- Stahl J, Drent RH, van der Jeugd H, 2001b. Opportunistic underlings try their fortune elsewhere: inter-flock exchange in wintering barnacle geese. In: Limits to the co-occurrence of avian herbivores. PhD thesis Julia Stahl. ISBN 90-367-1376-5.

- Stamps JA, 1991. Why evolutionary issues are reviving interest in proximate behavioral mechanisms. American Zoologist 31:338-348.
- Stankowich T, 2003. Marginal predation methodologies and the importance of predator preferences. Animal Behaviour 66:589-599.
- Stewart JC, Scott JP, 1947. Lack of correlation between leadership and dominance relationships in a herd of goats. Journal of Comparative and Physiological Psychology 40:255-264.
- Stöwe M, Kotrschal K, 2007. Behavioural phenotypes may determine whether social context facilitates or delays novel object exploration in ravens (*Corvus corax*). Journal of Ornithology 148:S179-S184.
- Struve J, Lorenzen K, Blanchard J, Borger L, Bunnefeld N, Edwards C, Hortal J, MacCall A, Matthiopoulos J, Van Moorter B, Ozgul A, Royer F, Singh N, Yesson C, Bernard R, 2010. Lost in space? Searching for directions in the spatial modelling of individuals, populations and species ranges. Biology Letters 6:575-578.
- Stueckle S, Zinner D, 2008. To follow or not to follow: decision making and leadership during the morning departure in chacma baboons. Animal Behaviour 75:1995-2004.
- Sueur C, Petit O, 2008. Organization of group members at departure is driven by social structure in Macaca. International Journal of Primatology 29:1085-1098.
- Sueur C, Petit O, Deneubourg JL, 2009. Selective mimetism at departure in collective movements of *Macaca tonkeana*: an experimental and theoretical approach. Animal Behaviour 78:1087-1095.
- Sumida BH, Houston AI, McNamara JM, Hamilton WD, 1990. Genetic algorithms and evolution. Journal of Theoretical Biology 147:59-84.
- Sumpter DJT, 2009. Group behaviour: Leadership by those in need. Current Biology 19:R325-R327.
- Sumpter DJT, Krause J, James R, Couzin ID, Ward AJW, 2008. Consensus decision making by fish. Current Biology 18:1773-1777.
- Sumpter DJT, Pratt SC, 2009. Quorum responses and consensus decision making. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 364:743-753.
- Sundstrom LF, Petersson E, Hojesjo J, Johnsson JI, Jarvi T, 2004. Hatchery selection promotes boldness in newly hatched brown trout (*Salmo trutta*): implications for dominance. Behavioral Ecology 15:192-198.
- Tamisier A, Bechet A, Jarry G, Lefeuvre JC, Le Maho Y, 2003. Effects of hunting disturbance on waterbirds. A review of literature. Revue D Ecologie-La Terre Et La Vie 58:435-449.
- Templeton JJ, Giraldeau LA, 1995. Patch assessment in foraging flocks of European Starlings - Evidence for the use of public information. Behavioral Ecology 6:65-72.
- Templeton JJ, Giraldeau LA, 1996. Vicarious sampling: The use of personal and public information by starlings foraging in a simple patchy environment. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 38:105-114.
- Teunissen W, Spaans B, Drent RH, 1985. Breeding success in brent geese in relation to individual feeding opportunities during spring staging in the Wadden Sea. Ardea 73:109-120.
- Tombre IM, Madsen J, Tommervik H, Haugen KP, Eythorsson E, 2005. Influence of organised scaring on distribution and habitat choice of geese on pastures in Northern Norway. Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment 111:311-320.

- Valone TJ, 2007. From eavesdropping on performance to copying the behavior of others: a review of public information use. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 62:1-14.
- Valone TJ, Templeton JJ, 2002. Public information for the assessment of quality: a widespread social phenomenon. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 357:1549-1557.
- van Bergen Y, Coolen I, Laland KN, 2004. Nine-spined sticklebacks exploit the most reliable source when public and private information conflict. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 271:957-962.
- van der Zee FF, Verhoeven RHM, Melman D, 2009. Evaluatie opvangbeleid 2005-2008 overwinterende ganzen en smienten. Directie Kennis, Ministerie van Landbouw, Natuur en Voedselkwaliteit. Ede 2009. Rapport DK nr.2009/dk120.
- van Eerden MR, Drent RH, Stahl J, Bakker JP, 2005. Connecting seas: western Palaearctic continental flyway for water birds in the perspective of changing land use and climate. Global Change Biology 11:894-908.
- van Oers K, Drent PJ, de Goede P, van Noordwijk AJ, 2004. Realized heritability and repeatability of risk-taking behaviour in relation to avian personalities. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences 271:65-73.
- van Oers K, de Jong G, van Noordwijk AJ, Kempenaers B, Drent PJ, 2005a. Contribution of genetics to the study of animal personalities: a review of case studies. Behaviour 142:1191-1212.
- van Oers K, Klunder M, Drent PJ, 2005b. Context dependence of personalities: risk-taking behavior in a social and a nonsocial situation. Behavioral Ecology 16:716-723.
- van Oers K, Drent PJ, Dingemanse NJ, Kempenaers B, 2008. Personality is associated with extrapair paternity in great tits, *Parus major*. Animal Behaviour 76:555-563.
- Verbeek MEM, Boon A, Drent PJ, 1996. Exploration, aggressive behavior and dominance in pair-wise confrontations of juvenile male great tits. Behaviour 133:945-963.
- Verbeek MEM, De Goede P, Drent PJ, Wiepkema PR, 1999. Individual behavioural characteristics and dominance in aviary groups of great tits. Behaviour 136:23-48.
- Verbeek MEM, Drent PJ, Wiepkema PR, 1994. Consistent individual-differences in early exploratory-behavior of male Great tits. Animal Behaviour 48:1113-1121.
- Vickery JA, Sutherland WJ, Lane SJ, 1994. The management of grass pastures for Brent geese. Journal of Applied Ecology 31:282-290.
- Vickery JA, Sutherland WJ, Watkinson AR, Lane SJ, Rowcliffe JM, 1995. Habitat switching by Dark-Bellied Brent geese *Branta-B-Bernicla (L)* in relation to food depletion. Oecologia 103:499-508.
- Vickery WL, Giraldeau LA, Templeton JJ, Kramer DL, Chapman CA, 1991. Producers, scroungers, and group foraging. American Naturalist 137:847-863.
- Walsh RN, Cummins RA, 1976. Open-field test Critical-review. Psychological Bulletin 83:482-504.
- Waltz EC, 1982. Resource characteristics and the evolution of information-centers. American Naturalist 119:73-90.
- Ward AJW, Sumpter DJT, Couzin ID, Hart PJB, Krause J, 2008. Quorum decision-making facilitates information transfer in fish shoals. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:6948-6953.
- Ward AJW, Thomas P, Hart PJB, Krause J, 2004. Correlates of boldness in three-spined sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*). Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 55:561-568.

- Ward P, Zahavi A, 1973. Importance of certain assemblages of birds as information-centers for food-finding. Ibis 115:517-534.
- Webster MM, Laland KN, 2008. Social learning strategies and predation risk: minnows copy only when using private information would be costly. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 275:2869-2876.
- Webster MM, Ward AJW, 2011. Personality and social context. Biological Reviews doi: 10.1111/j.1469-185X.2010.00169.x.
- Webster MM, Ward AJW, Hart PJB, 2007. Boldness is influenced by social context in threespine sticklebacks (*Gasterosteus aculeatus*). Behaviour 144:351-371.
- Wilson ADM, Whattam EM, Bennett R, Visanuvimol L, Lauzon C, Bertram SM, 2010. Behavioral correlations across activity, mating, exploration, aggression, and antipredator contexts in the European house cricket, *Acheta domesticus*. Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology 64:703-715.
- Wolf M, van Doorn GS, Leimar O, Weissing FJ, 2007. Life-history trade-offs favour the evolution of animal personalities. Nature 447:581-584.
- Wolf M, van Doorn GS, Weissing FJ, 2008. Evolutionary emergence of responsive and unresponsive personalities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:15825-15830.
- Wolf M, Van Doorn GS, Weissing FJ, 2011. On the coevolution of social responsiveness and behavioural consistency. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 278:440-448.
- Wolf M, Weissing FJ, 2010. An explanatory framework for adaptive personality differences. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 365:3959-3968.
- Ydenberg RC, Prins HHT, 1981. Spring grazing and the manipulation of food quality by Barnacle geese. Journal of Applied Ecology 18:443-453.
- Ydenberg RC, Prins HHT, Vandijk J, 1983. The post-roost gatherings of wintering Barnacle geese Information-centers. Ardea 71:125-131.

Summary

Many animals live in groups either year round, or during large parts of the year. Groups are a collection of individuals and much work has been done to understand how and why individuals live in groups. Recently, there has been a sharp increase in studies reporting consistent individual variation in behaviour between individuals within a population across a wide range of animal taxa, termed animal personality. Personality in animal behaviour describes the phenomenon that differences between individuals in behavioural and physiological traits are consistent over time and context. The current understanding of the role of animal personality in group-living individuals is relatively poor, both from a proximate and an ultimate perspective. In this thesis the importance of animal personality on various aspects of group-living, including collective movements, social information use and negative frequency dependent performance, was studied, using the highly gregarious barnacle goose as study species.

Animals living in groups have to decide frequently on travel directions. One of the intriguing questions is which individuals contribute most to collective movements. The role of animal personality in collective movements is a remarkably poorly understood subject. Therefore, the role of animal personality on collective movements was investigated in this thesis. In chapter 2 the role of boldness on movement order towards a food patch was tested in pairs of geese. Barnacle geese differed consistently in their reaction towards novel objects (termed boldness) and boldness was important in the foraging task: bolder individuals walked more often in front and arrived more often at the food patch than shyer individuals. The arrival of an individual at the food patch also depended on the boldness score of its companion: when paired with a bold companion an individual arrived more often than when paired with a shy companion. In chapter 3 the role of boldness on collective movements was tested. A naïve goose was introduced in a labyrinth together with either one or three informed demonstrators, which possessed information about the route through the labyrinth. In pairs, bolder individuals decided more often for themselves where to go compared with shyer individuals, whereas shyer individuals waited more often for the demonstrators to decide and followed this information. In groups of four individuals, however, there was no effect of boldness on decision making. The results of chapter 2 and 3 match the general observation that bolder individuals are more often found at the forefront of collective movements and highlight the importance of personality on collective movements and leadership in small groups. Furthermore they demonstrate that the movement of a group can be affected by the mix of personality types present in the group.

One of the advantages of living in groups is that individuals have access to information made available by other individuals, known as social information. Social information is known to affect various important aspects of an individual's ecology, including foraging, dispersal and space use. Despite a rich tradition of studies on social information the relationship between animal personality and social information is poorly studied and generally it is assumed that social information is equally valuable to each individual in a population and consequently most studies focus on the conditions under which an animal is expected to use social information. In this thesis the relationship between social information and personality in several different contexts was studied to test if variation in personality reflected differences in the use of social information.

In chapter 4 individual geese were allowed to watch two pairs of demonstrators. One pair of demonstrators received food, whereas the other pair did not. After an observation period the individual was allowed to join one of both demonstrator pairs. Shver geese joined the foraging pair of demonstrators more often than bolder individuals, demonstrating that they used more social information. In chapter 5 the use of social information was tested in a situation where individuals had to search for food in groups in a producer–scrounger game. Individuals could either search for food themselves (personal information, producing) or join food discoveries of other individuals (social information, scrounging). The frequency of scrounging increased with decreasing boldness score. In chapter 3 it was shown that shyer individuals followed informed demonstrators through a labyrinth more often than bold individuals. Thus in three different contexts the use of social information decreased with increasing boldness score and the question arises why differences in boldness relate to variation in social information use. It is hypothesized that the value of social information is higher for shy individuals than for bold individuals, because it is costlier for shy individuals to collect personal information since shyer individuals experience more stress when they explore the environment (i.e., collect personal information). This also provides a potential link between boldness, social information and leadership. Informed individuals are known to lead collective movements. If bolder individuals indeed have more personal information, then they are expected to lead collective movements. To test if the value of social information was indeed higher for shyer individuals the arrival latency towards a food patch was measured in the presence and absence of a conspecific (chapter 6). This enabled us to study the value of social information by comparing both conditions. In the absence of a conspecific, bolder individuals arrived faster at the food patch than shyer individuals. In the presence of a conspecific, there was no effect of boldness on approach latency. As a consequence the difference in approach latency increased with decreasing boldness score, suggesting that shyer individuals profited more from the presence of a conspecific, or termed differently the value of social information increased with decreasing boldness score.

Next to proximate mechanisms, this thesis also studied the ultimate causes of why group-living individuals are consistently different. Negative frequency dependent selection has been proposed as one of the important processes, with social interactions during competition between conspecifics as the mechanism. Empirical evidence for a role of negative frequency dependent selection in animal personality is, however, scarce. In chapter 7 the feeding performance of barnacle geese in the presence of similar and dissimilar individuals in term of boldness scores was tested in a producer-scrounger game. There was no evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance of boldness. Both bold and shy individuals enjoyed higher feeding success when paired with bold companions than when paired with shy companions. In chapter 8 the possibility of negative frequency dependent selection was investigated in more detail by mimicking the evolution of boldness in a producer-scrounger game using a genetic algorithm. There was no evidence for a stable co-

existence of different personality types within one population submitted to a given assortment of environmental conditions. Populations evolved towards a monomorphism where a single optimal level of boldness characterized all the individuals in the population. The optimal level of boldness, however, depended on the ecological conditions of the game. Low patch density and predation pressure favoured the evolution of shy individuals, whereas high patch density and absence of predation favoured bold individuals, suggesting that differences in selection pressures (either in space or time) in a social foraging game may explain differences in boldness levels between individuals of different populations. The simulations showed that bold individuals evolved to play both producer and scrounger, whereas shy individuals remain confined to scrounging. This outcome was experimentally confirmed in chapter 6 where geese were forced in either a producing or scrounging role: bolder individuals produced at a faster rate than shyer individuals, but there was no effect of boldness on scrounging behaviour.

To conclude, this thesis shows the importance of animal personality in group-living individuals. It shows that animal personality can affect various aspects of group-living including leadership, collective movements, producer-scrounger dynamics and social information use. These results suggest that animal personality is a component that cannot be neglected when studying animals in groups and that more research is necessary to understand the proximate and ultimate causes and consequences of group-living.

Samenvatting

Veel dieren leven in groepen gedurende het hele jaar, of tijdens grote delen van het jaar. Een groep is een verzameling van individuen en er is veel onderzoek gedaan om te begrijpen hoe en waarom individuen in groepen leven. Recentelijk is er een sterke toename van studies die consistente individuele verschillen in gedrag rapporteren tussen individuen binnen een populatie. Dit wordt "persoonlijkheden" genoemd. Persoonlijkheden in het dierenrijk beschrijft het fenomeen dat individuen van dezelfde soort, leeftijd en geslacht consistent verschillen in gedrag en fysiologie in zowel tijd als context. De huidige kennis van de rol van persoonlijkheden in in groepsverband levende dieren is echter gering, zowel op het gebied van de proximate als de ultimate verklaringen. In dit proefschrift is het belang van persoonlijkheden op verschillende aspecten van groepsleven onderzocht, waaronder collectieve bewegingen, sociaal informatie gebruik en sociale beslissingen. Dit onderzoek is verricht aan de brandgans.

Dieren die in groepen leven moeten vaak beslissen nemen over de te nemen route. Eén van de intrigerende vragen is welke individuen het meest bijdragen aan collectieve bewegingen. De rol van persoonlijkheden in deze collectieve bewegingen is een opmerkelijk slecht begrepen onderwerp. Daarom is de mogelijke rol van persoonlijkheden in collectieve bewegingen onderzocht in dit proefschrift. In hoofdstuk 2 is de rol van dapperheid onderzocht in groepsbeweging. Brandganzen verschilden consistent in hun reactie wanneer ze geconfronteerd werden met nieuwe objecten (genaamd "dapperheid"). Sommige ganzen benadereden nieuwe objecten altijd snel, terwijl andere ganzen ver weg van nieuwe objecten bleven. De mate van dapperheid was belangrijk in de daaropvolgende test van groepsbeweging: dappere individuen liepen vaker voor in de groep en bereikten vaker een voedselplek. Niet alleen de dapperheid van het individu zelf was van belang, ook de dapperheid van de andere gans in de groep. Ganzen die als partner een verlegen gans hadden kwamen vaker niet aan op de voedselplek dan ganzen die een dappere gans als groepsgenoot hadden. In hoofdstuk 3 is de rol van dapperheid in collectieve bewegingen verder onderzocht. Een naïeve gans werd samen met één of drie geïnformeerde ganzen in een labyrint geplaatst. Deze geïnformeerde individuen waren getraind en kenden de route door het labyrint. In tweetallen besloten de dappere ganzen vaker op eigen houtje waar ze naar toe gingen, terwijl de verlegen ganzen juist vaker op de beslissing van het geïnformeerde individu wachten en vervolgens deze informatie volgden. In groepen van vier ganzen was er echter geen effect van dapperheid op de besluitvorming. De resultaten van hoofdstuk 2 en 3 onderstrepen de algemene observatie dat dappere individuen vaker in de voorhoede van collectieve bewegingen te vinden zijn en benadrukken het belang van persoonlijkheid in collectieve bewegingen en leiderschap in kleine groepen. Verder tonen deze bevindingen aan dat de beweging van een groep kan worden beïnvloed door de mix van de persoonlijkheden in de groep.

Eén van de voordelen van het leven in groepen is dat individuen toegang hebben tot informatie van andere individuen, zogenaamde sociale informatie. Sociale informatie kan verschillende belangrijke aspecten van de ecologie van een individu beïnvloeden, zoals foerageergedrag, dispersie en ruimte gebruik. Ondanks een rijke traditie van onderzoek naar sociale informatie is er weinig bekend over de relatie tussen persoonlijkheden en sociale informatie en over het algemeen wordt aangenomen dat sociale informatie even waardevol is voor elk individu in een populatie. Dientengevolge richten de meeste studies zich op de vraag onder welke omstandigheden een dier sociale informatie gebruikt. In dit proefschrift is de relatie tussen sociaal informatie gebruik en persoonlijkheden in verschillende situaties onderzocht om te testen of variatie in persoonlijkheid een verschil weerspiegelt in het gebruik van sociale informatie.

In hoofdstuk 4 kreeg een gans de gelegenheid om twee paar ganzen te bekijken. Eén paar kreeg voedsel aangeboden, het andere paar niet. De toekijkende gans kon aan het gedrag van de beide paren zien waar het voedsel aanwezig was. Na een observatieperiode kreeg het toekijkende individu de gelegenheid om zich bij één van beide paren aan te sluiten. Verlegen ganzen bleken zich vaker aan te sluiten bij de foeragerende ganzen, waaruit blijkt dat verlegen ganzen meer sociale informatie gebruiken dan dappere ganzen. In hoofdstuk 5 is het gebruik van sociale informatie verder onderzocht in een situatie waarin ganzen naar voedsel moesten zoeken. Het voedsel was verborgen in potten. Individuen konden ofwel zelf op zoek gaan naar voedsel (persoonlijke informatie) of zich aansluiten bij voedsel ontdekkingen van andere individuen (sociale informatie). Het bleek dat dappere ganzen voornamelijk zelf op zoek gingen, terwijl de meer verlegen ganzen zich vaker aansloten bij voedsel ontdekkingen van andere ganzen. In hoofdstuk 3 werd reeds aangetoond dat verlegen individuen sneller geïnformeerde individuen volgen door een labyrint dan dappere individuen. Dus in drie verschillende situaties waren het steeds de verlegen dieren die het meest gebruik maakten van sociale informatie en de vraag dient zich aan waarom verlegen dieren meer gebruik maken van sociale informatie. Verondersteld wordt dat de waarde van sociale informatie hoger is voor verlegen individuen dan voor dappere individuen, omdat het voor verlegen individuen kostbaarder is om persoonlijke informatie te verzamelen, omdat verlegen dieren meer stress ervaren wanneer ze zelf op zoeken dienen te gaan naar voedsel en/of informatie. Dit geeft ook een mogelijke verklaring voor de relatie tussen dapperheid, sociale informatie en leiderschap. Het is bekend dat individuen met persoonlijke informatie collectieve bewegingen leiden. Als dappere individuen meer persoonlijke informatie bezitten, dan is de verwachting dat ze ook de collectieve beweging leiden. Om te testen of de waarde van sociale informatie inderdaad hoger is voor verlegen individuen is de aankomsttijd van ganzen op een voedselplek gemeten in de aan- en afwezigheid van soortgenoten (hoofdstuk 6). Door het verschil tussen beide metingen te nemen is het mogelijk om inzicht te krijgen in de waarde is van sociale informatie (m.a.w. de aanwezigheid van een soortgenoot) voor verschillende type persoonlijkheden. In de afwezigheid van een soortgenoot kwamen dappere ganzen sneller bij het voedsel aan dan verlegen individuen. In de aanwezigheid van een soortgenoot, was er geen verschil in aankomsttijd tussen dappere en verlegen ganzen. Het verschil in aankomsttijd tussen beide situaties was groter voor verlegen ganzen dan voor dappere ganzen, wat erop wijst dat verlegen individuen meer profiteerden van de aanwezigheid van een soortgenoot. Met andere woorden, dat de waarde van sociale informatie groter was voor verlegen ganzen dan voor dappere ganzen.

In dit proefschrift zijn naast de proximate mechanismen, ook de ultimate verklaringen onderzocht waarom individuen in een groep consistent van elkaar verschillen. Negatieve frequentie afhankelijke selectie is geopperd als een mogelijke verklaring voor de aanwezigheid van verschillende persoonlijkheden in groepen, maar tot op heden is hier weinig empirisch bewijs voor geleverd. In hoofdstuk 7 is daarom het foerageersucces van zowel dappere als verlegen ganzen gemeten in de aanwezigheid van individuen die ofwel gelijk waren in de mate van dapperheid, of juist heel verschillend. Ganzen hadden geen hoger foerageersucces in de aanwezigheid van groepsgenoten die heel verschillend waren in dapperheid (hetgeen de verwachting was op basis van negatieve frequentie afhankelijkheid). Zowel de dappere als de verlegen ganzen hadden een hoger foerageersucces in de aanwezigheid van dappere dieren dan in de aanwezigheid van verlegen groepsgenoten. In hoofdstuk 8 is de mogelijkheid van negatieve frequentie afhankelijke selectie verder onderzocht door het nabootsen van de evolutie van dapperheid met behulp van een genetische algoritme. In een computer simulatie gingen verlegen en dappere individuen op zoek naar voedsel door ofwel zelf te zoeken ofwel door te profiteren van voedselontdekkingen van groepsgenoten. Alleen de best presterende individuen werden geselecteerd en gingen door naar de volgende generatie. De computer simulaties leverden geen bewijs voor een stabiele co-existentie van verschillende persoonlijkheidstypen binnen één populatie. Alle individuen in de populatie evolueerden naar hetzelfde dapperheids niveau. Dit optimale niveau van dapperheid hing echter sterk af van de ecologische omstandigheden in de simulaties. Bij een lage voedseldichtheid en een hoge predatiedruk evolueerden de individuen naar verlegen individuen, terwijl een hoge voedseldichtheid en de afwezigheid van predatie zorgden voor het ontstaan van dappere individuen. Dit suggereert dat verschillen in selectie druk (zowel in ruimte als tijd) in een sociale foerageer situatie kunnen zorgen voor verschillen in het niveau van dapperheid tussen individuen van verschillende populaties. Verder bleek uit de simulaties dat verlegen individuen in de simulaties voornamelijk zich aansloten bij andere individuen en niet zelf op zoek gingen naar voedsel, terwijl dappere ganzen zowel zelf op zoek gingen, als zich aansloten bij andere individuen. Deze voorspellingen werden experimenteel bevestigd in hoofdstuk 6 waar ganzen gedwongen werden om ofwel zelf op zoek te gaan naar voedsel, ofwel om zich aan te sluiten bij een foeragerend individu. Dappere individuen waren inderdaad sneller dan verlegen individuen als ze zelf op zoek moesten naar voedsel, maar er was geen effect van dapperheid als individuen zich aansloten bij een foeragerend individu.

Tot slot, dit proefschrift laat het belang zien van persoonlijkheden in groepsdieren. Het toont aan dat persoonlijkheid verschillende aspecten van het groepsleven kan beïnvloeden, waaronder leiderschap, collectieve bewegingen en sociaal informatie gebruik. Deze resultaten suggereren dat persoonlijkheden een belangrijk onderdeel is dat niet kan worden genegeerd bij het bestuderen van groepsdieren en dat er meer onderzoek nodig is om de proximate en ultimate verklaringen van het leven in groepen te begrijpen.

Affiliation of Coauthors

Herbert HT Prins, Ron C Ydenberg, Sipke E van Wieren, Rudy M Jonker, Babette Eijkelenkamp, Vena MAP Adamczyk, Simone I van Santen de Hoog

Resource Ecology Group, Wageningen University, Droevendaalsesteeg 3a, 6708 PB Wageningen, the Netherlands

Kees van Oers, Bart A Nolet, Bart van Lith

Department of Animal Ecology, Netherlands Institute of Ecology (NIOO-KNAW), Droevendaalsesteeg 10, 6708 PB Wageningen, the Netherlands

Luc-Alain Giraldeau, Steven Hamblin

Department of Biology, University of Quebec at Montreal, Succursale, Centre-Ville, Montreal, QC, H3C 3P8, Canada

Acknowledgements

My journey as a PhD student has been a remarkable experience. Spending four years on one research project with only few other obligations is a true privilege. Many persons contributed greatly to 'my' thesis, science truly is a 'cooperative business'.

I start with thanking my promoter professor Herbert Prins. Herbert, I remember the conversations we had in the early periods of my PhD. These conversations were both enjoyable as well as confusing. As of day 1 you taught me that it was my own project and that it was up to me to make it or break it. This felt both exciting and threatening and now, in hindsight, I think this attitude helped me greatly to both develop my skills as an independent research as well as to look beyond the borders of the research group for expertise and guidance. Setting up a new study system and setting my own research directives was truly exciting. Though you left the content of my research largely up to me, this does not mean that you did not teach me a lot, because I feel you taught me an awful lot. In Ladakh you taught me about rock formations, in Canada you taught me about wave formations and at Schiermonnikoog you explained the dynamics of the mudflats to me. I really enjoyed working under your supervision, traveling together, and the fieldwork we did together on Schier in the last stage of my PhD was a nice cherry on the pie. I would like to thank my second promoter professor Ron Ydenberg. Ron, we did not see each other often but when we did you always managed to challenge me to think more deeply about the results and the true meaning of the data. It did not take you long to figure out the core of the problem and I enjoyed the scientific discussions we had. Your network in the world of behavioral ecologists runs deep as I learned when visiting conferences and I thank you for letting me use this network by bringing me into contact with Luc-Alain Giraldeau and Kimberley Mathot. Also thank you for inviting us on a wonderful trip through British Columbia. I thank my co-promoter Sip van Wieren for his support over the four years. Sip, I quickly drifted far away from your expertise which made it at times difficult to supervise me at all I guess. Nonetheless, you were always there to talk to, and whenever arrangements needed to be made you would do them quick and swift. I also enjoyed our time in the field, truly your natural habitat.

I would like to express my gratitude to my roommate Rudy Jonker. What more can you wish as a PhD student to share your office with a smart and quick-witted 'stats-wizard' who is always right, meaning that I am always wrong. They say that you learn most when you are wrong, so I think I learned an awful lot from you. I enjoyed sharing the office with you and our discussions greatly improved the quality of this thesis. Also the fieldwork we did in the Netherlands and Estonia were a wonderful experience and I am looking forward to defend my thesis in the same week as you do.

I would like to thank some more people from the Resource Ecology Group. Kyle, thank you for being such a good friend and warm person in my life. Vincent, I loved our chats, and playing squash together. Henjo, thank you for the scientific discussions and the detailed comments on my grant proposal. Tsewang, thank you for showing me your land with the many peaks, a truly beautiful place. Gerda and (especially) Patricia, thank you for always

being so quick and efficient whenever things needed to be arranged at the last moment. Robert and Rudy, thank you for analysing the genetic structure of 'my geese'. I will do my best to get these data out there at some point. I thank Frank, Fred and Ignas for investing time to train me in the wonderful world of teaching and supervision of students. I experienced the Resource Ecology Group as a wonderful place to work, thanks to the presence of many lovely people, thank you all: Herman, Pim, Milena, Anne-Marie, Eduardo, Bas, Edson, Zheng, Tom (H), Daniël, Tom (vd H), Tessema, Edward, Robert, Jasper, Ntuthuko, Emanuel, Alfred, Benson, Xavier, Priya, Anil, Audrie, Lennart, Arend, Ivonne, Christine, Jasja, Cornelis, Yolanda, Farshid, Mariaan, Lourens, Sisi, Geerten, Thomas and Nicol. I also thank Claudius van de Vijver from PE&RC, the perfect trouble-shooter.

Many MSc students conducted a thesis within the framework of my PhD project. I enjoyed this very much and the long hours of each student have helped tremendously in both collecting data and sharpening the ideas in this thesis. Thanks to Babette Eijkelenkamp for starting the personality research together, Idger Zwiers for the many hours of observing wild barnacle geese, Simone van Santen de Hoog for watching endless videos of scrounging behaviour, Vena Adamczyk for teaching the geese to walk through labyrinths and starting up the social network analysis, Coretta Jongeling for continuing the social network observations and the hours and hours of watching geese feeding at grass patches, Kees Straates for surviving the harsh winter at Schiermonnikoog and taming the 'goose models', Chantal Althuizen for her persistence after the initial learning experiments failed, and Jan Baar for going to great length to test large groups of geese at once. Lastly, Marlot Jonker, not working on geese but on bats, which meant spending a lot of hours in the middle of the night together with her bat detector, my compliments.

The experiments I did took place at the Netherlands Institute of Ecology (NIOO-KNAW) in Heteren in cooperation with the Animal Ecology group of professor Marcel Visser and I realize how very luck I am to have had the opportunity to conduct my experiments in the presence of both good scientific support as well as practical support. I thank Marcel Visser, Marcel Klaassen, Bart Nolet, Hans van Veen, Michel van Raaphorst and Louise Vet for working hard to make this cooperation possible. I thank Bart van Lith for his excellent care of all the barnacle geese. Bart, the amount of time and effort you spent in taking care of the geese, building experimental set-ups, transporting materials and helping me with all the experiments is truly amazing and a lot of the work in this thesis would have been close to impossible without your support, thank you! I also like to thank Floor Petit, Marylou Aaldering, Abel Gyimesi and Peter de Vries for taking excellent care of the geese. I also thank Rob Steenmans, Nanneke van der Wal, Chris Pool and Marijke Dohmen from the animal welfare committee who kept a keen eye on the welfare of the animals. Not only the practical part was covered very well at the NIOO, also the scientific part has been and still is, very important to me. I would like to thank especially Kees van Oers and Bart Nolet. Kees, you were always willing to make time on a short notice when I needed advice on experimental design, data analysis, interpretation of results, or just scientific debates in general. I learned very much from you and I feel that in many ways you are one of my most important mentors during this PhD, thank you! I hope we will continue our collaboration in the future. Bart, you too have contributed greatly to the quality of this thesis, following my work both closely and critically. Thank you for creating the opportunity of working at the NIOO and helping to make this a success. Also a warm word of thanks to Henk van der Jeugd. Henk, thank you for all your help with measuring the ins and outs of all the geese, and for all your help and effort with the fieldwork. I enjoyed my time at the NIOO very much, also thanks to the journal club and the great colleagues from the NIOO, thank you: Kate, Marc, Arie, Luc, Piet Drent, Piet de Goede, Ivan, Tom, Louis, Ciska, Henk, Samuel, Geerten, Andrea, Casper, Philipp, Bethany, Jacintha, Sonja, Eva, Alex, Mieke, Ivo, Abel, Gerda, Elly, Gerrie, Christa, Ab and Gilles. Not only the journal club were fun, also the time on the football pitch were a welcome change from the science, thank you dear team mates: Gregor, Wietse, Emilia, Max, Gerlinde, Patrick, Roel, Tom and Ivan.

Talking about sports, I would like to thank my two sensei's Sydney Leyenhorst and Peter Slenders for their inspiration and devotion. Practising under your guidance is something I will dearly miss now I will move to another country. Arigato gozaimasu.

In 2009 I had the pleasure of visiting the lab of professor Luc-Alain Giraldeau at the Department of Biology, University of Quebec at Montreal for one month. Luc-Alain, thank you for your hospitality and your enthusiasm and insights in the world of social foraging and the live concerts during the potluck evenings. Merci beaucoup. I would like to thank Steven Hamblin for building from scratch the model that is the basis of chapter 8 of this thesis. Thanks for all the long hours of coding you put into this. It would have never been possible to do this without you. Lastly I would like to thank Kimberley Mathot. Kim, thank you for your warm welcome in Montreal, the trips you arranged in and around Montreal, your contribution to the thinking phase of the model of chapter 8, and the scientific discussions we had, I enjoyed these very much.

Prior to my PhD, I received an important part of my scientific training at the Max Planck Institute for Ornithology in Radolfzell, Germany under the supervision of Anne Peters. Thank you Anne for your training and support. I feel that in many ways working under your wings for one year greatly helped me doing this PhD. Thanks to Isabel Smallegange for thinking of me when that position opened up and for being a very good (though invisible) supervisor during my MSc project at the NIOZ. The period at the Max Planck Institute was a delight also thanks to: Kaspar, Isabel, Mark, Sjouke, Carlo and Riek.

Lastly I would like to thank my friends and family. Thank you dear friends for all your inspiration, attention and love in various ways: Koen, Andre, Pim, Kyle, Vincent, Pol, Henjo, Simon, Idde, Hans, Mathieu and Egbert. Ik dank mijn ouders voor hun steun. Ma, onvoorwaardelijke liefde is een spaarzaam goed, bijna niet te bevatten. Pa, als jong kereltje was ik al omgeven door de vogels in onze tuin. De liefde voor vogels is sindsdien nooit meer weggegaan. Het doet me deugd dat je de hobby weer ten volle hebt opgepakt. Ik dank Henk en Betty voor de vele mooie momenten in het Zeeuwse landschap en de oprechte geïnteresseerdheid in mij, mijn leven en dit proefschrift.

Als laatste wil ik jou bedanken, Erica, zonder twijfel de belangrijkste persoon voor mij gedurende de afgelopen 4 jaren. De aanmoedigingen, de steun, de ideeën, de liefde, de zondag ochtenden vroeg op om ganzen te hoeden. Dank voor dit en zo veel meer.

Wageningen, 15 August 2011

Curriculum vitae

Ralf Hubertus Johannes Maria (Ralf) Kurvers was born on the 17th of June 1981 in Geleen, the Netherlands. He obtained his gymnasium diploma in Sittard in 1999, after which he moved to Wageningen to start with the MSc Forest and Nature Conservation at Wageningen University. In his first MSc thesis, supervised by Dick van der Hoek and Ota Rauch, he visited the Czech Republic to study species-environment interactions. He spatially related species distribution to environmental conditions by mapping the distribution of plant species and analysing soil and water samples. For his second MSc thesis project he studied predator-prey dynamics at the Royal NIOZ (Netherlands Institute for Sea Research), Texel, supervised by Jaap van der Meer and Isabel



Smallegange. By manipulating predator and prey density, he was able to show that interference competition takes place in a crab-bivalve system in the absence of exploitative competition. For his internship he went to Kalimantan, Indonesia, to study the natural succession of tropical peat land forest after forest fires. Here, he identified suitable tree species and field sites for tree regeneration schemes.

After completion of his MSc study at Wageningen University in 2005 he (successfully) applied for a scholarship from the Thomas More Foundation for a post graduate study of philosophy at the Radboud University in Nijmegen, the Netherlands. In this year he studied the theory and philosophy of science, with a special interest in the philosophy of nature and the philosophy of biology.

For his first professional job he moved to the Max Planck Institute of Ornithology in Radolfzell, Germany. Here he worked as a research associate under the supervision of Anne Peters and Mark Roberts on the physiology and development of avian visual sexual signals and the role of these signals in sexual selection, using a captive population of Blue tits.

In 2007 he moved back to Wageningen University to start a PhD at the Resource Ecology Group under the supervision of Herbert Prins and Ron Ydenberg in collaboration with Kees van Oers and Bart Nolet from the Netherlands Institute of Ecology (NIOO-KNAW). His PhD research focused on the ecological consequences of consistent individual variation in behaviour ('personality') in group-living individuals. He studied the effect of animal personality on various aspects of group-living, including social information use, collective behaviour and social networks. To study the proximate causes of animal personality he used a combination of experimental work using captive geese and fieldwork studying individuals in their natural habitat. To study the ultimate causes of personality he used theoretical modelling in collaboration with Luc-Alain Giraldeau and Steven Hamblin from the University of Quebec at Montreal, Canada.

Presently, he received a Rubicon grant from the Dutch Science Foundation (NWO) to work for 2 years with Jens Krause at the Humboldt University in Berlin. Here he will continue his work on animal personality in group-living individuals.

List of Publications

Kurvers RHJM, van Santen de Hoog SI, van Wieren SE, Ydenberg RC & Prins HHT. No evidence for negative frequency dependent feeding performance in relation to personality. Behavioral Ecology. Accepted.

Jonker RM, **Kurvers RHJM**, van de Bilt A, Faber M, Van Wieren SE, Prins HHT & Ydenberg RC. Rapid adaptive adjustment of parental care coincident with altered migratory behaviour. Evolutionary Ecology. In Press.

Kurvers RHJM, Adamczyk VMAP, van Wieren SE & Prins HHT. 2011. The effect of boldness on decision making in barnacle geese is group-size-dependent. Proceedings of the Royal Society B 278: 2018-2024.

Peters A, **Kurvers RHJM**, Roberts ML & Delhey K. 2011. No evidence for general condition-dependence of structural plumage colour in blue tits: an experiment. Journal of Evolutionary Biology 24: 976-987.

Kurvers RHJM, van Oers K, Nolet BA, Jonker RM, van Wieren SE, Prins HHT & Ydenberg RC. 2010. Personality predicts the use of social information. Ecology Letters 13: 829–837.

Kurvers RHJM, Prins HHT, van Wieren SE, van Oers K, Nolet BA & Ydenberg RC. 2010. The effect of personality on social foraging: shy barnacle geese scrounge more. Proceedings of the Royal Society B 277: 601-608.

Jonker MN, de Boer WF, **Kurvers RHJM** & Dekker JJA. 2010. Foraging and public information use in common pipistrelle bats (*Pipistrellus pipistrellus*): a field experiment. Acta Chiropterologica 12: 197-203.

Kurvers RHJM, Delhey K, Roberts ML & Peters A. 2010. No consistent female preference for more UV crown colour in the Blue Tit, *Cyanistes caeruleus*: a mate choice experiment. Ibis 152: 393 - 396.

Kurvers RHJM, Eijkelenkamp B, van Oers K, van Lith B, van Wieren SE, Ydenberg RC & Prins HHT. 2009. Personality differences explain leadership in barnacle geese. Animal Behaviour 78: 447-453.

Kurvers RHJM, Roberts ML, McWilliams SR & Peters A. 2008. Experimental manipulation of testosterone and condition during moult affects activity and vocalizations of male blue tits. Hormones and Behavior 54: 263-269.

Smallegange IM, van der Meer J. & **Kurvers RHJM.** 2006. Disentangling interference competition from exploitative competition in a crab-bivalve system using a novel experimental approach. Oikos 113: 157-167.

PE&RC PhD Education Certificate

With the educational activities listed below the PhD candidate has complied with the educational requirements set by the C.T. de Wit Graduate School for Production Ecology and Resource Conservation (PE&RC) which comprises of a minimum total of 32 ECTS (= 22 weeks of activities)

Review of literature (5 ECTS)

- Social foraging information in geese: the role of familiarity, dominance and association strength on social foraging (2007)

Post-graduate courses (5 ECTS)

- The art of modelling; PE&RC (2008)
- Consumer-resource interactions; PE&RC (2010)

Laboratory training and working visits (4 ECTS)

- Producer-scrounger models; Universté du Québec à Montréal, Canada (2009)

Invited review of (unpublished) journal (2.1 ECTS)

- Journal of Mammology: formation of mixed-species groups (2009)
- Environmental Conservation: impact of grazing policy on livestock (2009)
- Behavioural Ecology and Sociobiology: producer-scrounger games (2010)
- Oikos: diet specialisation (2010)
- Wildlife Biology: geese management (2011)
- Animal Behaviour: personality and host-parasites (2011)
- Behavioral Ecology: personality and sexual selection (2011)

Deficiency, refresh, brush-up courses (10.5 ECTS)

- Network principles as applied in and via GIS; WUR (2007)
- Laboratory animal science course; WUR (2007)
- Anatomy and physiology of vertebrates; University Utrecht (2007)

Competence strengthening / skills courses (0.6 ECTS)

- Organising and supervising MSc thesis; OWU (2007)

PE&RC Annual meetings, seminars and the PE&RC weekend (4.7 ECTS)

- PE&RC Weekend (2007)
- PE&RC Day (2007-2010)
- Netherlands Annual Ecology Meeting; Lunteren, the Netherlands (2009 & 2010)

Discussion groups / local seminars / other scientific meetings (6.4 ECTS)

- Journal Club; Department of Animal Ecology, NIOO (2007-2010)
- Wageningen Evolution and Ecology Seminars (WEES) (2009-2011)





International symposia, workshops and conferences (18.1 ECTS)

- 6th Conference European Ornithological Union; Vienna, Austria (2007)
- 11th Meeting Goose Specialist Group; India, Leh (2008)
- 15th European Meeting of PhD Students in Evolutionary Biology (member of organizing committee); Schoorl, the Netherlands (2009)
- The Evolution of Society; The Royal Society, London, UK (2010)
- Workshop Annual Ecology; Simon Fraser University, Vancouver, Canada (2009)
- 16th Benelux Congress of Zoology; Wageningen, the Netherlands (2009)
- Culture Evolves; The Royal Society, London, UK (2010)
- 13th International Behavioral Ecology Congress; Perth, Australia (2010)
- Social Decision Making: Bridging Economics and Biology; Ascona (2011)

Lecturing / supervision of practical 's / tutorials (4.5 ECTS)

- Ecological Methods I; 5 days (2010)
- Animal Ecology; 10 days (2010)

Supervision of 9 MSc students; 90 days

- Personality; 3 students
- Social information use; 3 students
- Animal social networks; 3 students

The cover picture is taken by Erica Ras.

The research described in this thesis was financially supported by the "Faunafonds", the KNJV (Koninklijke Nederlandse Jagers Vereniging) and the "LEB fonds" (Stichting Fonds Landbouw Export Bureau).

Financial support from Wageningen University for printing this thesis is gratefully acknowledged.

Printed by Ipskamp Drukkers